Integrating Wearable and Haptic Devices for Enhanced Input and Interaction in Virtual Reality

by

Tafadzwa Joseph Dube

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the

requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Electrical Engineering & Computer Science

in the

Graduate Division

of the

University of California, Merced

Committee in charge:

Assistant Professor Ahmed Sabbir Arif, Chair Professor Stefano Carpin Associate Professor Sungjin Im

Spring 2024

The dissertation of Tafadzwa Joseph Dube, titled "Integrating Wearable and Haptic Devices for Enhanced Input and Interaction in Virtual Reality", is approved:

Chair	 Date	
	 Date	
	 Date	

University of California, Merced

Integrating Wearable and Haptic Devices for Enhanced Input and Interaction in Virtual Reality

Copyright 2024 by Tafadzwa Joseph Dube

Inclusive Interaction Lab https://www.theiilab.com

Abstract

Integrating Wearable and Haptic Devices for Enhanced Input and Interaction in Virtual Reality

by

Tafadzwa Joseph Dube

Doctor of Philosophy in Electrical Engineering & Computer Science

University of California, Merced

Assistant Professor Ahmed Sabbir Arif, Chair

As the affordability and availability of virtual reality hardware increases, its adoption is also rapidly growing. Yet, input and interaction in virtual reality remains a significant challenge. Existing interaction techniques often lack intuitiveness, precision, and the spatial feedback users are accustomed to in the real world. They can also be cumbersome and lack mobility, further limiting usability and immersion. Furthermore, virtual reality lacks effective and efficient methods for text input. These limitations restrict the widespread adoption of virtual reality, primarily confining it to entertainment and training simulations. Furthermore, since virtual reality is still in its infancy, there is a lack of design guidelines to help designers and developers, leading to decisions driven primarily by intuition. This dissertation investigates the use of wearable and haptic technologies to overcome these limitations and create more intuitive and efficient virtual reality experiences.

First, addressing the challenges of text input in virtual reality, this dissertation begins with an investigation into the impact of key shape and dimension on text entry performance and preference. The aim is to contribute to the standardization of design practices in virtual reality through empirical data. We compare three common key shapes: hexagonal, round, square, in both two-dimension (2D) and three-dimension (3D). The results indicate that the 3D square keys provide superior performance in terms of accuracy and user preference. This suggests that replicating familiar realworld elements can significantly enhance usability, especially when a technology is in its infancy. Publication # 5.

Second, building on these findings, we investigate mid-air text input, which is a common scenario in virtual reality environments. To address the lack of spatial feedback resulting from the absence of a physical surface, we utilize an ultrasonic haptic feedback device. In addition to incorporating the design insights from the first study, we develop three different ultrasonic haptic feedback methods: feedback only on keypress, on both touch and keypress, and gradual feedback that increases in intensity as users push down a key. A pilot study revealed that the touch & press feedback performed significantly better, both quantitatively and qualitatively. We therefore compare a mid-air keyboard with and without touch & press feedback in a user study. Results revealed that haptic feedback improves entry speed by 16% and reduces the error rate by 26%. In addition, most participants feel that it enhances presence and spatial awareness in the virtual world by maintaining a higher

consistency with the real world and significantly reduces mental demand, effort, and frustration. <u>Publication # 2</u>.

Third, extending upon mid-air interaction, we investigate the effectiveness of different selection gestures augmented with ultrasonic haptic feedback. We compare four commonly used mid-air target selection methods: Push, Tap, Dwell, Pinch, with two types of ultrasonic haptic feedback: feedback upon selection only, and feedback on both hover and selection, in a Fitts' law experiment. Results reveal that Tap is the fastest, the most accurate, and one of the least physically and cognitively demanding selection methods. Pinch is relatively fast but error-prone and physically and cognitively demanding. Dwell is slowest by design, yet the most accurate and the least physically and cognitively demanding. Both haptic feedback methods improve selection performance by increasing users' spatial awareness. Participants perceive the selection methods as faster, more accurate, and more physically and cognitively comfortable with the haptic feedback methods. Based on these findings, we provide guidelines for choosing optimal mid-air selection gestures considering technological limitations and task requirements. <u>Publication # 3</u>.

Fourth, we further extend selection gestures and input methods in virtual reality by developing a custom wearable device that does not occupy the hands, thereby leaving them free for other tasks. We introduce a novel finger-worn device for gesture typing in virtual reality, termed the "digital thimble", which users wear on their index finger. This thimble utilizes an optical sensor to track finger movement and a pressure sensor to detect touch and contact force. We also introduce Shapeshifter, a technique that enables text entry in virtual reality through gestures and varying contact force on any opaque, diffusely reflective surface, including the human body. A week-long in-the-wild pilot study shows that Shapeshifter yields, on average, 11 words per minute (wpm) on flat surfaces (e.g., a desk), 9 wpm on the lap when sitting, and 8 wpm on the palm and back of the hand while standing in text composition tasks. In a simulation study, Shapeshifter achieves 27 wpm for text transcription tasks, outperforming current gesture typing techniques in virtual reality. <u>Publication # 4</u>.

Finally, we extend the functionality of the digital thimble further and explore its usability in the context of target selection, sorting, and teleportation. We start with a Fitts' law study that compares the digital thimble with a commercial wearable mouse (previously unexplored in virtual reality contexts) and a traditional controller, using two selection methods: press and touch-release. A second user study investigates the devices for sorting and teleportation tasks. While the finger mouse demonstrated superior throughput and task completion speed, the digital thimble showed greater accuracy and precision. Participants also favored the digital thimble for its enhanced comfort, convenience, and overall user-friendliness. These findings highlight the digital thimble's potential as a versatile and comfortable input device for virtual reality applications, offering valuable advantages over traditional alternatives. <u>Publication # 1</u> (under review).

This dissertation makes significant progress in addressing the core challenges associated with input and interaction in virtual reality, setting the foundation for more intuitive and natural interactions within virtual environments. The insights gained have the potential to enhance the accessibility and applicability of virtual reality across a broad spectrum of fields, such as education, training, collaboration, and healthcare, thereby broadening its impact and utility.

Publications

My Ph.D. research yielded five refereed publications, with a sixth currently being prepared for publication. This dissertation incorporates four of these publications, including the one under review. The sixth publication, listed below, is not included in this dissertation. Additionally, during the course of my Ph.D., I developed a haptic glove prototype and an eye-based gesture typing system for virtual reality applications, which are also not included.

- 1. Tafadzwa Joseph Dube, Ahmed Sabbir Arif. 2024. Design and Evaluation of a Finger Wearable for Freehand Input and Interaction in Virtual Reality. **Currently being prepared for publication**.
- Tafadzwa Joseph Dube, Ahmed Sabbir Arif. 2023. Ultrasonic Keyboard: A Mid-Air Virtual Qwerty with Ultrasonic Feedback for Virtual Reality. In *the 17th International Conference on Tangible, Embedded, and Embodied Interaction* (TEI 2023). ACM, New York, NY, USA, 8 pages.
- Tafadzwa Joseph Dube, Yuan Ren, Hannah Limerick, Scott MacKenzie, Ahmed Sabbir Arif. 2022. Push, Tap, Dwell, and Pinch: Evaluation of Four Mid-Air Selection Methods Augmented with Ultrasonic Haptic Feedback. In *the Proceedings of the 2022 ACM Interactive Surfaces and Spaces Conference* (ISS 2022). ACM, New York, NY, USA, 19 pages. Best Paper Award.
- 4. Tafadzwa Joseph Dube, Kevin Johnson, Ahmed Sabbir Arif. 2022. Shapeshifter: Gesture Typing in Virtual Reality with a Force-based Digital Thimble. In *Extended Abstracts of the CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems* (CHI EA 2022). ACM, New York, NY, USA, Article 230, 1–9.
- Tafadzwa Joseph Dube, Ahmed Sabbir Arif. 2020. Impact of Key Shape and Dimension on Text Entry in Virtual Reality. In *Extended Abstracts of the 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems* (CHI EA 2020). ACM, New York, NY, USA, 1–10.
- Tafadzwa Joseph Dube, Ahmed Sabbir Arif. 2019. *Text Entry in Virtual Reality: A Comprehensive Review of the Literature*. In Kurosu M. (Eds.), Human-Computer Interaction. Recognition and Interaction Technologies (HCII '19), Lecture Notes in Computer Science, 11567. Springer, Cham, Switzerland, 419-437.

To my parents.

Contents

Co	Contents			
Li	st of I	ligures	vi	
Li	st of]	ables	X	
1	Intr	oduction	1	
	1.1	Contribution	4	
2	Virt	ual Key Shape and Dimension	5	
	2.1	Related Work	6	
	2.2	Experiment	7	
		2.2.1 Apparatus	7	
		2.2.2 Design	8	
		2.2.3 Metrics	8	
		2.2.4 Virtual Keyboard	10	
		2.2.5 Virtual Environment	10	
		2.2.6 Participants	10	
		2.2.7 Procedure	11	
	2.3	Results	11	
		2.3.1 Entry Speed	11	
		2.3.2 Error Rate (%)	12	
		2.3.3 Corrected Error Rate (%)	12	
		2.3.4 Qualitative Data	14	
	2.4	Discussion	14	
	2.5	Conclusion	15	
3	Mid	Air Ultrasonic Feedback	16	
	3.1	Related Work	17	
		3.1.1 Text Entry in Virtual Reality	17	
		3.1.2 Haptic Feedback in Virtual Reality	17	
		3.1.3 Ultrasonic Haptic Feedback	17	
	3.2	The Ultrasonic Keyboard	18	
		3.2.1 Keyboard Design	19	
		3.2.2 Haptic Sensation	19	

	3.3	Pilot Study: Three Feedback Methods
		3.3.1 Participants
		3.3.2 Apparatus
		3.3.3 Design & Procedure
		3.3.4 Results & Discussion
	3.4	User Study: Haptic v. No-Haptic
		3.4.1 Participants & Apparatus
		3.4.2 Design & Procedure
		3.4.3 Results
		3.4.3.1 Entry Speed
		3.4.3.2 Error Rate
		3.4.3.3 Usability
		3.4.3.4 Perceived Workload
		3.4.4 Discussion
	3.5	Conclusion
_		
4	Mid	-Air Selection with Ultrasonic Feedback 26
	4.1	Related Work
	4.2	
	4.3	
	4 4	4.3.1 Ultrasonic Feedback
	4.4	Fitts Law Protocol
	4.5	Experimental System
		4.5.1 Ultrasonic Haptic Feedback
	4.6	Method
		4.6.1 Participants
		4.6.2 Apparatus
		4.6.3 Operation Area
		4.6.4 Procedure
		4.6.4.1 Safety Measures for COVID-19
		4.6.5 Design
		4.6.5.1 Performance Metrics
		4.6.5.2 Graphical Feedback
	4.7	Results
		4.7.1 Throughput
		4.7.2 Movement Time
		4.7.3 Target Re-Entries
		4.7.4 Error Rate
		4.7.5 User Feedback
		4.7.5.1 Perceived Workload of the Selection Methods
		4.7.5.2 Perceived Effects of the Feedback Methods
	4.8	Discussion
		4.8.1 Technical Issues
		4.8.2 Generalizability in Different Postures
	4.9	Design Recommendations

iii

	4.10	Conclu	sion	41
5	Gest	ure Typ	bing with a Digital Thimble	43
	5.1	5 1 1	Text Entry in Virtual Deality	44
		512	Costure Typing in Virtual Reality	44
	5.2	J.1.2	tol Thimhlo	44
	5.2 5.2	A Digi		40
	5.5 5.4	Snapes	miller	4/
	5.4	Long-1	Participants and Amountain	49
		5.4.1		50
	~ ~	5.4.2	Design and Procedure	50
	5.5	Simula	tion Study: Text Transcription	50
	5.6	Results	and Discussion	52
	5.7	Conclu	ISION	53
6	Digit	tal Thin	nble for Free-hand Interaction	54
	6.1	Related	1 Work	55
		6.1.1	Input Devices for Virtual Reality	55
		6.1.2	Wearable Devices	56
			6.1.2.1 Hand and Finger Wearables	56
			6.1.2.2 Wrist Wearables	57
			6.1.2.3 Foot Wearables	57
			6.1.2.4 Full Body Wearables	57
		6.1.3	Hand and Finger Tracking in Virtual Reality	57
		6.1.4	Target Selection in Virtual Reality	58
		6.1.5	Teleportation in Virtual Reality	58
		6.1.6	Sorting in Virtual Reality	59
	6.2	Redesi	gning the Force-Based Digital Thimble	59
		6.2.1	Thimble Interaction	61
		6.2.2	Visual Feedback	62
	6.3	Evalua	tion Protocol	62
		6.3.1	Oculus Touch Controller	62
		6.3.2	AOKID Creative Finger Mouse	63
		6.3.3	Experimental System	63
	6.4	User S	tudy 1: Fitts' Law	63
		6.4.1	Participants	63
		6.4.2	Apparatus	64
		6.4.3		64
		6.4.4	Procedure	65
		6.4.5	Results	65
		55	6451 Throughput	65
			6452 Movement Time	66
			6453 Target Re-entries	67
			6454 Frror Rate	67
		646	Subjective Feedback	68
		J		50

iv

			6.4.6.1 Perceived Workload	68
			6.4.6.2 Perceived Usability	69
		6.4.7	Discussion	69
			6.4.7.1 Subjective Feedback	70
	6.5	User St	tudy 2: Teleportation & Sorting	70
		6.5.1	Participants	71
		6.5.2	Design	71
		6.5.3	Teleportation Tasks	71
		6.5.4	Sorting Tasks	72
		6.5.5	Procedure	74
		6.5.6	Results	74
			6.5.6.1 Task Completion Time	75
			6.5.6.2 Accuracy	75
		6.5.7	Subjective Feedback	75
			6.5.7.1 Perceived workload	76
			6.5.7.2 Perceived usability	76
	6.6	Discuss	sion	76
	6.7	Conclu	usion	78
7	Sum	marv		79
,	7 1	Future '	Work	81
	/ • 1	i uturt		01
Bił	oliogr	aphy		82

List of Figures

1.1	The estimated number of virtual reality users globally between 2020 and 2027. Be- tween 2020 and 2022 the number of virtual reality users more than doubled. Source:	
	Statista [203]	1
1.2	(a) A virtual reality user using a controller and (b) a virtual reality user using mid-air gestures.	2
2.1	A Leap Motion Controller was attached to the front of the Oculus Rift at a 20° down angle to increase its field of view when the user's head is upright.	7
2.2	The setup used in the study. The black material on the desk is $duvetyne^4$	8
2.3	The abstract hand representation used in the study.	8
2.4	A volunteer participating in the user study.	9
2.5	The virtual environment used in the study. It had a wooden desk, the virtual keyboard on the desk, and a text input area floating above the desk.	10
2.6	The six key designs used in the study, from left: 2D round, 3D round, 2D square, 3D square, 2D hexagonal, and 3D hexagonal.	11
2.7	Average entry speed for the six different keys explored in the study. Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.	12
2.8	Average error rate for the six different keys explored in the study. Error bars represent	
	± 1 standard deviation.	13
2.9	Average corrected error rate for the six different keys explored in the study. Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.	13
3.1	(a) The virtual environment developed for this research and (b) the mid-air Qwerty	
	keyboard with abstract virtual representations of the hands	18
3.2	(a) The haptics device with the transducers exposed. In the study, they were covered with a metal cover that came with the device, (b) The Ultraleap device was placed on a	
	small table (height: 52 cm) closer to the users for comfortable mid-air actions	19
3.3	The operation area in the experiment setup (the shaded area).	20
3.4	Average text entry speed (wpm) and total error rate (%) with the three examined feed-	
	back methods. Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation (SD)	22
3.5	Average text entry speed (wpm) and total error rate (%) with and without haptic feed-	
	back. Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation (SD)	23
3.6	Median usability and raw NASA-TLX ratings of the keyboard with and without haptic	
	feedback. Error bars represent ±1 standard deviation (SD).	24

4.1	The four mid-air selection methods explored in this work, with two types of ultrasonic haptic feedback. From left, <i>Push</i> , users move the index finger forward like pushing an	
	elevator key, <i>Iap</i> , users flick the index finger downwards like tapping on a touchscreen,	
	pinch using the thumb and index finger	29
4.2	(a) The target to select is highlighted in red. The arrows and numbers demonstrate the selection sequence. (b) Example sequence of trials. The black dot is the cursor	2) 29
4.3	(a) The haptics device with the metal cover used in the study, (b) Participants sat about 700 mm away front of a display. The Ultraleap device was placed on a small table	27
	closer to the users for comfortable gesturing actions.	31
4.4	(a) Operation area in the experiment setup (the red shaded area) and (b) Lissajous curve with parameters $a = 3$, $b = 2$	33
4.5	Average throughput and movement time by selection method and haptic feedback. Error bars represent ± 1 standard error. Significant main effects are highlighted with red	55
	asterisks	35
4.6	Average throughput (bps) for the four examined mid-air gestures by amplitude \times width and haptic feedback.	36
4.7	Average target re-entry and error rate by selection method and haptic feedback. Error bars represent ± 1 standard error. Significant main effects are highlighted with red	
	asterisks	37
4.8	Median perceived workload of the examined selection methods and perceived effects of the examined feedback methods on user performance and overall comfort (physical and cognitive). Error bars represent ± 1 standard error	38
49	Cursor trace examples for Push ($A = 360$, $W = 50$ pixels) with the three feedback con-	50
1.9		40
5.1	Two users using Shapeshifter to gesture type in VR in four scenarios: (a) on a desk when sitting down, (b) on the lap when sitting down, (c) on the back of the hand when standing up, and (d) on the palm when standing up. Both users are wearing the digital	
	thimble introduced in this paper for gesture detection	45
5.2	The custom digital thimble. From left: the 3D printed frame to hold the optical sensor, the thimble with the optical sensor on the side and the pressure sensor inside the tip	
	of the thimble, and the complete device with the sensors connected to an Arduino Uno	
5.3	Rev3 microcontroller placed inside a cardboard case worn on the wrist	46
	USB Wireless Finger Ring Optical Mouse, (b) the mouse without casing, (c) the optical	
	sensor from the mouse, and (d) a Force Sensing Resistors (FSR) 400 series pressure	10
	sensor. The images are not to the scale.	46

5.4	Shapeshifter looks and feels like the default Google Android keyboard. To enter text with Shapeshifter, the user (a) touches a surface (grey cursor), (b) applies extra force to activate the cursor (red cursor), (c) positions the cursor over the first letter of the intended word and applies extra force to start a gesture (green cursor), and (d) completes the gesture maintaining extra force, then reduces force to automatically enter the word associated with the gesture (pick tracing). Shapeshifter enables users to enter multiple words by switching between regular and extra force, without ever lifting the finger. Lifting the finger off the surface deactivates the cursor. The keyboard displays a suggestion bar with the most probable alternative words. The user can replace the output word with a suggested word by applying extra force upon moving the cursor over the suggested word, like pressing a button.	47 50
5.6	Gestures drawn for the most frequent word in the English language "the" by the partic- ipants on: a) the thigh, b) the desk, and c) the palm. Notice that the gestures drawn on the thigh and palm have much sharper corners	51
6.1	The redesigned thimble frame: Featuring a 3D-printed flat cap that houses the optical sensor. The black elastic band ensures a comfortable fit for various finger sizes. The 3D-printed blue finger holder now sits on top of the finger for improved usability	60
6.2	a) The Unique Station Mini Wireless finger mouse from which we collected the optical mouse sensor, b) the disassembled finger mouse, showing the circuit and the optical mouse sensor, c) the digital thimble components, showing the pressure sensor, the optical mouse sensor, and the 3D-printed case for the circuitry	61
6.3 6.4	The controller, finger mouse, and digital thimble utilized in the evaluations.	62
6.5	target selection tasks with the three examined input devices.	64
6.6	Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation	66
	Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.	66
6.7 6.8	Cursor trace examples for the six study conditions	67
6.9	spectrum from "perfect" to "failure". Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation The median perceived usability of the user study conditions, rated on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from "1" (strongly disagree) to "5" (strongly agree). Error bars represent	68
	± 1 standard deviation.	69
6.10	a) A bird's-eye view of the teleportation destinations. The red arrows indicate the designated path that participants are required to follow. The green target represents the initial starting point within the virtual environment. b) A screenshot of a teleportation target in a VR environment, featuring a blush pink cylindrical animation and a cube displaying the target's number.	72
6.11	Three participants using the controller, finger mouse, and digital thimble for teleporta- tion, respectively.	72

6.12	A sorting scene featuring four numbered cubes on a table, a light purple selection ray, a highlighted selected cube in light green, and a button at the back labeled "Start" (which	
	changes to "Finish" when activated)	73
6.13	Three participants using the controller, finger mouse, and digital thimble for sorting	
	cubes, respectively.	73
6.14	Average task completion time (milliseconds) categorized by input device. Error bars	
	represent ± 1 standard deviation.	74
6.15	Average accuracy rate (%) categorized by input device. Error bars represent ± 1 stan-	
	dard deviation.	75
6.16	The median perceived workload across user study conditions as measured by a 20-point	
	NASA-TLX questionnaire, where a scale from "1" to "20" indicates a range from "very	
	low" to "very high" for all factors except performance, where "1" to "20" represents a	
	spectrum from "perfect" to "failure". Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation	76
6.17	The median perceived usability of the user study conditions, rated on a 5-point Likert	
	scale ranging from "1" (strongly disagree) to "5" (strongly agree). Error bars represent	
	± 1 standard deviation.	77

List of Tables

2.1 2.2	Commonly used key shapes in Qwerty for virtual reality. $\dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots$ Each key was designed to fit a 5×5 cm square, which acted as the active touch area for	6
2.3	the keys. The height of the 3D keys were 2 cm. \dots User responses to the key designs they found the most natural, enhance entry speed and accuracy and their overall design preference. The study involved 12 participants ($N =$	9
	12). \ldots	14
3.1	Performance of free-hand text entry techniques with haptic feedback reported in the literature. "Method", "target", and "haptic" represent the medium used to provide haptic feedback, the body-part targeted for feedback, and the type of feedback provided, respectively. "Surface" signifies hard flat surfaces, such as a desk. The symbol " γ " signifies two fingers, " σ " ten fingers, " α " one part of the wrists, and " τ " different parts of the wrists.	18
4.1	Performance of mid-air selection methods from the literature. Only the highest reported means are listed. "Pro." signifies Fitts' law experimental protocol, "Leap" indicates Leap Motion Controller, "IR" signifies infrared cameras, "Bps" indicates throughput in bite/second_and "Bi" signifies bimanual	28
4.2	Recommendations for picking the most appropriate mid-air selection method based on the type of tasks (repetitive or not repetitive actions), performance priorities (top, mod- erate, low), and technological limitations (availability of haptic feedback). Comfort signifies perceived workload. "Bps" indicates throughput in bits/second (only through- puts of the best performed haptic feedback are reported). The highlighted fields signify the best performed methods.	42
5.1	Performance of text entry techniques exploiting gesture typing in VR. This table presents the highest reported performance when multiple settings or conditions were explored. Here, OOV represents the support for out-of-vocabulary word entry, and WPM and ER represent the words per minute and error rate performance metrics, respectively. The values marked with τ signify erroneous keystroke error rate [4]. α means the technique	
5.2	worked on a circular keyboard. δ means Shapeshifter results simulated for Novice Users. The actions required for word- and character-level text entry with Shapeshifter. OOV	45
5.3	refers to out-of-vocabulary words	49
2.0	composted paragraphs.	51

5.4	Predicted text entry speed with Shapeshifter in transcription typing tasks	52
6.1	Thimble redesign features. The table compares the previous design features, the updated new design, and provides a rationale for each change	60

xi

Acknowledgments

I am deeply grateful to my Ph.D. advisor, Dr. Ahmed Sabbir Arif, for his unwavering support, insightful guidance, and endless patience throughout this challenging yet incredibly rewarding journey. His expertise and constructive feedback were essential to the development of this thesis.

My sincere gratitude extends to my dissertation committee members, Drs. Stefano Carpin and Sungjin Im, for their valuable time and insightful feedback.

I wish to acknowledge the generous financial support received from the University of California, Merced, which allowed me to pursue my research without undue financial burden. I am particularly thankful for the Graduate Student Opportunity Program (GSOP) Fellowship, as well as the Gary Marsden travel award from SIGCHI, which enabled me to attend important conferences.

I would like to thank my labmates, Yuan Ren, Ghazal Zand, Gulnar Rakhmetulla, and Laxmi Pandey. Our discussions and your constant willingness to help have significantly shaped my research. I am also incredibly grateful to the study participants who generously contributed their time and insights – your participation was essential to this work.

To my family, who have been unwavering in their love, belief, and support – my parents, thank you for your endless encouragement and patience. Your presence in my life has been nothing short of a blessing.

Finally, I extend my thanks to my friends, both within and outside of academia, for providing much-needed breaks and moments of laughter during the challenges of thesis writing. Cyril Kombedzayi and Frank Ndlovu, I appreciate your support. And to the Nkulumane community, thank you for always believing in me.

This dissertation is a reflection of the collective support and encouragement of each individual mentioned, including the insightful reviewers, and many others not mentioned by name who have contributed in countless ways. I am profoundly grateful to all of you for your role in this journey.

Chapter 1 Introduction

The use of virtual reality (VR) is rapidly expanding, finding applications in the health, manufacturing, military, education, and entertainment sectors. This surge is accelerated by the increasing affordability and availability of VR hardware. Major companies such as HTC, Google, Apple, Amazon, Microsoft, Sony, and Samsung are actively developing their VR head-mounted displays (HMDs), which are leading to reduced consumer costs and improvements in the form factor of the devices. As a result, today's HMDs are smaller and more stylish, making them appealing to a broader audience. Recent surveys have shown a significant increase in VR users, with expectations of continued growth in the near future. For example, Statista reported that from 2020 to 2022, the number of VR users more than doubled, reaching approximately 60 million. This upward trend is expected to persist in the coming years (Fig. 1.1). Economically, the size of the global market for virtual reality is expected to increase rapidly, from \$12 billion in 2022 to more than \$22 billion by 2025 [203]. In 2017, Mark Zuckerberg, CEO of Meta, announced that his company plans to invest \$3 billion in virtual reality technologies over the next decade to make it more accessible [62]. The emergence of the Metaverse [199] is also likely to increase the growth of VR technology.





Despite this progress, input and interaction within virtual reality remain significant challenges. HMDs, by their nature, obscure the user's view of the physical world (Fig. 1.2), making it difficult to use traditional input devices. Current VR input methods often suffer from being error-prone, cumbersome, lacking in spatial feedback, or simply difficult to master. Although ongoing research is directed at addressing these issues, a considerable gap still exists in developing intuitive, natural, and seamless interaction methods for VR environments. Virtual reality has always had the promise of immersing users in entirely fabricated worlds. Early versions concentrated primarily on visual and auditory elements, but recent developments in wearable and haptic technologies are transforming interactions within these digital environments. Haptic devices, especially, add a crucial tactile dimension to VR, significantly enhancing the realism and engagement of the user experience. This dissertation will explore both current and emerging input methods using wearable and haptic devices within VR settings, examine their effects, and suggest future pathways to improve interaction and immersion.



(a) User using a controller

(b) User using mid-air gestures

Figure 1.2: (a) A virtual reality user using a controller and (b) a virtual reality user using mid-air gestures.

Handheld controllers remain the predominant interface in VR settings, as they are standard accessories for most VR headsets. These devices enable versatile interactions with virtual environments through physical buttons and gesture recognition (Fig. 1.2a). Users can manipulate objects, navigate menus, and teleport using these controllers. Their design, often similar to video game controllers, makes them particularly intuitive for gamers. Despite these advantages, handheld controllers also present significant limitations. For example, its use occupies hands, restricting the user's ability to perform other tasks within the VR space [231]. This can lead to a diminished sense of presence and immersion. In addition, locating controllers while wearing a VR headset can be cumbersome, often requiring users to remove their headsets and interrupt their experience. Prolonged use can also result in user fatigue and discomfort. As VR technology continues to evolve, there is a pressing need for more seamless and intuitive interaction methods that emphasize natural gestures and minimize user burden. With advances in hand-tracking technology, the prospects for more fluid and naturalistic VR interactions are rapidly expanding.

The integration of hand-tracking technology into VR has transformed user interaction, enabling mid-air gestures that mirror real-world actions. This advancement is increasingly common in modern VR headsets, such as the Oculus Quest, Pico Neo, and HTC Vive 2. Mid-air interaction is valued for its naturalness and intuitiveness, allowing users to engage with virtual environments in ways that feel familiar and instinctive. Such interaction is supported by substantial literature that emphasizes its effectiveness in improving user engagement and the sense of immersion within virtual spaces [83, 223, 27, 117, 67]. Despite its advantages, mid-air interaction faces significant challenges, no-tably the lack of tactile feedback. This absence of physical contact points means that users often lack spatial awareness, making gestures less intuitive and more cognitively demanding [36, 10]. This can adversely affect the speed, accuracy, and overall comfort of interactions.

Addressing this gap requires innovative solutions to provide effective haptic feedback, enhancing the realism of virtual interactions. Although wearable devices such as haptic gloves offer one approach, they can be cumbersome and disrupt the natural flow of movements [20]. Therefore, this dissertation explores non-intrusive alternatives, particularly ultrasonic haptic feedback, which promise to deliver tactile sensations without the encumbrance of physical devices. Focusing on ultrasonic haptic feedback, this research aims to assess its impact on text entry and common mid-air gestures in VR. By investigating this technology, we aim to contribute to the development of more intuitive and immersive VR experiences.

The challenges of text entry in VR highlight critical areas for improvement in VR technology, especially as it aims to transition from predominantly entertainment and training applications to more comprehensive productivity tools. Text input within VR remains slow, cumbersome, and error-prone, significantly hindering its mainstream adoption for productivity purposes [54, 70, 181, 21]. The absence of standardized guidelines or best practices for VR text entry exacerbates these issues, leading to a variety of inconsistent keyboard layouts and input methods that complicate the optimization process.

The surge in remote work catalyzed by the COVID-19 pandemic and the subsequent rise of virtual office applications such as Meta's Horizon Workrooms and Rummi highlight the growing need for effective VR text entry solutions [58, 51]. This need extends beyond office applications to include other VR contexts such as password entry, collaborative projects, training environments, and social networking [152, 163], emphasizing the need for rapid and accurate text input to unlock VR's full potential.

To address these challenges, our research explores innovative input and interaction solutions, specifically focusing on haptic and wearable technologies. Haptic devices, particularly through the use of ultrasonic haptic feedback, offer promising avenues for enhancing user interaction by simulating physical sensations directly in mid-air. This non-intrusive approach allows for more natural hand-tracking interactions and aims to improve the precision and ease of text entry and other common VR gestures without the physical burden of gloves or other handheld devices.

In addition, wearable devices offer a compelling alternative. Designed to be worn directly on the body (e.g., on wrists, fingers, or heads), these devices seamlessly integrate into the user experience, maintaining constant readiness, and addressing the discoverability issues associated with handheld controllers. Wearables such as rings and bracelets offer refined control and enhance the feeling of presence within the virtual environment. However, the complexity and novel interaction techniques required by some wearables pose significant barriers to adoption, characterized by steep learning curves that may deter users [75, 132].

Our work proposes the development of wearable solutions that prioritize ease of use. Using fa-

miliar gestures and minimizing the need for new learning, we aim to facilitate a smoother transition for users to VR environments, improving both their effectiveness and comfort. This approach not only strives to improve VR interactions, but also supports the broader goal of making VR a viable tool for a wide range of applications, from productivity to social connectivity.

1.1 Contribution

The contribution of this work is five-fold. First (§2), we explored how key shape and dimension affect virtual reality text input, comparing hexagonal, round, and square shapes in 3D and 2D on a virtual desk. The findings offer guidelines for virtual keyboard development and suggest that 3D square keys, mirroring the real world, perform best, marking a step towards standardized VR design based on empirical data. Second (§3), addressing mid-air text entry, a common VR scenario, we introduce an ultrasonic haptic keyboard to provide spatial feedback, informed by the initial study. We examined three types of ultrasonic feedback: on press, touch and press, and gradual increase on press. Our findings highlight that ultrasonic haptic feedback significantly enhances text entry by improving spatial awareness. Third (§4), extending to vertical interactions common in VR and real-world settings such as kiosks, we evaluated four mid-air gestures (Tap, Push, Pinch, Dwell) with and without ultrasonic haptic feedback for selection. The tap was the most efficient, but all gestures suited different user needs. Haptic feedback was shown to boost performance by improving spatial awareness, with implications for various interaction interfaces. Fourth (§5), using existing technology led us to develop a novel force-based digital thimble for gesture typing on any surface, including the body. Through practical and simulated studies, this device outperformed existing methods, demonstrating its efficacy. Lastly (§6), improving the design of the digital thimble, we assessed its utility for other VR interactions through user studies, comparing it with a commercial finger mouse and a standard VR controller. Although the finger mouse excelled in speed, the digital thimble was more accurate and preferred for its comfort and ease of use, demonstrating its potential as an effective VR input device.

Chapter 2

Virtual Key Shape and Dimension

In this Chapter, we attempt to develop guidelines for designing keyboards for text input in virtual reality. Most works in this domain explore different tracking mechanisms and develop novel input techniques and technologies without much consideration for how the design of the keys (the shape, size, dimension, color of the keys, etc.) affects text entry performance. This has resulted in the emergence of virtual keyboards with a range of key designs (a quick search on the Unity Asset Store¹ can attest to this). This lack of understanding can slow down progress in optimizing text entry in virtual reality. To our knowledge, no work has explored whether key shape and dimension affect text entry performance and user experience in the context of virtual reality. To address this, we conducted a comparative study to evaluate the performance of six different key designs (3 shapes \times 2 dimensions) on text entry performance and user experience in virtual reality. We identified the commonly used shapes (square, round, hexagonal) and dimensions (2D and 3D) in virtual reality from the literature as outlined in Table 2.1.

In virtual reality, there is a lack of consistent design principles for virtual keyboards, despite text entry being a fundamental task in many virtual reality interactions. We found that developers and designers take the liberty to design different virtual reality keyboards (e.g., different shapes, colors, and keys). However, in the physical world, there is some form of a standard of the physical Owerty that has helped to optimize text entry [26, 154, 35]. In addition, various studies investigated soft keyboards for touch screens to identify ways to standardize and optimize their design [41, 42, 135, 242]. Research has also shown that even seemingly minor details, like background design, can influence text input [234]. Thus, understanding the specific impacts of various factors within virtual reality will empower designers to make informed choices that enhance text entry performance. However, since virtual reality is in its infancy, most works have focused on developing novel text input methods with little work focusing on the impacts of basic aspects of text entry. The influence of specific key characteristics (shape, size, dimensionality) remains largely underexplored. Existing guidelines for physical and soft keyboards [155, 185, 234, 38, 109, 38] offer limited help for virtual reality contexts, as the absence of tactile feedback and unique hand-tracking affordances significantly alter the user experience. This highlights a clear need for systematic research. Our work directly targets this gap, aiming to provide a foundation for design choices that optimize both text entry performance and overall user experience within virtual reality environments.

For the remainder of this Chapter, we begin with a review of related work. Following this, we

¹Unity Asset Store https://assetstore.unity.com

provide a detailed description of our experimental methodology, including the apparatus, participant demographics, and study design. Subsequently, we present and discuss the results of our study. Finally, the Chapter concludes with a summary of key findings.

2.1 Related Work

Recently, researchers have been tackling the text entry challenge in virtual reality. Many enabled text entry with physical Qwerty keyboards by using external sensors to track the keyboard and the hands, then displaying their virtual representations in the virtual world [70, 181, 19, 111, 141, 86, 166, 115, 144]. These techniques are relatively fast (\sim 39 wpm [70]) but break immersion by forcing users to switch between the virtual and the actual worlds [166]. Furthermore, they require extensive tracking devices. Some attempted to address this by developing on-surface and mid-air virtual Qwerty [200, 55, 176, 143]. However, these approaches are not as effective as physical Qwerty $(\sim 12 \text{ wpm } [200])$ due to the absence of haptic feedback [39, 55, 63]. Alternative input methods have also been explored, such as head pointing [239, 128, 200, 129] and eye pointing [172]. These methods are not only much slower than physical Qwerty (10–16 wpm [200, 172]) but also cause high physical strain in prolonged use [54]. A different approach overlays a new layout on the palm, enabling using the index finger of the other hand to type [218]. A similar approach splits Querty into two parts to assign each half to one of the hands and a group of keys to each finger, enabling users to enter text by pinching the thumb and fingers [59]. These methods are highly error-prone with error rates over 10%. Some have also used alternative input devices, such as handheld controllers [200, 151, 97], interactive gloves, rings, and straps [222, 228, 98, 233, 232], digital pens [96, 48], and smartphones [18, 81, 114, 73]. These techniques are also very slow ($\sim 6-14$ wpm [200, 114, 98]) and highly error-prone (15–35% [222, 96, 48]). For a comprehensive review of existing text entry techniques for virtual reality see our recent survey [54].

Key Design	Reference
Round 3D	[15, 16, 52, 166]
Square 2D	[15, 70, 73, 99, 172, 200, 227, 240]
Square 3D	[19, 53, 86, 157, 181, 200]
Hexagonal 3D	[40]

Table 2.1: Commonly used key shapes in Qwerty for virtual reality.

Although a range of novel techniques and technologies have been proposed, the most popular solution is still the virtual Qwerty. Despite these keyboards using the standard Qwerty layout, the design of the base and the keys vary (see Table 2.1). This lack of consistency has the potential to slow down the optimization of text input in virtual reality. Thus research is actively working on understanding the different aspects of text input in virtual reality. Grubert et al [69] investigated the impact of hand representation on typing in virtual reality. They found that using simple visualizations to represent the fingertips or providing a video feed can improve typing accuracy in VR without impacting speed. Rajana and Hansen [172] studied flat and curved keyboard bases in virtual reality. They found out that the entry speed with a flat base is significantly faster than with a curved



Figure 2.1: A Leap Motion Controller was attached to the front of the Oculus Rift at a 20° down angle to increase its field of view when the user's head is upright.

base. Outside virtual reality, the effects of keyboard shape [155], size [185], and background [234], and key size [38, 109] and spacing [38] on text entry performance have been explored. However, in virtual reality, we still do not understand the different aspects that impact text entry.

2.2 Experiment

This study investigated the effects of key shape and dimension on text entry performance and user experience.

2.2.1 Apparatus

We developed a custom system with Unity3D 2017.14.17 and Orion 4.4.0 SDKs. It ran on a Windows 10 HP OMEN desktop computer with an AMD Ryzen 5 2500X Quad-Core processor, 8 GB RAM, and an Nvidia GeForce GTX 1060 graphics card. It used an Oculus Rift² Head-Mounted Display (HMD). It also used a Leap Motion Controller³ to track hands, which was attached to the front of the HMD at a 20° down angle to increase its field of view when the user's head is upright (Figure 2.1). We covered the base with a duvetyne⁴ fabric (Figure 2.2) to absorb light since reflective surfaces affect Leap Motion's tracking ability [44]. We used Leap Motion regardless of its limitations [86, 156, 220] due to its availability and affordability.

²Oculus Rift https://www.oculus.com

³Leap Motion Controller https://www.leapmotion.com

⁴Duvetyne https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/duvetyne



Figure 2.2: The setup used in the study. The black material on the desk is duvetyne⁴.



Figure 2.3: The abstract hand representation used in the study.

2.2.2 Design

The study used a within-subjects design with two independent variables: *key shape* and *key dimension*. Key shape had three levels: round, square, and hexagonal. Key dimension had two levels: 2D and 3D. In each condition, participants transcribed five random English phrases from a corpus [134]. The conditions were counterbalanced using a Latin square. The dependent variables were the performance metrics. In summary, the design was: 12 participants × 6 conditions × 5 phrases = 360 phrases in total.

2.2.3 Metrics

The study recorded the standard words per minute (wpm), error rate, and corrected error rate performance metrics. Words per minute is the average number of words entered in one minute, where a "word" is measured as five characters [4]. Error rate is the average percentage (%) of incorrect characters that remained in the final text. Corrected error rate is the average percentage (%) of incorrect characters corrected by the user (which are not in the final text).



Figure 2.4: A volunteer participating in the user study.

Key Design	Area		
2D Round	19.63 cm ²		
3D Round	70.69 cm^2		
2D Square	25 cm^2		
3D Square	150 cm^2		
2D Hexagonal	16.24 cm^2		
3D Hexagonal	62.48 cm^2		

Table 2.2: Each key was designed to fit a 5×5 cm square, which acted as the active touch area for the keys. The height of the 3D keys were 2 cm.



Figure 2.5: The virtual environment used in the study. It had a wooden desk, the virtual keyboard on the desk, and a text input area floating above the desk.

2.2.4 Virtual Keyboard

We developed a custom virtual Qwerty that used round, square, and hexagonal keys in both 2D and 3D (Figure 2.6). These shapes were chosen since these are commonly used in Qwerty for virtual reality (Table 2.1). Table 2.2 displays the area covered by each key. All keys were positioned in a 5×5 cm active area with a 7 mm padding between the keys to facilitate comfortable 3D pointing [9]. Users saw a virtual representation of their hands (Figure 2.3). The keyboard provided visual feedback on each key press. The 2D keys were highlighted in a different color [227] and the 3D keys played a key-down animation mimicking actual keys [200]. The keyboard used a dark-blue background with light-grey keys and black font for better contrast. All keys used the same font and font size. Neutral colors were used as bright colors can cause visual fatigue [147]. Abstract hands were used to avoid the effect of gender and the "uncanny valley" [3, 184].

2.2.5 Virtual Environment

The virtual environment had a desk, the custom virtual Qwerty on the desk, and a text input area floating above the desk (Figure 2.5). When participants entered the virtual environment, they felt like they were sitting in a chair facing the desk. We used a minimalistic approach to design the environment to ensure that it did not distract the participants.

2.2.6 Participants

Twelve participants voluntarily took part in the study (Figure 2.4). Eight of them were female and four were male. Their age ranged from 19 to 32 years (M = 22.9, SD = 3.5). They all identified themselves as native or bilingual speaker of the English language. Three of them wore eyeglasses.



Figure 2.6: The six key designs used in the study, from left: 2D round, 3D round, 2D square, 3D square, 2D hexagonal, and 3D hexagonal.

They all were experienced Qwerty users. Four of them had used an HMD before, but none had experience typing in virtual reality.

2.2.7 Procedure

The study was conducted in a quiet room. Upon arrival, we explained the study procedure to all participants, collected their consents, and asked them to complete a demographics and experience questionnaire. They then participated in two 10-minute practice sessions. In the first session, they played around with their hands to get a feel of the virtual hands. In the second session, they typed the *"The quick brown fox jumps over the lazy dog"* pangram with either of the six key designs (Figure 2.6) in a counterbalanced order. These sessions were necessary since most participants were unfamiliar with virtual reality. Besides, these enabled us to observe any symptoms of virtual reality sickness⁵ (none recorded in this study), adjust the headset, and calibrate the keyboard position for each user.

In the main study, participants transcribed five short phrases from a corpus [134] with each key design in a counterbalanced order. A random phrase was presented above the input area. Participants were instructed to read, understand, and memorize the phrase before transcribing it *as fast and accurate as possible*, then press the ENTER key to see the next phrase. Error correction was encouraged, but not enforced. There were 2-minute breaks between the conditions, where participants were instructed to remove the HMD. Upon completion of the study, participants ranked the key designs in terms of how natural they felt, speed, accuracy, and their overall preference.

2.3 Results

For statistical tests, we removed all instances where the user's hands were not visible due to tracking issues (7% of the data). We used repeated-measures ANOVA for all analysis as a Shapiro-Wilk test and a Mauchly's test confirmed that the filtered data did not violate its normality and sphericity assumptions, respectively.

2.3.1 Entry Speed

An ANOVA identified a significant effect of shape on entry speed ($F_{2,11} = 3.64$, $p \ge 0.05$). The average entry speed with round, square, and hexagonal keys were 10.82 wpm (SD = 2.9), 11.83 wpm (SD = 2.9), and 10.92 wpm (SD = 2.7), respectively. A Duncan's test revealed that entry speed with square keys was significantly faster than with round keys. An ANOVA failed to identify a significant effect of dimension ($F_{1,11} = 2.16$, p = .2). The average entry speed with 2D and 3D keys were 10.75 wpm

⁵Virtual Reality Sickness https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/virtual_reality_sickness



Figure 2.7: Average entry speed for the six different keys explored in the study. Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.

(SD = 4.4) and 11.63 wpm (SD = 2.6), respectively. There was also no significant effect of shape \times dimension ($F_{2,11} = 0.84$, p = .4). Figure 2.7 illustrates average entry speed with all key designs.

2.3.2 Error Rate (%)

An ANOVA failed to identify a significant effect of shape on error rate ($F_{2,11} = 0.61$, p = .5). The average error rate with round, square, and hexagonal keys were 4.79% (SD = 4.2), 4.35% (SD = 4.4), and 5.27% (SD = 3.2), respectively. However, there was a significant effect of dimension ($F_{1,11} = 10.03$, p_1 , 01). The average error rate with 2D and 3D keys were 6.56% (SD = 4.4) and 3.04% (SD = 2.5), respectively. A Duncan's test revealed that error rate with 2D and 3D keys were significantly different. However, an ANOVA failed to identify a significant effect of shape × dimension ($F_{2,11} = 0.80$, p = .5). Figure 2.8 illustrates average error rate for all key designs.

2.3.3 Corrected Error Rate (%)

An ANOVA failed to identify a significant effect of shape on corrected error rate ($F_{2,11} = 3.26$, p = .05). The average corrected error rate with round, square, and hexagonal keys were 6.28% (SD = 5.8), 4.98% (SD = 4.6), and 4.57% (SD = 4.2), respectively. There was also no significant effect of dimension ($F_{1,11} = 4.54$, p = .05). The average corrected error rate with 2D and 3D keys were 6.63% (SD = 5.9) and 3.92 (SD = 3.3), respectively. An ANOVA failed to identify a significant effect of shape × dimension as well ($F_{2,11} = 3.05$, p = .06). Figure 2.9 illustrates average corrected error rate for all key designs.



Figure 2.8: Average error rate for the six different keys explored in the study. Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.



Figure 2.9: Average corrected error rate for the six different keys explored in the study. Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.

CHAPTER 2. VIRTUAL KEY SHAPE AND DIMENSION

Key Design	Natural	Speed	Accuracy	Preference
Round 2D	0	0	0	0
Round 3D	0	2	2	1
Square 2D	0	2	2	2
Square 3D	12	8	8	8
Hexagonal 2D	0	0	0	0
Hexagonal 3D	0	0	0	1

Table 2.3: User responses to the key designs they found the most natural, enhance entry speed and accuracy, and their overall design preference. The study involved 12 participants (N = 12).

2.3.4 Qualitative Data

Table 2.3 presents all user responses, where one can see that most participants found the square 3D keys the most natural. They also felt that square 3D keys enhanced their text entry speed and accuracy, thus wanted to use it in virtual reality. The square 2D keys were the second most preferred, followed by the round 3D keys. Participants were in agreement that the hexagonal keys were not natural and affected their entry speed and accuracy. Yet, one participant wanted to keep using the 3D hexagonal keys, because they "*looked cool*".

Most participants preferred the 3D keys since they thought they imitated the behavior of an actual key the best. One participant commented that he liked the 3D keys because he is "*used to them from the real world*". Participants who preferred 2D keys stated that they found the visual feedback on 3D keystrokes distracting (the key-down animation). One participant commented that she kept looking at the animation, which "*disturbed*" her typing.

2.4 Discussion

Results showed that entry speed with different key shapes were significantly different. Square keys yielded about 8% faster entry speed than round and hexagonal keys. Participant responses also corroborate this. Most participants (83%, N = 10) felt that their entry speed was much faster with square keys (Table 2.3) compared to the other keys. Text entry speed with 3D keys were also about 8% faster than 2D keys. This effect was not statistically significant. However, it appears that participants picked up on this behavior since most of them (83%, N = 10) responded that 3D keys enhanced their entry speed (Table 2.3). Although there was no significant effect of key shape on error rate, most participants (83%, N = 10) felt that square keys were more accurate than the other keys (Table 2.3). They were not totally amiss since round and hexagonal keys were 9% and 17% more error prone than square keys. There was a significant effect of key dimension on error rate. 3D keys were 54% more accurate than the other keys. Participants noticed this too, as most of them (83%, N = 10) responded that they were more accurate with 3D keys than 2D keys (Table 2.3). There was no significant effect of key size or shape on corrected error rate. This suggests that participants did not face any major difficulties in correcting errors with any of the keys.

Overall, 3D square keys yielded the best actual and perceived performance. These findings suggest that imitating the design and behavior of real-world objects in the virtual world is a good idea, especially at the infancy of the technology. Further qualitative research is needed to find out whether this finding can be generalized to a larger sample. We also stress the importance of revisiting this in the future since the need for imitating physical objects in the digital world often diminishes as technologies become ubiquitous.

2.5 Conclusion

We presented a study that investigated the effects of different key shapes and dimensions on text entry performance and user experience. Results revealed that key shape affects text entry speed, dimension affects accuracy, and both affect user experience. These findings will aid in designing keyboards that can facilitate faster, more accurate, and more pleasant text entry experiences in virtual reality.

Chapter 3

Mid-Air Ultrasonic Feedback

In the previous Chapter, we discussed a virtual Qwerty input setup where users typed on a desk surface. Although this method is practical in certain contexts, it comes with inherent limitations. The desk surface offered passive haptic feedback, which helped users confirm key presses by touch. However, this reliance on a physical surface constrains the versatility of the input method. It necessitates the presence of a physical object, which may not always be available or desirable, particularly in scenarios where space is limited or where users need to move freely. Furthermore, there are numerous situations in which users must rely entirely on mid-air gestures for interaction, emphasizing the need for more adaptable and flexible input methods in virtual environments.

Currently, the most popular text entry solutions in virtual reality are physical or mid-air virtual Qwerty, neither of which are ideal for entering text in VR [54]. Physical Qwerty breaks immersion by forcing users to switch between the virtual and the actual worlds [54], although this can be remedied by blending the appearance of the keyboard in the virtual world [141] and making the animation of the hand as realistic as possible [116]. Mid-air virtual Qwerty improves presence in virtual reality since it eliminates the need for a physical keyboard, but it lacks tactile feedback. With physical Qwerty, users feel an opposite force when pressing down a key and can use the keys as a spatial reference. The absence of this feedback affects text entry performance with mid-air virtual keyboards.

While there have been attempts to introduce various haptic feedback methods for mid-air interaction in virtual reality, most approaches rely on either impractical external hardware or wearable devices like rings or gloves. To enhance the mid-air virtual Qwerty experience, we need a method that provides seamless haptic feedback without any external devices. This would allow users to experience the tactile sensation of typing while maintaining the freedom and convenience of unencumbered hands. In this Chapter, we augment a mid-air virtual Qwerty with ultrasonic haptic feedback that does not require any hardware on the user's hands. Building on the results of the previous study, which informed the design of the virtual Qwerty, we take the following approach: First, we compare three different types of ultrasonic feedback in a pilot study. We identify the best-performed feedback, then use it with a mid-air Qwerty. We compare the keyboard with haptic feedback (ultrasonic keyboard) with another keyboard without haptic feedback in a user study.

The remainder of this Chapter is structured as follows. We begin with a review of related work, followed by descriptions of our pilot study and main user study (including feedback development, apparatus, experimental design, and participant details). Next, we present and discuss our find-

ings. Finally, we conclude by summarizing the key findings of the work. All studies reported here were approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB) and were conducted in accordance with the institute's preventive measures for COVID-19.

3.1 Related Work

3.1.1 Text Entry in Virtual Reality

In Section 2.1, we summarize the current methods for text input in virtual reality. Freehand text input remains a popular choice as it aligns well with the immersive nature of VR and eliminates the need for complex hand tracking or instrumentation. Additionally, unlike novel input devices, it requires minimal learning for users. However, the lack of haptic feedback significantly affects text entry performance. Numerous works explored mid-air text input in VR without haptic feedback [200, 99, 219], the studies reported text entry speed of between 10-12 wpm. There is a need to provide haptic feedback to improve user experience and performance.

In the previous study, we used passive haptics (a desk surface) to provide tactile feedback. This approach has been successfully employed to achieve typing speeds of up to 55 words per minute for touch typists in VR [55]. However, to achieve such speeds it relies on a decoder and experienced users (touch typist). Reliance on the decoder makes it difficult to input out of vocabulary words. Table 3.1 summarizes the methods used to provide haptic feedback for text entry in VR. Desk surfaces offer low-fidelity haptic feedback, which does not always align with what the user sees in the virtual environment. For instance, a virtual key might appear unsupported in mid-air, yet provide a solid sensation due to the underlying desk. This mismatch can create a disjointed experience.

3.1.2 Haptic Feedback in Virtual Reality

The lack of tactile feedback in mid-air interaction has prompted research into unorthodox haptic feedback approaches. Gupta et al. used wearable actuators to provide remote vibrotactile feedback on the wrist and the base of the finger [74]. In an evaluation, both feedback methods performed comparably, however, participants preferred the feedback on the finger since it felt more natural. Some used digital gloves to provide vibrotactile feedback on the hand and the fingertips [228, 204, 72]. Muthukumarana et al. used shape memory alloys to provide touch sensation on the forearm [149]. Lopes et al. used a full-body suit and objects attached to the elbows and the shoulders to induce electrical muscle simulation [127]. Gupta et al. provided mid-air haptic feedback through air vortex [76]. Some have also explored haptic feedback through ultrasound [29, 66, 173]. These methods, however, have not been explored or evaluated in the context of text entry.

3.1.3 Ultrasonic Haptic Feedback

Ultrasonic haptic feedback, proposed in early 2000s [87, 88], is a non-intrusive solution that provides touch sensation by sending ultrasonic waves to a target (e.g., fingertip) at different wavelengths [29, 213]. The shear wave induced in the skin tissue triggers the mechanoreceptors within the skin to generate a haptic sensation that is somewhat comparable to a vibratory sensation. The mechanoreceptors respond to vibrations between 0.4 to 500 Hz. For a comprehensive review of ultrasonic haptic feedback and its applications see a recent survey [174].

Table 3.1: Performance of free-hand text entry techniques with haptic feedback reported in the literature. "Method", "target", and "haptic" represent the medium used to provide haptic feedback, the body-part targeted for feedback, and the type of feedback provided, respectively. "Surface" signifies hard flat surfaces, such as a desk. The symbol " γ " signifies two fingers, " σ " ten fingers, " α " one part of the wrists, and " τ " different parts of the wrists.

Method	Target	Haptic	WPM	ER (%)
Surface (Chapter 2)	Fingertip	Passive	12.08	2.02
Surface [143]	Fingertip	Passive	-	-
Surface [55]	Fingertip ^{<i>γ</i>}	Passive	55.5	4
Surface [55]	Fingertip ^σ	Passive	51.6	7
Wearable [228]	Fingertip	Vibrotactile	-	-
Wearable [74]	Wrist ^α	Vibrotactile	22.5	13.5
Wearable [74]	Wrist ^{τ}	Vibrotactile	22.8	14.8
Wearable [74]	Fingerbase	Vibrotactile	23.0	11.2

3.2 The Ultrasonic Keyboard

We developed the experimental system using Unity3D 2019.4.8f1, Leap Motion Orion 4.0.0 SDK, Leap Motion Unity Core Assets 4.4.0, and Ultraleap Unity Core Assets 1.0.0 Beta 9. The virtual environment consists of a desk, a keyboard, and a text input area above the desk (Fig. 3.1a). We kept the environment simple to avoid any distractions and used neutral colors to reduce visual fatigue [147] during text entry. Besides, we designed the environment to be immersive so that the user feels that they are sitting in front of a desk.



(a) The virtual environment

(b) The keyboard and the abstract hands

Figure 3.1: (a) The virtual environment developed for this research and (b) the mid-air Qwerty keyboard with abstract virtual representations of the hands.
3.2.1 Keyboard Design

We developed a 1335.5 \times 478.5 px (307 \times 110 mm) virtual Qwerty (Fig. 3.1b), which has a darkblue base and 91.4 \times 91.4 \times 30.5 px (21 \times 21 \times 7 mm) keys with light-grey top and black sides and labels. This color combination was picked to aid contrast. The size of the keyboard was influenced by the effective interaction area of the ultrasonic haptic board (Section 3.2.2). We used squareshaped 3D keys since we found that square-shaped keys improve text entry speed, while 3D keys improve accuracy (see Chapter 2). The keyboard provides visual feedback on both hover and press. When the finger is 108.8 px (25 mm) above a key, the sides of the key change color from black to light-grey. Likewise, when the user presses down the key, it plays a key-down animation to mimic an actual key. The keyboard does not provide any auditory feedback. A Leap Motion Controller [208], attached upward to the haptic board, tracks both hands at 200 fps, and then presents their virtual representations to the user. It uses a dark-grey abstract hand representation (Fig. 3.1b) for gender neutrality and to avoid the effect of the uncanny valley [69, 3]. Although the keyboard can track all fingers, we focused only on two-finger typing using the index fingers since prior work found two-finger typing to be substantially faster than ten-finger typing with mid-air virtual Qwerty in VR [55].

3.2.2 Haptic Sensation

The system uses an Ultraleap STRATOS Explore [209] haptics board ($242 \times 207 \times 34$ mm, 0.7 kg) to provide mid-air haptic feedback (Fig. 3.2a). The device is a phased array composed of 16 \times 16 transducers that operate at a frequency of 40 kHz. The ultrasound waves produced by the transducers can be focused on a point in a 400 \times 400 mm plane about 600 mm above the device. When focused on the hand or a finger, the mechanoreceptors in human skin sense the waves as pressure or vibration [29]. The experimental system tracks the hand and the fingers using the Leap Motion Controller (for technical details refer to Section 3.2.1), then aims ultrasound waves at the tip of the index finger. The device limits interactions between 200 to 600 mm above the haptics



(a) Ultraleap STRATOS Explore

(b) The complete experimental setup

Figure 3.2: (a) The haptics device with the transducers exposed. In the study, they were covered with a metal cover that came with the device, (b) The Ultraleap device was placed on a small table (height: 52 cm) closer to the users for comfortable mid-air actions.

device. We designed three different types of ultrasonic haptic feedback using the Ultraleap Unity Core Assets 1.0.0 Beta 9, described below. These feedback methods simulated touch sensations using spatiotemporal modulation [91, 65] with a drawing frequency of 70 Hz.

- Touch & press feedback provides haptic feedback on both touch and keypress. When the finger touches a key, the keyboard provides haptic feedback of the shape of the key at 60% intensity. When the finger presses down the key beyond the 30.5 px (7 mm) threshold, it provides the same feedback at 100% intensity. We designed the feedback to match the shape of the key to resemble the haptic feedback of an actual keyboard. Besides, we compared the square-shaped feedback with a Lissajous curve feedback in a pilot study (N = 3, M = 29.3 years), where the former was the most preferred by the participants because it felt more natural and covered a larger area. The feedback remained active until users moved their finger away from the key.
- **Press feedback** provides haptic feedback only on keypress. It uses the same convention used for press by the touch & press feedback.
- **Gradual feedback** also provides feedback on both touch and press. However, instead of providing two distinct levels of feedback, it gradually increases the intensity of the feedback relative to the distance the key is depressed. More specifically, when the finger touches a key, the keyboard provides haptic feedback at 60% intensity, then gradually increases to 100% as the user presses down the key.

Fig. 3.3 illustrates the operation area in the experiments.



Figure 3.3: The operation area in the experiment setup (the shaded area).

3.3 Pilot Study: Three Feedback Methods

We conducted a pilot study to compare the three feedback methods in text entry tasks.

3.3.1 Participants

Six volunteers participated in the pilot study. Their age ranged from 21 to 37 years (M = 27.5, SD = 5.1). Three of them identified themselves as women and three as men. They all were native or bilingual English speakers. None of them wore corrective eyeglasses. Two of them had used a virtual reality system in the past, but none of them owned an HMD. None of them had prior experience with ultrasonic feedback. They all received U.S. \$10 for participating in the study.

3.3.2 Apparatus

We used an ASUS ROG GU501GM Gaming Laptop with an Intel core i7 processor, 16 GB ram, NVDIA GeForce GTX 1060 graphics card, running on a Windows 10 OS. We used an Oculus Rift HMD with 110° field of view and 90 Hz refresh rate. Participants were seated on a chair resting their arms on the armrest to reduce the gorilla arm effect [82]. The Ultraleap Stratos Explore haptic board was placed on top of a small table (height: 52 cm) in front of the user. Fig. 3.2b illustrates the complete setup.

3.3.3 Design & Procedure

The study used a within-subjects design with one independent variable (feedback) with three levels (touch & press, press, and gradual). In each condition, participants transcribed 12 random English phrases from a set [134]. The conditions were counterbalanced in a Latin square to eliminate the effect of learning. The dependent variables were the commonly used words per minute (wpm) and total error rate (TER) performance metrics in text entry research [4]. TER, unlike the conventional error rate, accounts for both corrected and uncorrected errors in the calculation of error rate [197]. The study was conducted in a quiet room. First, we described the research to all participants, and collected their informed consent and demographics. We then demonstrated the system and the three feedback methods, and enabled them to practice with the system by entering 5 phrases with each feedback method. These phrases were not repeated in the study. Then, we started the main study, where the system displayed one random phrase at a time above the input area. Participants were instructed to transcribe the phrase as fast and as accurately as possible. Error correction was recommended but not forced. Once done with a phrase, they pressed the "Enter" key to see the next phrase. This process continued until they were done with all phrases in a condition. We enforced a 5-minute break between the conditions to reduce the effect of fatigue. However, participants could extend the break when needed. The system automatically calculated and recorded the performance metrics. Upon completion of all conditions, participants were asked to pick their most preferred feedback method and justify the choice.

3.3.4 Results & Discussion

A repeated-measures ANOVA identified a significant effect of method on entry speed ($F_{2,5} = 7.28, p < .05$). On average entry speed with the touch & press, press, and gradual feedback were 10.25 wpm



Figure 3.4: Average text entry speed (wpm) and total error rate (%) with the three examined feedback methods. Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation (SD).

(SD = 1.85), 10.67 (SD = 1.93), and 9.66 wpm (SD = 1.62), respectively (Fig. 3.4a). A post-hoc Tukey-Kramer test identified entry speed with gradual feedback to be significantly slower compared to the other methods (\sim 6–9% slower). An ANOVA failed to identify a significant effect of feedback method on total error rate ($F_{2,5} = 2.52$, p = .13). Average TER with the touch & press, press, and gradual feedback were 6.45% (SD = 5.62), 5.17% (SD = 5.26), and 7.77% (SD = 6.48), respectively (Fig. 3.4b). In the post-study discussion, four participants preferred the touch & press feedback as they found it to be the most natural and effective. With this feedback they could sense the keys before pressing them, thus could use it as spatial reference, which they believed improved their performance with the method. Two participants preferred the press feedback, because they felt with touch & press, sometimes it was difficult to tell whether they had pressed the key or not. A participant (female, 28 years) commented, "*It [press] is better [..] because I know I pressed something for sure.*" In summary, hover & press yielded the best performance both qualitatively and quantitatively.

3.4 User Study: Haptic v. No-Haptic

We conducted a user study to compare a virtual keyboard *with* touch & press feedback and *without* feedback to investigate the effects of haptic feedback on mid-air text entry performance in VR.

3.4.1 Participants & Apparatus

Twelve participants took part in the study. None of them participated in the pilot studies. Their age ranged from 21 to 37 years (M = 27.9, SD = 6.0). Four of them identified themselves as women and eight as men. They all were native or bilingual English speakers. Two of them wore corrective eyeglasses. Five of them had used a virtual reality system in the past, but none of them owned an HMD. None of them had prior experience with ultrasonic feedback. They all received U.S. \$10 for participating in the study. The study used the same apparatus as the pilot study (Section 3.3.2).

3.4.2 Design & Procedure

The study used a within-subjects design with one independent variable (feedback) with two levels (with, without feedback). In each condition, participants transcribed 12 random English phrases from a set [134]. The conditions were counterbalanced in a Latin square to eliminate the effect of learning. The study used the same dependent variables and procedure as the pilot study (Section 3.3.3). However, in this study, we asked participants to complete a custom usability and the NASA-TLX [79] questionnaires upon completion. They then took part in a brief informal interview session.



Figure 3.5: Average text entry speed (wpm) and total error rate (%) with and without haptic feedback. Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation (SD).

3.4.3 Results

3.4.3.1 Entry Speed

A paired samples T-test identified a significant effect of haptic feedback ($t_{143} = 6.94, p < .0001$) on text entry speed. The average speed with and without haptic feedback were 12.33 wpm (SD = 2.75) and 10.59 wpm (SD = 2.23), respectively (Fig. 3.5a).

3.4.3.2 Error Rate

A paired samples T-test identified a significant effect of haptic feedback ($t_{143} = 2.52, p < .05$) on total error rate. The average error rate with and without haptic feedback were 5.24% TER (SD = 6.12) and 7.12% TER (SD = 6.65), respectively (Fig. 3.5b).

3.4.3.3 Usability

In the usability questionnaire, we asked participants to rate the perceived speed, accuracy, presence (felt physically present and accepted the reality of it), and consistency with real-world (the system seemed consistent with real-world experience) on a 5-point Likert-scale (1: disagree – 5: agree). A Wilcoxon Signed-Rank test identified a significant effect of feedback on perceived speed (z = 2.322, p < .05), presence (z = 2.236, p < .05) and consistency with real-world (z = 2.332, p < .05).



However, no significant effect was identified on perceived accuracy (z = 1.715, p = .08). Fig. 3.6a illustrates median user ratings of the two methods.

Figure 3.6: Median usability and raw NASA-TLX ratings of the keyboard with and without haptic feedback. Error bars represent ±1 standard deviation (SD).

3.4.3.4 Perceived Workload

In the NASA-TLX questionnaire, participants rated the perceived workload of the examined method on a 20-point scale (1: very low – 20: very high, except for "performance", where 1: perfect – 20: failure). Here, we present raw scores by analyzing the sub-scales individually, which is a common modification of the scale [78]. A Wilcoxon Signed-Rank test identified significant effects of haptic method on mental demand (z = -1.999, p < .05), performance (z = -2.07, p < .05), effort (z = -2.598, p < .01) and frustration (z = -2.057, p < .05). However, no significant effects were identified on physical demand (z = -1.378, p = .16) and temporal demand (z = 1.06, p = .92). Fig. 3.6b illustrates median NASA-TLX ratings of the two methods.

3.4.4 Discussion

The keyboard with haptic feedback outperformed the keyboard without haptic feedback both in terms of speed (16% faster) and accuracy (26% more accurate). Participants perceived the keyboard with haptic feedback to be significantly faster (Fig. 3.6) and felt that it improved their overall text entry performance (Fig. 3.6b). These results are most probably facilitated by the increased spatial awareness of the participants, reducing their reliability on sight and proprioception to press the keys. In the post-study interview, one participant (male, 22 years) commented, "*I can type and know I pressed the key, I do not need to look that much.*" Most participants were also more confident with haptic feedback. One participant (female, 36 years) felt that she performed much better with haptic feedback because "*I was more confident with my button presses when there is haptic feedback.*" Naturally, participants found the keyboard with haptic feedback significantly less demanding in terms of mental demand and effort, thus caused significantly less frustration during text entry (Fig. 3.6b). Subjective feedback revealed that participants felt physically present and perceived their text entry experience comparable to real-world experience significantly more when interacting with the virtual keyboard with haptic feedback (Fig. 3.6a). In post-study interview, participants attributed these to the fact that they could sense the keys and receive feedback on keypress like actual keyboards.

They articulated that they could use haptic feedback on touch as a "physical" point of reference, which helped them better orient in mid-air interaction by increasing spatial awareness. Yet, participants found both methods comparable in terms of physical and temporal demands (Fig. 3.6b). We speculate this is due to the physical challenges associated with mid-air interaction in general.

Overall, the haptic sensation was well-received by the participants. Many compared the sensation with wind or vibration. One participant (female, 27 years) commented, "I felt like wind is hitting my finger", while another (male, 23 years) said, "I could feel the vibration on my finger." They found the sensation "cool" and "pretty good". However, two participants were not comfortable with it. One of them (female, 26 years) said that it "annoyed" her, the other (male, 22 years) compared the sensation with "static electricity", thus "too artificial for my liking." Although text entry performance of these two participants were either better with haptic feedback or comparable to without haptic feedback. This suggests further investigation is needed to make ultrasonic sensations more comparable to actual touch.

3.5 Conclusion

We designed three different types of ultrasonic haptic feedback to provide a better text entry experience with a mid-air Qwerty in virtual reality: feedback on keypress, feedback on both touch and keypress, and a gradual feedback that increases intensity as users push down a key. We compared the three feedback methods in a user study. Results revealed that text entry speed was significantly faster with both touch & press feedback and press feedback than gradual feedback, but participants found touch & press more natural than the others. We then compared a mid-air Qwerty with and without touch & press feedback in a user study. Results revealed that haptic feedback improved speed by 16% and reduced error rate by 26%. Most importantly, majority of the participants felt that the feedback improved their presence and spatial awareness in the virtual world by maintaining a higher consistency with the real world. They also felt that the feedback reduced mental demand, effort, and frustration in text entry tasks, and thus wanted to continue using it.

Chapter 4

Mid-Air Selection with Ultrasonic Feedback

While the findings from the previous Chapter highlighted the advantages of ultrasonic feedback for horizontal interactions, it raised an important question: *Can these benefits extend to the distinct challenges associated with vertical mid-air gestures?* To explore this, we investigate the application of ultrasonic feedback in combination with common mid-air selection gestures. This approach aims to determine whether the tactile enhancements provided by ultrasonic technology can effectively support more complex and diverse gesture orientations, potentially expanding the usability and intuitiveness of gesture-based interactions in virtual environments. In VR, mid-air gestures are also commonly used in a vertical setup. Furthermore, due to the growing availability, affordability, and reliability of commercial gesture recognition products (e.g., Leap Motion Controller and Microsoft Kinect) there is also an increased use of three-dimensional (3D) mid-air gestures to interact with two-dimensional (2D) displays (e.g., interactive tabletops and walls, smart televisions, and desktop monitors) and content (e.g., menus and keyboards).

However, due to the unreliability of early tracking systems and gesture recognition methods, early work in the area focused on improving gesture detection and recognition. There is also considerable work on eliciting mid-air gestures from users to increase their guessability [214]. The spread of COVID-19 has also inspired interest in investigating mid-air gestures to enable contact-less interaction with public devices, including ATMs and kiosks [66, 93]. However, there is little focus on comparing the common mid-air selection gestures among themselves.

Furthermore, as we discussed previously, mid-air gestures often lack the spatial feedback crucial for accurate interaction. This feedback enables us to understand spatial relationships and perform actions relative to physical objects. We experience real-world 3D reality by exploring spatial relationships between real-world objects and perform gestures relative to these objects. To address this challenge, we will explore the use of ultrasonic haptic feedback to provide spatial cues in virtual environments for vertical interactions. While various haptic feedback mechanisms exist (including vibrotactile wearables, ultrasound, magnetic repulsion, and air vortex), most studies focus on comparing these novel methods with traditional visual and auditory feedback. We seek to go further by directly comparing the effects of different types of haptic feedback (such as proximity-based and action-based) on the performance of mid-air gestures.

In this Chapter, we compare the four most commonly used mid-air selection methods (Push,

Tap, *Dwell*, *Pinch*) [27] with two types of ultrasonic haptic feedback (*Select*, *Hover & Select*). We used a Fitts' law experiment to identify the best-performed and most preferred mid-air gestures and haptic feedback methods for target selection.

The remainder of this Chapter is structured as follows. First, we review related work. Next, we describe the Fitts' law protocol, followed by a detailed explanation of our experimental system (including setup, participants, and design). We then present our results, offering a thorough discussion of the findings. Finally, the Chapter concludes with design recommendations based on the results.

4.1 Related Work

4.2 Mid-air Interaction

The advances of hand tracking technologies have seen the use of mid-air interaction rising [24]. Performing mid-air gestures is considered a more natural and intuitive mode of interaction than traditional interaction methods as it enables direct control of virtual objects using analogies from the real-world [83, 223, 27, 117, 67]. Yet, the most commonly used mid-air gestures are not well investigated for desktop, situated displays, and VR. There is a large body of work on eliciting and gathering intuitive mid-air gestures for desktop, situated, and large displays [224, 216, 226] and virtual and augmented reality [7]. Researchers have also investigated mid-air hand and whole-body gestures on various platforms, including desktop and situated displays [8, 101, 186, 61, 31, 100, 104], large public displays and spaces [217, 164, 146, 1], and augmented and virtual reality [27, 158, 217, 11, 60]. Some have also combined mid-air gestures with other interaction modalities, particularly touch [146], physical buttons [23], eye-gaze [148, 31, 165], and speech [80] to enable multi-modal interaction. Most of this work, however, focuses on comparing mid-air gestures with traditional interaction methods rather than comparing the most commonly used mid-air gestures with each other in terms of performance, user preference, and comfort [117].

Push, Tap, Dwell, and Pinch are the most commonly used mid-air gestures for target selection [8, 100, 101, 210]. [8] compared Tap with a mouse in a one-dimensional (1D) Fitts' law experiment, where the gesture yielded a 36% lower throughput (2.7 bps) than the mouse (4.2 bps). [61] conducted a 1D Fitts' experiment to compare the Pinch gesture with and without vibratory haptic feedback provided via a digital glove. The study failed to identify any significant difference between the two methods (both yielded about 2.5-3 bps throughputs). [101] compared Dwell (500 ms) with a mouse and a touchpad in a two-dimensional (2D) Fitts' law experiment. In the study, the gesture yielded 45% and 28% lower throughputs (2.6 bps) than the mouse (4.8 bps) and the touchpad (3.7 bps), respectively, with the dominant hand. In a similar study, [100] compared Forward-Backward Push with a mouse in a 2D Fitts' law experiment, where the gesture yielded a 71% lower throughput (1.2 bps) than the mouse (4.0 bps). The gesture investigated by Jones, McIntyre, and Harris is different than the one studied in this work. Jones, McIntyre, and Harris required users to make a forward then a backward push, while in our work users only had to make a forward push to select a target. [186], in contrast, compared Tap with a mouse and a bimanual "grab" gesture. In the study, Tap yielded 54% and 15% lower throughputs (~ 2.3 bps) compared to the mouse (~ 5.0 bps) and the bimanual gesture (~ 2.7 bps), respectively. In a different line of research, [27] showed that users find pointing with the index finger the most natural compared to other pointing approaches. Table 4.1 summarizes the findings of these works.

Table 4.1: Performance of mid-air selection methods from the literature. Only the highest reported means are listed. "Pro." signifies Fitts' law experimental protocol, "Leap" indicates Leap Motion Controller, "IR" signifies infrared cameras, "Bps" indicates throughput in bits/second, and "Bi." signifies bimanual.

Reference	Gesture	Pro.	Baseline	Tracker	Haptics	Bps
[8]	Тар	1D	Mouse	Leap	None	2.7
[61]	Pinch + Vibration	1D	Pinch	IR	Vibratory	3.0
[100]	For-Back Push	2D	Mouse	Leap	None	1.2
[101]	Dwell (500 ms)	2D	Mouse, Touchpad	Leap	None	2.6
[186]	Тар	2D	Mouse, Bi. Gesture	Leap	None	2.3

4.3 Haptic Feedback

In the real world, we experience 3D reality by experimenting with spatial relationships between tangible objects, and tend to perform gestures relative to these objects [83, 191]. Mid-air gestures are difficult to perform in 3D user interfaces due to the lack of this spatial reference. This increases the physical and cognitive efforts needed to perform these gestures and compromises their performance by affecting both speed and accuracy. Many novel mid-air haptic feedback methods have been proposed to address these, including vibrotactile feedback [119, 241, 120, 205, 140, 182], magnetic field repulsion [221], and air vortex [193, 196, 76]. Augmenting mid-air gestures with a mid-air haptic feedback method has shown to improve user performance and the overall interaction experience [66, 121, 91, 212, 179]. [10] reported that providing users with spatial reference in 3D selection tasks reduces the effort needed to perform the tasks. [39] demonstrated that mid-air interaction accompanied by mid-air haptic feedback increases users' intentional binding. Yet, most of these methods require users to wear digital bands, rings, or gloves, or use extramural devices that are bulky, intrusive, and often impractical.

4.3.1 Ultrasonic Feedback

Ultrasonic haptic feedback is a non-intrusive solution that provides touch sensation by sending ultrasonic waves to a target (for more details refer to Section 3.1.3). While this method has been compared in empirical studies with traditional feedback methods like auditory and visual [121, 29, 213], to the best of our knowledge, no prior work has investigated the effects of different types of ultrasonic haptic feedback on the performance of the most commonly used mid-air gestures for target selection.

4.4 Fitts' Law Protocol

Fitts' law is a well-established method for evaluating target selection on computing systems [133]. In the 1990s, it was included in the ISO 9241-9 (revised: ISO 9241-411) standard for evaluating non-keyboard input devices by using Fitts' throughput as a dependent variable [198]. The most common multi-directional protocol evaluates target selection movements in different directions. The task is



Figure 4.1: The four mid-air selection methods explored in this work, with two types of ultrasonic haptic feedback. From left, *Push*, users move the index finger forward like pushing an elevator key, *Tap*, users flick the index finger downwards like tapping on a touchscreen, *Dwell*, users hold the current position of the index finger for 800 ms, and *Pinch*, users pinch using the thumb and index finger.



(a) The 2D Fitts' law task in ISO 9241-9



(b) A screenshot of the custom Unity application

Figure 4.2: (a) The target to select is highlighted in red. The arrows and numbers demonstrate the selection sequence. (b) Example sequence of trials. The black dot is the cursor.

2D with targets of width W equally spaced around the circumference of a circle (Fig. 4.2a). Participants select the targets in a sequence moving across and around the circle, starting and finishing at the top target. Each movement covers an amplitude A, which is the diameter of the layout circle. A *trial* is defined as one target selection task, whereas completing all tasks with a given amplitude is defined as a *sequence*. Throughput cannot be calculated on a single trial because a sequence of trials is the smallest unit of action in ISO 9241-9. Traditionally, the difficulty of each trial is measured in bits using an index of difficulty (*ID*), calculated as follows:

$$ID = log_2(\frac{A}{W} + 1) \tag{4.1}$$

The movement time (MT) is measured in seconds for each trial, then averaged over the sequence of trials. It is then used to calculate the performance throughput (TP) in bits/second (bps) using the

following equation:

$$TP = \frac{ID}{MT} \tag{4.2}$$

The revised ISO 9241-9 (9241-411) used in this work [92] measures throughput using an effective index of difficult ID_e , which is calculated from the effective amplitude A_e and the effective width W_e to make sure that the real distance traveled from one target to the next is measured. It also takes into account the spread of selections about the target center.

$$TP = \frac{ID_e}{MT} \tag{4.3}$$

$$ID_e = log_2(\frac{A_e}{W_e} + 1) \tag{4.4}$$

The effective amplitude is the real distance traveled by the participants, while the effective width is calculated as follows, where SD_x is the standard deviation of the selection coordinates projected on the *x*-axis for all trials in a sequence. This accounts for any targeting errors by the participants, assuming that participants were aiming at the center of the targets.

$$W_e = 4.133 \times SD_x \tag{4.5}$$

4.5 Experimental System

We developed the experimental system with Unity3D 2019.4.8f1, Leap Motion Orion 4.0.0 SDK, Leap Motion Unity Core Assets 4.4.0, and Ultraleap Unity Core Assets 1.0.0 Beta 9. The system enables users to control a cursor on a computer display by moving the hand. A Leap Motion Controller [207] tracks hand movements 200 mm above the surface, which is the ideal distance recommended by the manufacturer [208], and translates its position into x-y coordinates of the cursor on a vertical display. The system uses the following four most commonly used mid-air gestures for target selection (Fig. 4.1) [8, 100, 101, 210].

- **Push.** With this method, users point at a target with the index finger then make a forward push to select it. Due to human physiology, this also moves the hand forward, which we exploited to detect *Push* gestures. Based on multiple trials, we used a threshold of 100 mm/s—when the forward velocity (i.e., along the z-axis) of the palm is over this threshold, a push is detected, otherwise, the system interprets it as movements to position the cursor.
- **Tap.** With this method, users point at a target with the index finger then flick the finger downwards to select it. The system detects a tap based on the angle of the index finger. When users point at a target, the finger is usually extended, where the angle between the joints is almost 0° (Fig. 4.1). When they tap, the angle between the joints changes (the finger becomes non-extended). The system uses the default Leap Motion SDK function to detect this change in the index finger to interpret it as a tap. Users naturally extend the finger after performing a tap, which makes this method reliable and easy to detect. We also considered using the downward velocity of the index finger to detect a tap. But in lab trials, this method was unreliable, resulting in many false positives due to the continuous movement of the hand when positioning the cursor.

- **Dwell.** With this method, users point at a target with the index finger then hold the current position for 800 ms to select the target. We picked the dwell time in a pilot study where 4 participants (2 female, 2 male, 30.3 years, SD = 3.1) selected six circular targets of 40 pixels in diameter, arranged in a circle of 200 pixels in diameter, using 4 dwell times (400, 600, 800, and 1000 ms) in a random order. In the pilot, 800 ms performed the best in terms of accuracy and user preference. This threshold falls within usable dwell times reported in the literature [161].
- **Pinch.** With this method, users point at a target with the index finger then pinch using the thumb and the index finger to select the target. It is detected based on the distance between the index finger and the thumb. When the distance is less than 0.05 mm, a pinch gesture is recognized. The 0.05 mm threshold was selected in lab trials, which revealed that the Leap Motion Controller usually returns values between 0.01 and 0.05 in pinching actions. Like *Tap*, users have to pinch and un-pinch to select a target. Continuous pinching actions are ignored by the system to reduce accidental selections.



(a) Ultraleap STRATOS Explore



(b) The complete experimental setup

Figure 4.3: (a) The haptics device with the metal cover used in the study, (b) Participants sat about 700 mm away front of a display. The Ultraleap device was placed on a small table closer to the users for comfortable gesturing actions.

4.5.1 Ultrasonic Haptic Feedback

The system uses the same haptic device as used in the previous Chapter, the Ultraleap STRATOS Explore [209] haptics board to provide mid-air haptic feedback (see Fig. 4.3a). The device is a phased array composed of 16×16 transducers that operate at a frequency of 40 kHz. The ultrasound waves produced by the transducers focus on a point within 600 mm above the device (for a detailed description of the board see Section 3.2.2). The experimental system tracks the hand and the fingers using a Leap Motion Controller, then aims ultrasound waves at the tip of the index finger. Due to the tracking limitation of the controller, discussed earlier, it limits interactions between 200 to 600 mm above the haptics device. Its 700 \times 700 mm haptic interaction zone [209] was mapped to a 812.8 mm display using the SDKs default linear function. The haptics board comes with two metal

and three acoustic fabric frame-mounted cover materials. The system uses a metal cover (Fig. 4.3a), however, we were unable to identify any effect of the covers on user performance or preference in lab trials. The default Ultraleap SDK includes several ultrasonic sensations and enables developers to create new ones. We designed two different types of sensations to provide mid-air feedback, described below.

- Select. This method provides feedback on selection tasks by applying 30×15 mm sensation on the fingertip for 400 ms. It simulates a Lissajous curve with the default parameters (a = 3, b = 2) in the Ultraleap SDK. The sensation was drawn at a frequency of 40 Hz. The dimension of the sensation was picked based on the average human fingertip [43], while the duration was picked in lab trials (50–800 ms) as it provided the most comfortable and noticeable mid-air haptics feedback. This feedback method is analogous to the press feedback method discussed in Section 3.2.2.
- Hover & Select. This method provides feedback on both hover (when the cursor is over a target) and selection tasks. It uses the same mechanism as the *Select* feedback (30 × 15 mm sensation via a Lissajous curve on the fingertip for 400 ms), but the hover sensation at 80% intensity and the select at 100% intensity (Fig. 4.4b). This feedback method is analogous to the touch and press feedback method discussed in Section 3.2.2.

4.6 Method

We conducted a Fitts' law experiment to investigate the performance of mid-air selection methods with and without ultrasonic haptic feedback.

4.6.1 Participants

Twelve participants took part in the experiment (M = 30.5 years, SD = 4.7). None participated in the pilot study or the lab trials described earlier. Four identified as female, eight as male. All had university-level education. None were experienced with ultrasonic or other mid-air haptic devices. However, two had used mid-air selection methods at least once in VR. Ten self-identified as right-handed, one left-handed, and one ambidextrous. They received US \$30 for participating in the study.

4.6.2 Apparatus

The system described in Section 4.5 was launched on an ASUS ROG GU501GM Gaming Laptop with Intel core i7 processor, 16 GB ram, NVDIA GeForce GTX 1060 graphics card, running on Windows 10 operating system. It was connected to an external display, HP Omen 32" gaming monitor at 2569 \times 1440 pixels, where 1 pixel equals to 0.3 mm. The Fitts' law experimental protocol described in Section 4.4 was developed with Unity3D 2019.4.8f1.

4.6.3 Operation Area

The operation area was a $400 \times 400 \times 400$ mm cubic area 200 mm above the haptic board (Fig. 4.4a). The system mapped finger movements in the *x*- and *y*-axes inside the area to *x*-*y* coor-



Figure 4.4: (a) Operation area in the experiment setup (the red shaded area) and (b) Lissajous curve with parameters a = 3, b = 2.

dinates of the cursor on the computer display. Hence, the vertical operation plane was parallel to the display. When the cursor was over a target, the haptic board provided 30×15 mm sensation using a Lissajous curve on the fingertip for 400 ms. This fixed feedback area was selected based on multiple trials to provide comfortable feedback on the fingertip. The feedback area did not change based on the size of a target, instead the system dynamically changed feedback position based on movements in the x or y-axis, as appropriate. For example, when the user moved the finger along the the x- or y-axis but the cursor remained inside the target, the system adjusted feedback position to provide seamless feedback on the fingertip. Movements along the z-axis were ignored; that is, the cursor did not change position based on movements in the z-axis. However, when the velocity of the movement exceeded 100 mm/s, a *Push* gesture was registered. Movements in the z-axis were also used to adjust the feedback position. For example, when the user moved the finger along the z-axis as the cursor remained on a target, the system dynamically changed feedback position along the z-axis to provide seamless feedback position.

4.6.4 Procedure

The study started with a researcher explaining the research and demonstrating the system to the participants. They then signed an informed consent form and completed a short demographics questionnaire. They sat about 700 mm from the display with the haptics board placed on a small table (Fig. 4.3b) to provide a comfortable and reliable gesturing position (i.e., 200 mm above the haptic board). At this distance, a target of 100 pixels presents a visual angle of 2.46°.

Participants were instructed to adjust the chair to a comfortable position if needed. They then took part in a 10-minute training block, where they selected 11 circular targets of 40 pixels in diameter, arranged in a circle of 200 pixels in diameter, with the four mid-air gestures in a random order. The main study started after that, where participants selected targets using the four selection meth-

ods augmented with the three feedback methods in a counterbalanced order using a Latin square. They were instructed to select the targets as quickly and accurately as possible without compromising comfort. We enforced a 2-minute break after each three sequences and a 5-minute break after each condition, to avoid fatigue. Participants could also request breaks at any point or extend the duration of the mandatory breaks, when needed. After the completion of all conditions, participants completed the NASA-TLX questionnaire [79] to rate the perceived workload of *only* the four selection methods. The questionnaire was not used to rate all conditions to keep the duration of the study within 60–90 minutes (Section 4.7.5). Participants also completed a custom questionnaire to rate the examined haptic feedback methods' effects on their performance and preference.

4.6.4.1 Safety Measures for COVID-19

All researchers involved in this study were fully vaccinated for COVID-19. All participants were pre-screened for COVID-19 symptoms during the recruitment process by a researcher, and on the day of the experiment by the host institute. Both the researcher and the participants wore face coverings and sanitized their hands before a study session. The researcher also maintained a three-foot distance from the participants at all times. All study devices and furniture were disinfected before and after each study session. This protocol was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Review Board (IRB).

4.6.5 Design

The experiment was a $4 \times 3 \times 3 \times 3$ within-subjects design. The independent variables and levels were as follows:

- Selection method (Push, Tap, Dwell, Pinch) counterbalanced
- Haptic feedback (None, Select, Hover & Select) counterbalanced
- Amplitude (80, 360, 640 pixels)
- Width (25, 50, 75 pixels)

There were 11 trials per sequence. The three amplitudes were selected based on the capability of the haptic board and the motion sensor since they are not reliable with amplitudes outside the 80–640 pixels range. Likewise, the three widths were selected based on the smallest width recommended by the manufacturer (25 pixels) [208], while targets with widths over 75 pixels are unrealistic.

4.6.5.1 Performance Metrics

The dependent variables in the experiment were throughput (TP) and movement time (MT), as described in Section 4.4, as well as target re-entries (TRE) and error rate (ER). Target re-entries represent the total number of times the cursor re-entered the targets in a trial after having entered them once (count/trial). Error rate signifies the average percentage of incorrect target selections per trial (%), where users performed a selection gesture outside the target.

4.6.5.2 Graphical Feedback

The experimental software provided graphical feedback when the cursor was over a target by changing the color from red to blue. This feedback was included based on a pilot study, where some participants had difficulty selecting small targets in the no-haptic-feedback conditions as they could not always tell if the cursor is over the target or at the edge. Because this feedback was provided in all conditions, it is not a confounding variable in the study design. Instead, since "changes in object coloring" is the most common type of feedback provided for target selection with mid-air gestures [215, 117], we argue that this decision increased the external validity of the work.

4.7 Results

A complete study session took about two hours to complete, including demonstration, questionnaires, and breaks. A Shapiro-Wilk test revealed that the response variable residuals were normally distributed. A Mauchly's test indicated that the variances of populations were equal. Hence, we used a repeated-measures ANOVA for all quantitative within-subjects factors (Section 4.6.5). We report effect size for all statistically significant results. Eta-squared uses the Cohen's [37] interpretation where $\eta^2 = 0.001$ constitutes a small, 0.5 constitutes a medium, and 0.1 constitutes a large effect. There were in total 1,296 observations, none were excluded from the analysis as outliers.



Figure 4.5: Average throughput and movement time by selection method and haptic feedback. Error bars represent ± 1 standard error. Significant main effects are highlighted with red asterisks.

4.7.1 Throughput

The grand mean for throughput was 2.04 bps. The breakdown by selection method and haptic feedback is presented in Fig. 4.5a. By selection method, the highest throughput was 2.29 bps for *Tap*, followed by 2.21 bps (*Pinch*), 1.92 bps (*Push*), and 1.75 bps (*Dwell*). The differences were statistically significant ($F_{3,33} = 21.08, p < .0001, \eta^2 = .21$). By haptic feedback, the highest throughput was 2.09 bps for the *Select* and *Hover & Select*, followed by 1.96 bps for the *None*. The differences were statistically significant ($F_{2,22} = 5.80, p < .01, \eta^2 = .02$). *Pinch* with *Select* yielded the highest throughput (2.34 bps). However, the selection method × haptic feedback interaction effect was not statistically significant ($F_{6,66} = 1.64, p > .05$). The breakdown by amplitude and width is presented in Fig. 4.6. By amplitude, the highest throughput was 2.30 bps for 360 pixels, followed by 2.13 bps (640 pixels) and 1.71 bps (80 pixels). The differences were statistically significant ($F_{2,22} = 67.17, p < .0001, \eta^2 = .24$). By width, the highest throughput was 2.10 bps for 50 pixels, followed by 2.07 bps (75 pixels) and 1.96 bps (25 pixels). The differences were also statistically significant ($F_{2,22} = 5.31, p < .05, \eta^2 = .01$). There was also an amplitude × width interaction effect ($F_{4,44} = 6.09, p < .001$). 360×75 pixels yielded the highest throughput (2.38 bps).



Figure 4.6: Average throughput (bps) for the four examined mid-air gestures by amplitude \times width and haptic feedback.

4.7.2 Movement Time

The grand mean for movement time was 1747 ms. The breakdown by selection method and haptic feedback is presented in Fig. 4.5b. *Tap* was the fastest of all selection methods (1490 ms), followed by *Push* (1749 ms), *Pinch* (1810 ms), and *Dwell* (19396 ms). The differences were statistically significant ($F_{3,33} = 8.43$, p < .0005, $\eta^2 = .06$). By haptic feedback, *Hover & Select* was the fastest (1698 ms), followed by *Select* (1707 ms) and *None* (1837 ms). The differences were statistically significant ($F_{2,22} = 5.54$, p < .05, $\eta^2 = .01$). However, the selection method × haptic feedback interaction effect was not statistically significant ($F_{6,66} = 1.34$, p > .05). A Tukey-Kramer multiple-comparisons test revealed that *Push* and *Tap* + *Hover & Select* were significantly faster than the other methods (~20% faster).



Figure 4.7: Average target re-entry and error rate by selection method and haptic feedback. Error bars represent ± 1 standard error. Significant main effects are highlighted with red asterisks.

4.7.3 Target Re-Entries

The grand mean for target re-entries was 0.59 count/trial. The breakdown by selection method and haptic feedback is presented in Fig. 4.7a. By selection method, *Dwell* required the least number of target re-entries (0.39 count/trial), followed by *Tap* (0.43 count/trial), *Pinch* (0.65 count/trial), and *Push* (0.88 count/trial). The differences were statistically significant ($F_{3,33} = 16.46, p < .0001, \eta^2 = .05$). By haptic feedback, *Hover & Select* required the least number of target re-entries (0.56 count/trial), followed by *Select* (0.59 count/trial) and *None* (0.60 count/trial). The differences were not statistically significant ($F_{2,22} = 0.30, ns$). There was also no significant effect of selection method × haptic feedback ($F_{6,66} = 1.18, p > .05$). However, a Tukey-Kramer multiple-comparison test revealed that *Tap* and *Dwell* caused significantly lower target re-entries than *Push* and *Pinch* (~50% lower).

4.7.4 Error Rate

The grand mean for error rate was 2.06%. The breakdown by selection method and haptic feedback is presented in Fig. 4.7b. By selection method, *Dwell* was the most accurate with a 0% error rate, followed by *Tap* (1.77%), *Pinch* (1.99%), and *Push* (2.32%). The differences were statistically significant ($F_{3,33} = 25.33, p < .0001, \eta^2 = .05$). By haptic feedback, *Hover & Select* was the most accurate (1.32%), followed by *Select* (1.56%) and *None* (1.57%). The differences were not statistically significant ($F_{2,22} = 1.28, p > .05$). There was also no significant effect of selection method × haptic feedback ($F_{6,66} = 1.11, p > .05$). A Tukey-Kramer multiple-comparison test identified *Push* to be significantly more error-prone and *Dwell* to be significantly more accurate than the other methods. The performance of *Tap* and *Pinch* were comparable (1.8–1.9% error rate).

4.7.5 User Feedback

Participants completed two questionnaires upon the completion of the conditions. A NASA-TLX questionnaire [79] to rate the perceived workload of the selection methods and a custom questionnaire to rate the perceived effects of the feedback methods on their performance (speed and accuracy) and physical and mental comfort on a 5-point Likert scale. We did not use the NASA-TLX questionnaire for all $(4 \times 3 = 12)$ conditions to limit the duration of the study. Besides, we argue that the overall mental and physical workload of the selection methods and the perceived effects of the feedback methods on user performance is more relevant to this work than the perceived workload of the feedback methods. We used a Friedman test to compare user ratings of the examined selection and haptic feedback methods.



Figure 4.8: Median perceived workload of the examined selection methods and perceived effects of the examined feedback methods on user performance and overall comfort (physical and cognitive). Error bars represent ± 1 standard error.

4.7.5.1 Perceived Workload of the Selection Methods

A Friedman test identified a significant effect of selection method on mental demand ($\chi^2 = 10.32, df = 3, p < .05$)), physical demand ($\chi^2 = 16.18, df = 3, p < .05$)), performance ($\chi^2 = 11.24, df = 3, p < .05$)), effort ($\chi^2 = 11.25, df = 3, p < .05$)), and frustration ($\chi^2 = 15.32, df = 3, p < .005$)). However, no significant effect was identified on temporal demand ($\chi^2 = 5.64, df = 3, p = .13$). Fig. 4.8a presents median user ratings of the four selection methods.

4.7.5.2 Perceived Effects of the Feedback Methods

A Friedman test identified a significant effect of feedback method on speed ($\chi^2 = 11.42, df = 2, p < .005$)), accuracy ($\chi^2 = 19.46, df = 2, p < .0001$)), and overall comfort ($\chi^2 = 8.67, df = 2, p < .05$)). Fig. 4.8b presents median user ratings of the three feedback methods.

4.8 Discussion

Tap and *Pinch* outperformed *Push* and *Dwell* in terms of throughput ($\sim 20\%$ higher throughput, large effect size). A Tukey-Kramer multiple-comparison test identified these two groups to be significantly different. *Tap* was also significantly faster than the other methods (Fig. 4.5b). *Dwell* was the slowest of all methods, as expected, since users had to wait for an 800 ms timeout period to select a target. Target amplitude and width influenced the selection methods in accordance to the Fitts' law (large and small effect sizes, respectively, see Fig. 4.6).

Haptic feedback improved the performance of all methods (small effect size). A Tukey-Kramer multiple-comparison test identified the methods with haptic feedback to be significantly faster and more effective than without feedback. In particular, the performance of Push + Hover & Select and Pinch + Select elevated closer to Tap (Fig. 4.5a). A Tukey-Kramer multiple-comparison test identified this improvement to be statistically significant. It is important to note that haptic feedback improved the performance of all methods despite all providing graphical feedback on collision to aid target selection (Section 4.6.5.2). This suggests that graphical feedback alone is not effective enough to facilitate mid-air gestural interaction.

We speculate, two factors contributed towards Tap's superior performance. First, based on user responses, performing the gesture did not demand as much physical and cognitive effort as most other methods (Fig. 4.8a). Second, it did not require a high level of spatial awareness since there was no restriction on how much they could bend the finger, which reduced the total number of reentries (Fig. 4.7a), improving its overall performance. A case in point, Push without feedback was significantly slower than Tap despite being a visually similar gesture (Fig. 4.5b). A Tukey-Kramer multiple-comparison test revealed that it resulted in significantly more target re-entries than Tap, which increased the physical and cognitive effort (Fig. 4.8a) and affected the overall performance (Fig. 4.5). Its 1.01 target re-entry rate suggests that participants frequently overshot the targets (Fig. 4.7a), presumably due to the lack of special reference. With Push, participants moved the index finger forward, like pressing a virtual button in the 3D space. Due to the human physiology, this also moved the hand. Without spatial references, it was difficult for the participants to estimate how far they should move the finger to select a target, often moving it too much, which the system interpreted as a pointing action rather than a selection action. This phenomenon has been observed in other 3D interfaces. [83] argued that "to perform a [3D] task, the user's perceptual system needs something to refer to, something to experience" and "using a spatial reference [...] is one way to provide this perceptual experience". Consequently, target re-entries reduced by 18% and 21%, and throughput increased by 11% and 18%, when Push was augmented with Select and Hover & Select feedback methods, respectively, because the feedback provided the participants with a reference to which they can adjust the finger. Fig. 4.9 illustrates cursor traces from a random participant for *Push* with the three feedback conditions, where one can see that *Push* without haptic feedback caused multiple target re-entries but none when augmented with a haptic feedback method.

Prior work reported that the performance of 3D interaction methods can improve substantially with practice when spatial references are provided. In an early work, [10] reported that providing users with spatial reference in 3D selection task can make a "consciously calculated activity" to a "simple and effortless process". Hence, the performance of Push with haptic feedback can improve further over time. Relevantly, target re-entries for Tap and Dwell, which do not rely heavily on spatial awareness, are much lower than the other methods (Fig. 4.7a). A Tukey-Kramer multiple-comparison test revealed that Dwell was significantly more accurate (0% error rate) than the other methods, while Push was significantly less accurate than Tap and Pinch. This is not surprising since with Dwell the users did not have to perform any additional action but holding the current finger position for 800 ms. Tap was the second most accurate, presumably due to the reasons discussed earlier.

Participants found *Dwell* the least physically and cognitively demanding (Fig. 4.8a), regardless of it being significantly slower than the other methods. We speculate this is because *Dwell* did not require users to rely on their spatial awareness or perform a gesture that is different than the one used for moving the cursor. As a result, its performance did not improve much with haptic



Figure 4.9: Cursor trace examples for *Push* (A = 360, W = 50 pixels) with the three feedback conditions.

feedback (Fig. 4.5). *Tap* was the second least physically and cognitively demanding. Interestingly, participants found *Pinch* to be more physically demanding, effortful, and frustrating than the other gestures despite it being more effective than *Push* and *Dwell* in target selection. This could be either because *Pinch* was the only gesture that required the use of two fingers or since it was misrecognized a number of times during the study (about 1.5% of all instances). We discuss this further in Section 4.8.1.

All participants (N = 12) felt that haptic feedback improved their selection accuracy and the overall physical and cognitive comfort (Fig. 4.8b). Likewise, most participants (N = 10) felt that haptic feedback improved their selection speed, while the remaining participants (N = 2) were neutral about it.

4.8.1 Technical Issues

A few technical issues were recorded during the study. First, the Leap Motion Controller seldom stopped tracking the hand (0.01% of all cases). In such cases, we restarted the affected sequence. Second, in general, the system was able to recognize the mid-air gestures with about 100% accuracy, however, on a few occasions (about 1.5% of all cases), it was unable to recognize *Pinch*, in which case, participants performed the gesture again. Finally, the haptic feedback methods were not as effective when the hand was moving fast. However, our observation suggests that it did not affect performance since participants usually slowed down when the finger was closer to the target.

4.8.2 Generalizability in Different Postures

In the study, participants were in a seated position and selected targets at shoulder level with a bent or extended arm (Fig. 4.3b). One limitation of the work is it did not explore other possible positions (i.e., standing) and postures (i.e., interaction plane between the shoulder and the waist, at or below the waist, and with a bent arm). We speculate that the performance differences between the gestures will be comparable in different positions and postures in limited use. However, it is possible that the performance of some gestures will be affected more than the others in extended use due to increased "endurance", which is defined as "the amount of time a muscle can maintain a given contraction level before needing rest" [82]. Research showed that selecting targets at shoulder level with an extended arm consumes more endurance than targets between the shoulder and the waist [82]. The biomechanics of the upper limbs also suggest that selecting targets below the waist (like on a kiosk) is likely to consume the least endurance as it does not require extending the arm up, thus the arm remains closer to its resting position [138, 64]. Performing the gestures standing up, in contrast, can consume more endurance since users cannot rest their arms on the lap between the tasks. Further investigation is needed in this direction to fully understand the effects of different positions, postures, and gestures on endurance, and to find a definite answer to whether the findings of this work are generalizable to all positions or postures.

4.9 Design Recommendations

Drawing on the findings of this work, we made recommendations for picking the most appropriate mid-air selection method based on the type of tasks, performance priorities, and technological limitations, summarized in Table 4.2. Although aiming for the top speed and accuracy in all interactive systems may appear desirable, it is neither necessary nor possible or cost-effective in all scenarios. For instance, in a VR game where players score points by selecting big incoming targets as fast as they can (e.g., fruit slice or slashing games), aiming for a comfortable and fast gesture that supports repetitive performance is sufficient considering the target size and task frequency. Likewise, in scenarios where accuracy is most preferred than speed and the task is not repetitive (e.g., entering PIN on an ATM machine), a more accurate gesture is sufficient (since speed and comfort in nonrepetitive tasks are not vital). Repetitive tasks are performed repeatedly for a longer period, like the fruit slice game or in text entry. Non-repetitive tasks are performed occasionally, such as pressing a virtual button to exit a window, open a file, or to enter a few characters (e.g., PIN). Hence, the methods appropriate for repetitive actions could be used for non-repetitive actions as well, but not vice versa. We recommend using methods with high accuracy rates, especially for repetitive tasks, since users tend to get impatient and frustrated with error-prone gesture-based methods and deem them unusable when the error rate is over 3% [6]. However, all methods examined here yielded high accuracy (below 2.5% error rates). Note that the table reports comfort in limited use (within an hour) and does not account for fatigue in extended use.

4.10 Conclusion

We conducted a Fitts' law experiment to compare the performance of four mid-air selection methods: *Push, Tap, Dwell*, and *Pinch*, with and without two different types of ultrasonic haptic feedback: *Select, Hover & Select*. Results identified *Tap* as the fastest, the most accurate, and one of the least physically and cognitively demanding selection methods. *Pinch* performed well in terms of speed, but yielded a much higher error rate and perceived workload. *Dwell* was the slowest of all methods by design, but interestingly, the most accurate and the least physically and cognitively demanding. Both haptic feedback methods improved the performance of the selection methods, presumably by increasing users' spatial awareness. Particularly, the performance of *Push*, which relies on users' spatial awareness, improved substantially with haptic feedback, making it comparaTable 4.2: Recommendations for picking the most appropriate mid-air selection method based on the type of tasks (repetitive or not repetitive actions), performance priorities (top, moderate, low), and technological limitations (availability of haptic feedback). Comfort signifies perceived work-load. "Bps" indicates throughput in bits/second (only throughputs of the best performed haptic feedback are reported). The highlighted fields signify the best performed methods.

Haptic Feedback		Mathad	Dng			
(Recommended)	Repetitions	Accuracy	Speed	Comfort	Methou	phs
	Low	Moderate	Тор	Low	Pinch	2.09
Not Availabla	Low	Тор	Low	Тор	Dwell	1.73
Not Available	Moderate	Moderate	Moderate	Moderate	Push	1.75
	Тор	Тор	Тор	Тор	Тар	2.27
	Low	Moderate	Тор	Low	Pinch	2.34
Availabla	Low	Тор	Low	Тор	Dwell	1.77
Available	Тор	Moderate	Тор	Тор	Push	2.07
	Тор	Тор	Тор	Тор	Тар	2.31

ble to *Tap*. Besides, participants perceived the selection methods as faster, more accurate, and more physically and cognitively comfortable with the haptic feedback methods. These findings further validate our conclusions in Chapter 3, establishing the effectiveness of ultrasonic haptic feedback for enhancing mid-air gesture interactions.

Chapter 5

Gesture Typing with a Digital Thimble

So far, our efforts to address input and interaction challenges in VR have been based on existing technologies. Despite these efforts, ongoing limitations have highlighted the need for innovative solutions, leading us to explore custom hardware development. In this Chapter, we introduce a new technique called Shapeshifter, designed to facilitate free-hand gesture typing [118, 243] in VR on any opaque, diffusely reflective surface, including the human body (see Fig. 5.1). This method employs a custom digital thimble worn on the user's index finger. The thimble is equipped with an optical sensor to track the finger's position and a pressure sensor to detect touch contact force. By integrating these technologies, Shapeshifter aims to significantly enhance text entry capabilities in the virtual environment, offering a more versatile and intuitive typing experience.

Most existing text entry techniques for VR use extramural devices that are either placed on a table (e.g., physical keyboards [70, 181]) or held with one or both hands (e.g., game controllers [239, 200] and smartphones [114, 32]). Because users cannot see these extramural devices when wearing a head-mounted display (HMD), these techniques usually display their virtual representations in the virtual world and provide continuous graphical and auditory feedback to keep them informed about the current state of the system. These techniques are not always practical for VR since they require a fixed flat surface (i.e., a table), which compromises the mobility of users, forcing them to perform only the tasks that can be performed when stationary. Holding extramural devices, on the other hand, restricts their ability to use their hands to perform other tasks. Locating and activating these devices is also difficult when wearing an HMD and can divert users' mind from the task at hand. Techniques that use digital gloves and other wearable devices are conspicuous and uncomfortable [228, 110, 98]. As discussed and explored in Chapter 2 some techniques track the fingers to enable entering text by typing on a virtual keyboard on a flat surface or mid-air [200, 99]. Some of these techniques, however, require users to look down at the hands for the HMD to track the fingers, which is unnatural. Some techniques also use new keyboard layouts optimized for VR, which are not only difficult to learn and use but also rely heavily on decoders, which makes entering out-of-vocabulary (OOV) words difficult, and often impossible.

Gesture typing can significantly improve typing speed and accuracy compared to traditional methods, especially for mobile devices. Yet, in VR, it remains slow, error-prone, cumbersome, and difficult to learn. Our goal for this work is to develop a method for improving gesture typing in VR that emphasizes natural interaction and ease of use. Thus in this Chapter, we present Shapeshifter a gesture typing technique using a force-based digital thimble on any opaque diffusely reflective

surface. Shapeshifter also supports character-level entry (entering one character at a time) for abbreviations and OOV words by applying and releasing extra force on each key. The contribution of this work is thus twofold: the development of a digital thimble that can be used as an independent input and interaction device in VR and the development of a technique that enables users to enter text by drawing gestures with varying contact force.

The remainder of this Chapter is structured as follows. First, we review related work. Next, we discuss the development of the thimble and Shapeshifter technique. We then detail the long-term pilot study and the simulation study. Following this, we present and discuss the results. Finally, we conclude by highlighting key findings and limitations.

5.1 Related Work

5.1.1 Text Entry in Virtual Reality

In Chapter 2.1 we summarized current methods for typing in VR. Most of these methods are character-level text input methods. This means that users enter words one character at a time. On the other hand, gesture typing (also known as swipe or glide typing) is a popular word-level text input method on touchscreen devices and offers a potential alternative. With gesture typing, users trace a continuous path across the virtual Qwerty, connecting the letters of the intended [118]. Research has shown that this method can significantly improve typing speed and accuracy compared to traditional character-based input [171, 237]. Further research has focused on the development of gesture decoding algorithms to optimize word prediction and error correction [171], as well as utilizing human motor control models to understand gesture typing movements and optimize the user experience.

5.1.2 Gesture Typing in Virtual Reality

Several techniques enable word-level text entry in VR with gesture typing. A common approach is to use controllers. With this technique, users press a button on the controller, trace the path of a desired word on a floating virtual Qwerty, then release the button to enter the word [32, 235]. There are also some free-hand gesture typing techniques. Gupta et al [75] developed a digital ring with motion sensors, with which users first rotate the hand to point the cursor to the first letter of the intended word, click a button on the ring to start gesturing, then press the button again to enter the respective word. [99] attached a Leap Motion controller to the headset to track the fingers. With this technique, users perform the gestures while pinching the finger. Releasing the pinch enters the respective word. The widespread use of smartphones has encouraged gesture typing on smartphones to enter text in VR [32, 81]. Some techniques also enable gesture typing with head movements [239], where users point to the first letter of a word, trace the path of the word with head movements while holding down a controller button, then release the button to enter the respective word. A similar technique [231] replaces the controller button with a virtual one, on which users dwell for 400 ms to start gesturing. While some of these techniques can be relatively fast, they require the use of the hands, which limits what users can do in the virtual world, breaks immersion, or causes severe cognitive and physical strain over time. Gesture typing has also been explored in augmented reality [230], which is outside the context of this work. Table 5.1 presents the performance of gesture typing



Figure 5.1: Two users using Shapeshifter to gesture type in VR in four scenarios: (a) on a desk when sitting down, (b) on the lap when sitting down, (c) on the back of the hand when standing up, and (d) on the palm when standing up. Both users are wearing the digital thimble introduced in this paper for gesture detection.

techniques for VR. We provided a comprehensive review of existing text entry techniques for VR in a survey [54].

Table 5.1: Performance of text entry techniques exploiting gesture typing in VR. This table presents the highest reported performance when multiple settings or conditions were explored. Here, OOV represents the support for out-of-vocabulary word entry, and WPM and ER represent the words per minute and error rate performance metrics, respectively. The values marked with τ signify erroneous keystroke error rate [4]. α means the technique worked on a circular keyboard. δ means Shapeshifter results simulated for Novice Users.

Technique	Technology	OOV	WPM	ER%	Experimental Task
Freehand [99]	Camera	No	NA	NA	Text transcription
Controller [32]	Controller	Yes	16.4	0.16^{τ}	Text transcription
Controller [235]	Controller	No	21.0	26.0	Text transcription
Smartphone [32]	Touchscreen	Yes	9.6	0.23^{τ}	Text transcription
Smartphone [81]	Touchscreen	Yes	13.15	0.16^{τ}	Text transcription
Hand Rotation [75]	Inertial sensor	Yes	14.8	9.40	Text transcription
Head & Controller[239]	HMD + controller	No	24.7	5.80	Text transcription
Head ^{α} [231]	HMD tracking	No	6.32	5.50	Text transcription
Head [231]	HMD tracking	No	6.32	7.10	Text transcription
Shapeshifter	Digital thimble	Yes	8-11	2–4.6	Text composition
Shapeshifter, Simulated ^{δ}	Digital thimble	Yes	27.3	0	Text Transcription



Figure 5.2: The custom digital thimble. From left: the 3D printed frame to hold the optical sensor, the thimble with the optical sensor on the side and the pressure sensor inside the tip of the thimble, and the complete device with the sensors connected to an Arduino Uno Rev3 microcontroller placed inside a cardboard case worn on the wrist.

5.2 A Digital Thimble

We developed a digital thimble to track the index finger in VR. It is made from fabric for comfort and to reduce weight (Fig. 5.2). For tracking the finger's movements, we have integrated an optical mouse sensor into the thimble. Optical mouse sensors typically employ either a light-emitting diode (LED) or a laser light source to illuminate the surface below the mouse. As the thimble is moved across the surface, the sensor captures a series of consecutive images of that surface and applies digital signal processing techniques to analyze them. By comparing these images, the sensor can precisely compute both the distance and direction of the thimble's movement. The resulting data is then transmitted to the computer, where it is further processed and used to control the on-screen cursor.

The digital thimble tracks the finger using an FCT 3065-XY Optical Sensor attached to the side using a 3D-printed frame. This sensor was collected from a RivenAn Mini 2.4GHz USB Wireless Finger Rings Optical Mouse to reappropriate its circuit board for the thimble (Fig.5.3). Its 1,200 dpi is also ideal for tracking gestures since it affords users more precision and control. The frame was designed to maintain the recommended 2–2.55 mm distance between the sensor and the fingertip for effective sensing [229]. The wires connecting the optical sensor and the circuit board were also kept as short as possible since longer wires compromise sensing accuracy. The thimble detects touch and contact force using a Force Sensing Resistors (FSR) 400 series pressure sensor. It is attached



Figure 5.3: The optical and pressure sensors used in the digital thimble: (a) a RivenAn Mini 2.4GHz USB Wireless Finger Ring Optical Mouse, (b) the mouse without casing, (c) the optical sensor from the mouse, and (d) a Force Sensing Resistors (FSR) 400 series pressure sensor. The images are not to the scale.

inside the tip of the thimble, coated with silicone so that it does not irritate the finger. The FSR is connected to a Arduino Uno Rev3 microcontroller placed inside a cardboard case worn on the wrist (Fig. 5.2). The sensor has a 12.7 mm diameter with a 20 mm² sensing area (Fig. 5.3) and a sensing range between 100 g and 10 kg, which is sufficient for detecting touch. Besides, its circular shape is convenient for measuring force from the fingertip. The resistance of the FSR varies as the force on the sensor changes. When no force is applied, the resistance is slightly larger than 1 M Ω . The harder the sensor is pressed the lower the resistance. Specifically, the FSR and a static resistor form a voltage divider for the analog-to-digital converter of the microcontroller to read a variable voltage and translate it to force values. We considered different technologies for tracking the finger, including depth/RGB cameras, magnetism, gyroscope, and infrared sensors (e.g., [106, 236, 160, 183, 202]). But we decided on using an optical sensor due to its availability and affordability. Optical sensors are commonly used in mice as they work on a wide range of surfaces and scenarios [153, 12, 236, 131]. Since the sensor does not rely on a head-mounted display for finger tracking, the thimble can also be used for interaction with other computer systems.



Figure 5.4: Shapeshifter looks and feels like the default Google Android keyboard. To enter text with Shapeshifter, the user (a) touches a surface (grey cursor), (b) applies extra force to activate the cursor (red cursor), (c) positions the cursor over the first letter of the intended word and applies extra force to start a gesture (green cursor), and (d) completes the gesture maintaining extra force, then reduces force to automatically enter the word associated with the gesture (pick tracing). Shapeshifter enables users to enter multiple words by switching between regular and extra force, without ever lifting the finger. Lifting the finger off the surface deactivates the cursor. The keyboard displays a suggestion bar with the most probable alternative words. The user can replace the output word with a suggested word by applying extra force upon moving the cursor over the suggested word, like pressing a button.

5.3 Shapeshifter

We designed Shapeshifter, a method for free-hand gesture typing in VR using the digital thimble. To use Shapeshifter, users wear the thimble on the index finger and perform gestures on any opaque diffusely reflective surface, including the human body, by varying contact force. To draw a gesture or to perform a thimble-based interaction, users first activate tracking by applying extra contact force. Hence, users can perform other tasks while wearing the thimble without worrying about accidental interactions.

The digital thimble controls a 2D cursor in the virtual world. The cursor has three modes: *inactive*, *active*, and *gesturing*. These modes are visually distinguished by the colors grey, red, and

green, respectively. Touching a surface with the thimble displays the inactive cursor at the center of a virtual keyboard (Fig. 5.4). To activate the cursor, users increase and decrease contact force once as if they are pressing down and releasing an invisible button. Once activated, moving the finger moves the cursor over the keyboard. To switch to the gesturing mode, users apply and maintain extra force, then gesture type by connecting the letters in the sequence in which they appear in the intended word. Releasing extra force completes a gesture and enters the most probable word associated with the gesture. Expert users, therefore, can enter multiple words by switching between regular and extra force, without ever lifting their fingers. The keyboard provides visual feedback on gesture typing by tracing finger movements in pink. Moving the finger without applying extra force moves the cursor but does not select the items underneath. Users can also enter one character at a time, like entering text with a conventional keyboard, by increasing and decreasing contact force once like pressing a button. This feature is particularly useful when entering out-of-vocabulary (OOV) words.

The digital thimble detects a touch when the contact force is above 10 g, activates the cursor when the contact force increases and decreases between 100 and 400 g, and registers a gesture when the contact force is over 400 g. These values were selected based on a pilot study (N = 5, M = 29 years) that revealed that usual contact forces are almost always over 10 g, regular touch interactions are usually between 100 and 400 g, and the 400 g threshold is the most reliable to distinguish between regular and extra force without inducing physical or cognitive stress.

Similar to the default Google Android keyboard [123], Shapeshifter includes a suggestion bar to display the most probable input words (Fig 5.4). Users can replace an entered word with a suggested word by applying and releasing extra force on the suggestion bar. The suggestion bar can also auto-complete and auto-correct words in character-level text entry. Applying extra force on the Backspace key deletes the last entry, that is, the last word in word-level text entry and the last character in character-level text entry. Table 5.2 presents the actions required to enter text with Shapeshifter.

We developed a custom keyboard resembling the Google keyboard [123]. For this, we used Unity3D 2017.14.17 (Fig. 5.4). It recognizes the gestures drawn over it using a custom algorithm developed based on prior works [118, 239, 211]. It compares the shape and the location of each gesture drawn with gesture templates for 10,000 most common words in the English language [103]. This lexicon is sufficient to cover daily use as the 7,000 most common lemmas make up about 90% of spoken English [103]. The gesture template for a word is programmatically generated as straight lines connecting the center of each key in the sequence in which they form the word. To compare a template to a gesture, both are re-sampled at 50 equidistant points. Prior works found this number to be adequate for comparing patterns [239, 137]. To optimize the comparison, the template set is pruned by only considering the words that start with the two letters closest to the point where the user initiated the gesture. Then, a pairwise comparison of the corresponding points is conducted to determine the similarities between the template and the drawn gesture. Particularly, the algorithm compares the angular difference between the angle formed by each point of the template and the drawn gesture [211]. The average angular difference is then used to approximate the similarity between the two shapes. Given a gesture G and a gesture template T, both are re-sampled at npoints. The angular difference $\Delta \theta$ is calculated as follows, where $G\theta_i$ and $T\theta_i$ are angles formed at i^{th} point of the drawn gesture and the template, respectively.

Goal	Action	Task	Cursor
	Touch any surface (10-100 g)	Display the cursor in inactive mode	Grey
Enter	Apply & release force (100-400 g)	Switch to the active mode	Red
a	Move finger	Position the cursor over the 1st letter of word	Red
word	Apply and maintain extra force (>400 g)	Perform the gesture	Green
	Release extra force	Complete gesture and enter the word	Red/Grey
OOV	Apply & release extra force on a key	Enter the corresponding letter	Green
Pick	Apply & release extra force on a suggestion	Enter the suggested word	Green
Edit	Apply & release extra force on Backspace	Delete the last word or character	Green

Table 5.2: The actions required for word- and character-level text entry with Shapeshifter. OOV refers to out-of-vocabulary words.

$$\Delta \theta = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (G \theta_i - T \theta_i)$$
(5.1)

To estimate the difference in location between the two gestures, the distance between each corresponding point is computed. The sum of these individual point differences gives the total distance D between the shapes, where G_i and T_i are the vectors of points i of the drawn gesture and the template, respectively. The template yielding the highest similarity and the lowest distance between the shapes is picked as the best match and the respective word is selected as the most probable word.

$$D = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (G_i - T_i)$$
(5.2)

5.4 Long-Term Pilot Study: Text Composition

We conducted a pilot study to evaluate the performance of the proposed technique on composition tasks (i.e., free-from text entry). We were unable to conduct a full-length study since in-person studies are still prohibited in our institution due to the COVID-19 pandemic. The protocol described here was reviewed and approved by the IRB.

5.4.1 Participants and Apparatus

Two participants, aged 31 and 39 years, volunteered in the pilot study. They were both male and right-handed. None of them wore corrective eyeglasses. They both had some experience with VR (i.e., had used it at least once in the past) but not with the digital thimble. They were aware of gesture typing (i.e., had seen it before) but never used it to enter text on mobile devices.

The study used an Asus ROG GU501GM laptop with 16 gig RAM and Intel Core i7 processor and a Samsung Odyssey mixed reality HMD. The virtual environment displayed only the virtual keyboard and a text input area (Fig. 5.4).

5.4.2 Design and Procedure

The study was conducted remotely. We personally delivered the apparatus to each participant and scheduled individual video meetings with them. All forms (including the informed consent form) were completed and signed electronically. Upon completion of the study, we picked up the devices. All devices were disinfected before delivery and after pickup. During the video call, we demonstrated the system to the participants, asked them to practice with it under our guidance, and explained the study procedure. We encouraged them to ask us any questions they might have about the system or the study procedure. We then concluded the call.



Figure 5.5: A user composing text on the thigh in a seated position.

In the study, participants used Shapeshifter at home for one week (7 days) to compose free-form text on any desired topic. They composed text three times a day: in the morning, afternoon, and evening in three different settings: on a desk in a seated position, on the lap in a seated position, and on the palm or the back of the hand while standing up (Fig. 5.5). They could use the settings in any order. In each text entry episode, they were instructed to compose text for about 15 minutes on any desired topic (e.g., plans for the day, summary of the day, vacation plans, views about life, etc.). The system automatically recorded all interactions with the system and the entry speed of each episode using the commonly used words per minute (wpm) performance metric [4]. Upon completion of the study, participants were asked to review the composted passages to identify recognition errors, which we used to calculate the error rate (ER) metric [4]. We also conducted a debrief session to learn about their experience with Shapeshifter.

5.5 Simulation Study: Text Transcription

We conducted a simulation to estimate how fast novice users can transcribe text with Shapeshifter. After considering several existing models [177, 28, 25], we decided to use the curves, lines, and



Figure 5.6: Gestures drawn for the most frequent word in the English language "the" by the participants on: a) the thigh, b) the desk, and c) the palm. Notice that the gestures drawn on the thigh and palm have much sharper corners.

Table 5.3: Results of the pilot study. Here, Length represents the average number of words in composted paragraphs.

Position	Surface	Length	WPM	WPM	ER (Min Mar)	\mathbf{ER}
			(Min-Max)	(Mean)	(Min-Max)	(Mean%)
Seated	Desk	58-156	6.3-16.5	11.3 (SD = 2.7)	0.0-6.9	2.0 (SD = 2.1)
Seated	Lap/palm	59-130	5.5-11.6	8.9 (SD = 1.9)	0.4-6.9	2.6 (SD = 1.8)
Standing	Palm/	62-115	5.5-10.0	8.1 (SD = 1.2)	1.1-6.7	4.6 (SD = 2.2)
	hand back					

corners model [28] since it does not overestimate the gesture production time as much as the other models [195, 25]. The model describes gestures as compositions of curves, lines, and corners, but we considered only lines and corners since the effects of direction and corners are negligible in gesture production time [195]. The model describes lines and corners with a power function and a non-linear function, respectively. The production time (T) for a word with N letters is measured as:

$$T = \sum_{i=1}^{N-1} mL_i^n$$
(5.3)

Where *L* is the length of the *i*-th line and *m* and *n* are parameters of the model. To find these parameter values, we conducted a study (N = 5, M = 31 years), where novice participants (who did not use Shapeshifter before the study) drew straight lines of lengths 10, 20, 30, 40, and 60 mm at 0, 45, and 90° angles on the virtual keyboard, five times per combination, resulting in $5 \times 5 \times 3 \times 5 = 1,325$ data points. The gestures were drawn on a desk. A regression analysis on the data provided m = 78.9 and n = 0.62, with a 0.98 coefficient of determination. We then simulated the average transcription time of all 500 phrases in the MacKenzie & Soukoreff set [134] with 0, 1, 3, 5, and 10% error rates. For this, we estimated and added error correction time appropriate for the error rates as users tend to correct almost all errors in transcription tasks [5]. Error correction time for one incorrect word was estimated using the following equation:

$$T = T_p + T_d + T_r \tag{5.4}$$

Where, T_p is the preparation time (1,200 ms [107]), T_d is the deletion time (one Backspace), and T_r is the time to re-draw the gesture. The average cost of error correction was estimated at 2,977 ms per incorrect word. Table 5.4 presents the results of the simulation.

ER	0%	1%	3%	5%	10%
WPM	27.3	26.2	24.1	21.9	16.4

Table 5.4: Predicted text entry speed with Shapeshifter in transcription typing tasks.

5.6 **Results and Discussion**

Table 5.3 presents the results of the pilot study. Shapeshifter yielded on average 11 wpm on flat surfaces (e.g., a desk) and 9 wpm on the lap when sitting down, and 8 wpm on the palm and back of the hand when standing up in text composition tasks. Shapeshifter yielded a relatively lower entry speed reported for some gesture typing methods in the literature. We anticipated this since these techniques were evaluated in transcription typing tasks, where participants had to copy a sequence of presented text. In our study, participants composed text. Unlike transcription typing, people use a variety of cognitive processes when composing text, such as making plans, retrieving ideas from memory, making inferences, and creating and developing concepts [56, 225]. Regardless of this, Shapeshifter yielded comparable or higher entry speed than many gesture typing methods for VR (Table 5.1), which is inspiring. A simulation study predicted a 27.3 wpm error-free text entry rate in transcription typing tasks for novice users, which is faster than the existing gesture typing techniques. However, the simulation assumed an ideal surface, 0% error rate, and no OOV words, thus, the actual entry speed could be slower than predicted. Then again, the model did not consider users selecting words from the suggestion bar or the effects of practice, which could essentially result in a much faster entry speed than predicted.

In the debrief session, both participants praised the digital thimble for being light and comfortable but complained that the pressure sensor freezes at times and the optical sensor does not work properly when the finger is tilted toward the side of the sensor when it hits the surface. These issues were reported for all surfaces. We believe these issues can be addressed by using a flexible sensor cap that can re-adjust its orientation when users change their finger orientation. Both participants found gesturing in a seated position the easiest and the most comfortable, regardless of whether using a desk or the lap. However, they found gesturing on the lap more immersive. One participant commented, "when I was drawing on the lap directly on the skin I felt I was more in the virtual environment". This suggests removal of extra physical devices can improve immersion. Likewise, gesturing on the palm and the back-of-hand whilst standing up was more physically taxing and the least comfortable, especially when entering text for an extended period of time. One participant commented, "I feel typing on the hand has more fatigue than all the other positions". However, between the palm and the back-of-hand, the palm was more comfortable since the posture used to draw on the back-of-hand fatigued the wrist and the arm.

Fig. 5.6 visualizes the gestures drawn for the word "the" by the participants on various surfaces. One can see that the gestures drawn on the palm and the thigh had much sharper corners compared to the gestures drawn on the desk. The shape comparison algorithm yielded relatively higher match scores for the gestures drawn on the palm (92.5%, SD = 1.8) and the thigh (93.6%, SD = 1.04) than the ones drawn on the table (88.2%, SD = 1.22). This is not surprising since the templates were generated as straight lines with sharp corners. Regardless of the difference in the scores, the algorithm was able to identify all gestures accurately when coupled with the location channel.

Relevantly, prior studies showed that users tend to avoid sharp corners to maximize smoothness and reduce the total amount of jerk [57, 171]. The fact that the gestures drawn on the desk had rounder corners supports this. The gestures drawn on the palm and the thigh had sharper corners, presumably, due to the roughness of the surfaces. Hence, the effectiveness of the algorithm could be further improved by collecting samples from different surfaces and developing a model that can predict and compensate for the surface where gestures are drawn.

Participants found entering out-of-vocabulary words relatively difficult since navigating the finger to each letter took more time. Navigating the cursor to the Backspace key was also timeconsuming. Both participants found the visual feedback of the cursor helpful in identifying different levels of pressure.

5.7 Conclusion

We presented Shapeshifter, a text entry technique for gesture typing using a digital thimble in VR. The digital thimble consists of an optical sensor to track the finger and a pressure sensor to detect touch and contact force. In a week-long in-the-wild pilot study, Shapeshifter yielded on average 11 wpm on flat surfaces and 9 wpm on the lap when sitting down, and 8 wpm on the palm and back of the hand when standing up with novice users in text composition tasks. A simulation study predicted a 27.3 wpm error-free text entry rate for novice users in transcription typing tasks on a desk. A post-pilot debrief session revealed that uneven surfaces made gesture typing with the thimble difficult and performing gestures when standing up caused more physical strain than when sitting down. This work demonstrated the potential of portable wearable devices for input in VR. In the next Chapter, we will refine the digital thimble to make it more robust for uneven surfaces. We will also explore the possibility of using it for other interactions within virtual environments.

Chapter 6

Digital Thimble for Free-hand Interaction

In the previous Chapter, we introduced a digital thimble designed for gesture typing in VR. Our empirical study revealed the potential of this wearable device to enhance user interaction within VR environments. Despite VR's growing penetration across diverse industries, from healthcare to education and entertainment, achieving precise and comfortable input and interaction remains a challenge. The digital thimble presents a promising solution to these issues, suggesting a new direction to improve user experience in virtual settings.

Current VR input methods predominantly involve handheld controllers provided with HMDs and bare-hand interaction facilitated by optical sensors [24, 68]. These techniques are centered around spatial gestures that, while expressive and engaging, can lead to physical strain and lack accuracy in certain contexts [68]. Spatial gestures also prove cumbersome in confined spaces, such as when seated in transportation, thus limiting VR's usability in various scenarios. Additionally, the optical sensors responsible for hand tracking are typically mounted on the HMDs and have a limited field of view (FOV). This limitation often forces users to maintain their gaze on their hands for interaction, which feels unnatural and restricts their posture. Optical tracking's effectiveness is further compromised in poor lighting conditions due to its inherent limitations in accuracy [180]. Although there are wearable solutions such as gloves, they tend to be bulky and impractical for extended use [47].

These challenges have prompted efforts to integrate traditional input devices, such as the mouse and keyboard, into VR interactions [68, 71, 70]. These devices can function within VR settings either independently, in a multimodal fashion, or for specific tasks. Despite being traditionally associated with 2D environments, these input methods have proven effective in 3D spaces, such as gaming or computer-aided design (CAD) [246]. They can be adapted for 3D interactions and, in certain tasks like object manipulation, may even surpass the performance of dedicated 3D input devices [162, 13]. However, locating and using these external devices while wearing an HMD can be cumbersome and distract users from their task. Moreover, switching seamlessly between interaction modes (e.g., from free-hand to mouse) without disrupting the virtual experience or immersion remains a significant challenge.

Therefore, a promising approach to overcoming these challenges is the adoption of wearable devices, particularly those designed for finger use. In the previous Chapter, we have shown that
effectively tracking a single finger in VR can significantly enhance text input capabilities within VR environments. Despite the potential benefits of finger wearable devices for VR interactions, their application remains underexplored [136]. Moreover, there's a notable scarcity of empirical data regarding user performance with these devices across a variety of VR tasks, underscoring the need for further investigation into their utility and effectiveness.

In this Chapter, we redesign and assess the digital thimble for input and interaction within VR environments. Our goal is to provide an always-available, portable, and precise method that users can employ conveniently and comfortably in various postures and environments. Additionally, we investigate two selection methods: one that activates upon pressing or applying extra force, and another that triggers upon releasing the press or extra force, aiming to accommodate diverse user preferences and interaction styles.

The remainder of this Chapter is structured as follows. First, we review related work. Next, we describe the redesign of the digital thimble. We then outline our evaluation protocol, followed by a presentation of the results from two user studies. Finally, we discuss these results and conclude with directions for future work.

6.1 Related Work

This section discusses novel input devices, along with selection, teleportation, and sorting methods designed for VR. For a more comprehensive discussion on input and interaction in VR, refer to recent survey papers [201, 113]. Additionally, this section addresses hand and finger-tracking approaches in VR.

6.1.1 Input Devices for Virtual Reality

Handheld controllers are the most dominant input devices in VR. Most VR headsets come with handheld controllers, which are typically composed of buttons, triggers, thumb-sticks, and usually have motion-tracking capabilities. These features enable users to manipulate virtual objects or navigate through virtual spaces. The most common motion-tracking approach is ray-casting, which allows users to control a ray pointing to a target with hand movements and use the buttons or triggers to select and manipulate virtual objects [50]. Apart from ray-casting, various approaches that enable the use of the controller as a virtual mouse in the virtual world are also commonly used [112]. Despite their widespread usage, several issues with controllers have been identified by the research community [68, 246, 113]. First, controllers require users to hold them at all times, limiting the use of hands for performing other tasks. Second, since they necessitate performing mid-air gestures, they tend to be error-prone, lack precision, and cause fatigue during extended use. Furthermore, controllers are difficult to use in confined spaces, such as while seated on an airplane.

Researchers have proposed various input solutions to address these challenges, including the use of smartphones [114, 244], digital pens [167, 95, 178], tangible objects [14, 145], and even traditional mice [68, 246, 175]. However, most of these solutions are aimed at and optimized for specific contexts or use cases. For example, smartphones are predominantly used to provide text entry solutions in VR, while digital pens are primarily utilized to offer solutions for precise target selection. Consequently, these solutions outperform controllers in those specific scenarios.

In recent years, there has been a growing interest in using traditional mice in VR. This interest is attributed to their longstanding use in computer systems, their higher accuracy and precision in target selection, and user comfort, as users can rest their hand on a flat surface [175, 167, 13]. In studies investigating the accuracy and precision of mice according to Fitts' law, mice have consistently outperformed modern controllers in terms of throughput by around 12% [167, 175]. Recent work has shown that the mouse is also effective in a 3D world despite being a 2D input device [246]. However, mice require the use of the whole hand, thus limiting the hand's availability for other tasks. Besides, when released, users have to relocate the mouse on the desk, which is not always an easy task since users' sight is blocked by the headset.

There have also been hands-free input and interaction techniques developed to free up the hands. Nowadays, bare-hand interaction using mid-air gestures has become commonly used, thanks to the availability of affordable hand tracking technologies [126, 85]. However, the performance of these methods is reliant on the quality of the cameras and can suffer due to occlusion or other environmental factors. Mid-air gestures are also known to compromise comfort when used for prolonged periods. Other methods, such as head gestures and eye tracking, require an external input method to trigger them [245, 194]. Furthermore, they suffer from low precision and present a high physical strain. Some researchers have proposed the use of existing and novel wearable devices to mitigate these challenges, including smartwatches digital gloves, and finger wearables.

6.1.2 Wearable Devices

Wearable devices are devices that are designed to be used whilst worn directly on the body. They can be placed on different parts of the body including the eyes, ears, hands, fingers, feet, or even cover the entire body. The rise in wearables is powered by the advancements in embedded sensor technology, microcontrollers, and materials. This lets us integrate more sensors into even smaller wearables [108, 187]. In VR, wearables like rings [75], gloves [241, 222], finger worn devices [98, 97, 233] have been explored for input and interaction. Wearable devices have an advantage over handheld controllers since they are always on the user, thus eliminating the discoverability challenge. However, some VR wearables can be bulky or have steep learning curves [75]. The ideal solution would be lightweight, intuitive, and effective. We will categorize and review the latest advancements in wearable devices for VR input and interaction.

6.1.2.1 Hand and Finger Wearables

Researchers have explored various hand and finger wearables for VR interactions. These range from digital gloves for tracking and input [20, 192]to smaller finger-worn devices for specific touch interactions [98, 97, 233]. Bowman et al. [20] pioneered pinch gloves for VR text input, and some gloves incorporate IMUs for detailed hand and finger tracking [241, 222]. While gloves offer comprehensive tracking, they vary in sophistication. Basic gloves focus on hand position and gestures for standard VR interactions. More advanced gloves provide tactile and force feedback, allowing users to 'feel' virtual objects. However, these advanced gloves often use bulky sensors, limiting practicality and increasing cost (e.g., Meta's \$15000 prototype [190]). Wearable mice (e.g., Fig. 6.2a), which represent a niche market on online shopping platforms, could serve as a bridge between traditional input methods and wearable technology, combining the accuracy and precision of a traditional mouse with the flexibility and portability of a wearable device. Nevertheless, the performance of wearable mice in VR has yet to be thoroughly investigated.

6.1.2.2 Wrist Wearables

Wrist-worn devices, such as smartwatches and wristbands, offer further possibilities for VR interaction. Though primarily used for notifications and fitness tracking, they have the potential for menu navigation and haptic alerts in virtual worlds. Techniques like TickTockRay [105] demonstrate smartwatch-based 3D pointing in VR, and WatchVR [84] explores broader smartwatch VR interactions. However, the small screen size of smartwatches poses a challenge. Other wrist-worn devices use electromyography (EMG) sensors to detect subtle muscle movements on the wrist and forearm [206, 33]. These sensors translate those movements into various commands in VR. While promising, these devices remain error-prone, sometimes requiring adaptation to ensure reliable interactions.

6.1.2.3 Foot Wearables

Foot-worn devices offer a unique approach to enriching VR experiences, particularly for locomotion and full-body immersion. Researchers have integrated various technologies into footwear, including pressure sensors in the sole and motion sensors worn on the ankle. Pressure-sensitive soles create an intuitive interface for virtual walking and interaction, as demonstrated by Matthies et al. [139] with their gesture detection system. Further, Park and Kim [159] utilized ground reaction force (GRF) sensors for identifying dynamic movements like running and jumping. However, foot-worn devices face challenges. Accommodating diverse foot shapes and sizes can be difficult, setup complexity varies depending on the technology, and applications often need to be specifically designed for foot-based input. Additionally, delivering realistic haptic feedback to the feet remains a significant challenge.

6.1.2.4 Full Body Wearables

The most common full-body wearables in VR are motion capture suits [102, 125, 30]. They utilize a combination of sensors (inertial, optical, etc.) embedded within a tight-fitting suit to precisely track body movement and translate it into the virtual environment. Motion capture suits offer high accuracy and low latency, making them ideal for applications like training simulations, virtual performance capture, and realistic avatar embodiment. Other full-body worn devices incorporate forcefeedback mechanisms, actuators, and potentially electrical muscle stimulation to recreate sensations of touch, resistance, and impact within the virtual world. These exosuits are primarily used in areas like specialized training, rehabilitation, and high-end immersive experiences. Although full-body worn devices tend to produce realistic embodiment, they can be extremely expensive and often require specialized setup and calibration [125]. Some full-body solutions can be bulky or heavy, hindering natural movement and comfort during prolonged VR sessions. This makes tracking only hands and fingers a more practical and user-friendly approach

6.1.3 Hand and Finger Tracking in Virtual Reality

Most VR systems utilize a camera-based approach to track hand and finger movements, with the cameras mounted either on the headset or placed within the environment [126, 24]. However, they face challenges from environmental factors such as lighting, skin tone, and occlusion [126, 24]. For instance, it can be difficult for these systems to function in dark places, some marker-based

methods struggle with different skin tones, and reflective materials might interfere with the sensing capabilities of some cameras. Consequently, research is actively exploring alternative sensors, including inertial measurement units (IMUs), optical sensors, and electromyography (EMG) in digital gloves [20, 192], wrist-worn devices [206, 33], and finger-worn devices [47], to overcome these limitations. These approaches demonstrate potential in certain scenarios, yet they encounter similar challenges related to comfort, scalability, and cost as outlined in Section 6.1.2.1.

6.1.4 Target Selection in Virtual Reality

Target selection in VR is accomplished through either direct manipulation, where virtual objects are selected using a virtual representation of the user's actual hands, or remote pointing, which involves controlling a virtual cursor using raycasting or a similar technique [175, 246, 126]. Direct manipulation enables users to reach out, grasp, and manipulate virtual objects, providing a sense of depth perception, typically facilitated by various optical hand-tracking systems. Although intuitive, this method can lead to high fatigue. Conversely, cursor movement techniques utilize controllers with six degrees of freedom (DOF), eye gaze, head movements, joysticks, digital pens, and various controllers [167, 175, 89], requiring users to point at an object and then perform an additional action to select it (a "switch"), such as pressing a button or issuing speech commands.

Raycasting is the most favored approach for target selection in VR, offering a selection method comparable to that on traditional desktop platforms. It functions similarly to a laser pointer, with users directing a ray of light at a target and confirming their selection with a trigger. Extensive research has been conducted to develop novel methods for optimizing raycasting in VR, aiming to enhance its efficiency and user experience [175, 246, 130, 168].

6.1.5 Teleportation in Virtual Reality

Locomotion is a crucial aspect of VR, enabling users to explore the virtual world. Researchers have investigated various locomotion techniques for virtual environments. Some techniques simulate walking by allowing users to walk in place while navigating the virtual environment, achieved through the use of treadmills [94], low friction surfaces [90], or unconventional devices like spheres [142]. One issue with this approach is that when users physically move, their eyes and inner ear are not always in sync, which can lead to symptoms such as nausea and dizziness [169]. Such approaches can also cause motion sickness. Additionally, these methods require heavy and expensive setups, which are not always practical or scalable. As a result, teleportation has become the dominant method for navigating the virtual environment. It is a virtual locomotion technique that allows users to move around a virtual environment without physically moving their body [169]. This is achieved by instantly transporting the user's avatar or point-of-view (POV) to a new location. Since teleportation does not involve any physical movement, it is less likely to cause motion sickness compared to other locomotion techniques [169]. Point-and-click is the most commonly used method for teleportation, allowing users to point to their desired destination and then click a button on the controller to teleport [169, 22]. However, researchers have explored alternative approaches to teleportation in VR, including teleportation by eye gaze [170], mid-air gestures [22], jump-gestures [17], and head movements [170].

6.1.6 Sorting in Virtual Reality

Sorting tasks are commonly utilized in VR to assess the performance of new input devices or techniques [238, 34]. These tasks require users to manipulate objects, such as cubes [34, 189, 188] or balls [247], by picking them up, holding them, and placing them in designated locations. Through such tasks, various aspects including tracking performance, and the device's comfort and usability, can be evaluated. Sorting tasks have been employed to examine collaborative tasks [77, 150], supply chain simulation [45], feedback approaches [189, 188], physical therapy [247], and even motivational relevance [122]. These evaluations provide deeper insights into user interactions within virtual worlds and inform the design of more effective VR systems. Consequently, we included sorting tasks in this work as a means to further evaluate the performance of the proposed input method.

6.2 Redesigning the Force-Based Digital Thimble

Based on the results and user feedback of Chapter 5, we redesigned the digital thimble for freehand input and interaction in VR environments. This thimble is based on the premise that if we can accurately track the finger's movements, it can be effectively employed for a wide range of interactions.

Much like our earlier model, this thimble design emphasizes flexibility and comfort. It is intended to be worn on the index finger and seamlessly track the finger across nearly any diffuse opaque reflective surface. We have carefully maintained the sensor's position to the side of the finger, a placement that provides the best combination of tracking precision and user-friendliness. The thimble assembly process itself remains similar: the optical sensor is attached to the side of the index finger using a 3D-printed frame (Fig. 6.3c). However, we've extensively redesigned the 3D frame to optimize both user comfort and the stability of the sensor cap's surface contact.

Our frame redesign focused specifically on enhancing tracking performance on rough or uneven surfaces. Firstly, the sensor is now housed within a 3D-printed cap featuring a flat surface. This flatness guarantees reliable tracking even when the surface itself is irregular or uneven. The cap material was chosen for its firmness and smoothness, ensuring a consistent distance between the mouse sensor and the surface while minimizing friction. Secondly, we repositioned the section of the frame that holds the finger. It now sits on top of the finger, while the flexible supporting material extends underneath. In earlier design, the frame that holds the finger was underneath the finger, but testing revealed it impedes movement. Thus, this updated frame design gives the bottom of the finger more freedom for smoother interaction (Fig. 6.1). Through iteration, we made sure the frame cap is positioned in such a way that it does not interfere with the pressure sensor on the finger cots [2]. This material is smoother, reduces friction, and significantly reduces or limits sweating compared to the previous material, enhancing the overall user experience for prolonged periods of use. Table 6.1 summarizes these key design changes.

To track finger movements with precision, our redesigned thimble integrates the same sensor as the previous one, the FCT 3065-XY optical mouse sensor (for technical details, see Section 5.2). Its 1200 dpi resolution ensures accurate tracking of finger gestures with precision and control. We repurposed this sensor and its associated circuit board from the Unique Station Mini Wireless Finger Mouse (Fig. 6.2a). To detect touch and contact force, we used the same force sensing resistor, the



Figure 6.1: The redesigned thimble frame: Featuring a 3D-printed flat cap that houses the optical sensor. The black elastic band ensures a comfortable fit for various finger sizes. The 3D-printed blue finger holder now sits on top of the finger for improved usability.

Table 6.1: Thimble redesign features. The table compares the previous design features, the updated new design, and provides a rationale for each change.

Previous Design	New Design	Rationale
Mouse sensor without casing (cap)	Mouse sensor with casing	Ensures smooth interaction on surfaces and maintains a constant distance between the sensor and surface for im- proved tracking
Frame underneath finger	Frame above finger	Reduces disturbances when moving on surfaces
Soft material	Softer material	Reduces friction during inter- action
Semi-breathable material	Breathable material	Improves comfort and re- duces sweat
Cardboard case	3D printed case	Provides a more durable and precise casing

(FSR) 400 series pressure sensor [49] (for technical details of the FSR, see Section 5.2). The FSR is connected to an Arduino Uno Rev3 microcontroller. The microcontroller is housed in a custom-fit, 3D-printed wrist casing, offering improved durability over our previous cardboard-based case.

Our design considerations have placed a high priority on user comfort and wearability. To this end, we have selected lightweight components for the circuitry to ensure that the device is comfortable to wear on the wrist. Additionally, we have opted for a flexible material for the thimble, allowing it to accommodate a range of finger sizes. This choice enhances the overall versatility of the device, making it more adaptable to different users and potentially increasing its practicality for extended use. Importantly, by not depending on an HMD for finger tracking, our thimble maintains



(a) The finger mouse

(b) Disassembled finger mouse

(c) Components of the thimble

Figure 6.2: a) The Unique Station Mini Wireless finger mouse from which we collected the optical mouse sensor, b) the disassembled finger mouse, showing the circuit and the optical mouse sensor, c) the digital thimble components, showing the pressure sensor, the optical mouse sensor, and the 3D-printed case for the circuitry.

compatibility with various computer systems, expanding its potential for interaction beyond just VR environments.

6.2.1 Thimble Interaction

The digital thimble is designed for wear on the index finger and functions as a cursor control device. Users can simply glide their index finger across any surface, with the condition that the thimble's cap remains in contact with the surface. The optical sensor within the thimble detects the movements of the finger and transmits this data to the computer, which then adjusts the position of the cursor accordingly. This setup mirrors the functionality of a traditional mouse, with the notable convenience of having the mouse sensor directly attached to the index finger. The translation of finger movements into cursor movements is handled through the Unity3D mouse input API, allowing for a seamless integration of physical gestures into digital commands.

A unique feature of the digital thimble is its utilization of contact force for selection. Through rigorous lab trials, we determined an activation threshold of 400 g. This threshold was carefully chosen to balance the prevention of unintended selections with ensuring user comfort during index finger use. It is set at a level that is sufficiently high to avoid accidental activations, yet still low enough to provide a comfortable user experience. The thimble incorporates the following two methods for target selection, enhancing its adaptability to different user preferences and scenarios.

- 1. Cursor movement and **press**. In this method, users navigate the cursor to the intended target. To finalize the selection, they exert pressure exceeding the 400 g threshold.
- 2. Pressure-based movement and **release**. In this method, users keep pressure above the 400 g threshold to adjust the cursor's location. Upon deciding to select, they lessen the pressure, thereby confirming their selection.

6.2.2 Visual Feedback

To improve user understanding of the system's status, we incorporated various visual feedback cues. The cursor changes to a green color to signify its active moving state and turns black to indicate an inactive state, where it is not ready for movement. In the press method, the cursor turns green when the system senses the finger's presence on a surface, signaling readiness for movement. On the other hand, with the release method, the cursor usually stays black, turning green only when the system detects pressure being applied by the finger on a surface. The use of green for the cursor's active state is intentionally chosen due to its universal association with the "go" signal, aiding users in intuitively grasping the system's current operational mode [46].

6.3 Evaluation Protocol

We conducted a comprehensive evaluation of our digital thimble through two user studies. The first study utilizes Fitts' law principles to benchmark the thimble's performance against two commercial input devices: an Oculus Touch VR controller and an AOKID Creative finger mouse (Fig. 6.3). In this study, we also evaluate the effectiveness of both the press and release selection methods. The second study further explores the performance of these methods within two commonly encountered VR scenarios: teleportation and sorting. Together, these studies provide valuable insights into the functionality of the thimble, as well as a commercial finger mouse, within real-world VR applications, highlighting their respective advantages and areas for improvement.



(a) Oculus touch controller

(b) AOKID Creative finger mouse

(c) Digital thimble

Figure 6.3: The controller, finger mouse, and digital thimble utilized in the evaluations.

6.3.1 Oculus Touch Controller

The controller is designed to be held in the hand and is selected for its widespread use as the primary input device across various VR systems. These controllers combine embedded tracking with external sensors to accurately monitor the user's hand position and orientation within the virtual space. They feature buttons for interacting with virtual objects and, in some cases, are equipped with analog sticks to facilitate navigation within the virtual environment (Fig. 6.3a).

In our setup, we utilize mid-air gestures with the controller to manipulate the cursor, preferring this method over the traditional use of analog sticks due to the prevalence of mid-air gestures in VR

controller usage [126]. To control the cursor, users simply move the controller through the air, with the controller's horizontal and vertical movements directly translating to the cursor's movements along the x and y axes, respectively.

This mapping is achieved using the Unity3D Oculus integration. Despite the controller being a 3D device, our implementation focuses solely on cursor control through movements in the x and y directions, simplifying the interaction mechanism while maintaining effective control.

6.3.2 AOKID Creative Finger Mouse

The AOKID Creative Finger Mouse has gained popularity within a niche market, especially in the Asian region. Worn over the index finger, it offers users the flexibility to multitask, such as typing on a keyboard, while still wearing the device. Operating similarly to a conventional mouse, it features left and right buttons that are accessible by the thumb and can be used on any opaque diffuse reflective surface. We included this device in our study because its form factor closely resembles that of our own design, making it a pertinent comparison point in our research. Besides, while the use of traditional mice in VR has been thoroughly investigated in the literature, the applicability and performance of wearable mice have not yet been evaluated. For our implementation, we mapped mouse movements using the Unity3D mouse input API, allowing us to directly compare its performance with our digital thimble in a VR context.

6.3.3 Experimental System

The experimental system was developed using Unity3D v2019.4.8f1, with the Oculus Unity Integration toolkit incorporated to facilitate support for Oculus controllers. This setup allowed for the control of the cursor through the three devices under investigation. Users could manipulate the cursor and select their desired targets using either the press or the release method with any of these devices, enabling a thorough evaluation of their performance and usability. For selection using the press method with the controller and the mouse, users move the cursor to the target and then confirm the selection by pressing the left button (for the mouse) or the trigger (for the controller). For the release method, users press and hold the left button (mouse) or the trigger (controller), navigate the cursor to the target, and then release the button or trigger to confirm the selection.

6.4 User Study 1: Fitts' Law

This study conducted a comparative analysis of target selection performance using the digital thimble, controller, and finger mouse, grounded in Fitts' law principles. It also aimed to evaluate the efficiency of both press and release selection methods.

Fitts' law, as outlined in ISO 9241-9 and ISO 9241-411, is a standard method for assessing target selection efficiency on computing systems [133, 198]. For a detailed description of the Fitts' law protocol refer to Section 4.4.

6.4.1 Participants

Twelve participants took part in the user study (M = 27.5 years, SD = 4.7). Six of them identified as female, and six as male. All participants had attained a university-level education and self-reported

as right-handed. Five participants had previous experience with VR systems. None required corrective eyeglasses. Each participant was compensated with U.S. \$15 for their involvement.

6.4.2 Apparatus

The experimental setup was run on a Windows 10 HP OMEN desktop, powered by an AMD Ryzen 5 2500X Quad-Core processor, 8 GB of RAM, and an Nvidia GeForce GTX 1060 graphics card. The setup featured an Oculus Rift HMD with an OLED display offering a resolution of 2060×1200 ppi, a refresh rate of 90 Hz, and a 110° FOV. It was also connected to an HP Omen 32-inch gaming monitor with a 2560×1440 pixel resolution. The Fitts' law protocol was implemented using Unity3D v2019.4.8f1. The controller weighed 153 g, the finger mouse 25 g, and the digital thimble 124 g with its circuit box (5 g without).



(a) Controller

(b) Finger mouse

(c) Thimble

Figure 6.4: The setup used in the first user study. The pictures show three participants performing target selection tasks with the three examined input devices.

6.4.3 Design

The experiment was a $3 \times 2 \times 3 \times 3$ within-subjects design. The independent variables and levels were as follows.

- Device (*Mouse*, *Thimble*, *Controller*)
- Selection Method (Press, Release)
- Amplitude (30, 115, 200 pixels)
- Width (8, 16, 24 pixels)

There were fifteen trials per sequence, with selected amplitudes ranging between 30 and 200 pixels to accommodate the headset's FOV. Amplitudes above 200 pixels necessitated additional head movements for item visibility, while those below 30 pixels were deemed excessively small. Widths were chosen between 8 and 24 pixels, reflecting the minimum size comfortably visible through the HMD, with widths exceeding 24 pixels considered too large and impractical for the study's objectives.

The dependent variables in the study included throughput, movement time, target re-entries, and error rate. Target re-entries refer to the number of times the cursor re-entered a target in a trial after the initial entry, measured as a count per trial. The error rate, on the other hand, is the average percentage of trials in which selections were made outside the intended target boundaries, reflecting the accuracy of target selections.

6.4.4 Procedure

The study started with a researcher explaining the research goals and demonstrating the system to participants. After this introduction, participants gave their consent by signing an informed consent form and filling out a demographics questionnaire. For comfort and to ensure reliability, participants were seated at a desk in a posture conducive to using the thimble and mouse on the desk surface and the controller for mid-air gestures. Chair adjustments were made as needed for optimal comfort. Participants then underwent a 10-minute training session, which involved selecting ten circular targets, each 18 pixels in diameter, arranged within a 120-pixel diameter circle. This training covered the use of all three devices across both selection methods, resulting in six training conditions.

After the training session, participants moved on to the main study, selecting fifteen targets using the six available methods in a counterbalanced order. They were advised to balance speed and accuracy while staying comfortable. To avoid fatigue, a 2-minute break was scheduled after every three sequences, and a 3-minute break after completing each condition. Participants could request at most 3 extra breaks or extend the scheduled ones by 3 minutes as needed.

After finishing all conditions, participants completed the NASA-TLX questionnaire to assess the perceived workload of the methods used. They also filled out a custom questionnaire to rate their perceived performance and express their preferences for the selection methods. The study wrapped up with a short debriefing session, allowing participants to share comments and insights about their experimental experience and their questionnaire responses.

6.4.5 Results

The entire study, including the demonstration, questionnaires, and breaks, took approximately 50 minutes to complete. A Martinez-Iglewicz test confirmed the normal distribution of response variable residuals. Mauchly's test verified the equality of variances across populations, allowing for the use of a repeated-measures ANOVA in our analyses. For subjective data involving more than two levels, a Friedman test was employed. Furthermore, we report effect sizes for statistically significant findings: eta-squared (η^2) for ANOVA, Pearson's *r* for the Wilcoxon Signed-Rank test, and Kendall's *W* for the Friedman test.

6.4.5.1 Throughput

An ANOVA identified a significant effect of device on throughput ($F_{2,22} = 18.87, p < .0001, \eta^2 = 0.1$). The mouse achieved the highest mean throughput at 3.11 bps, followed by the controller at 2.89 bps, and the thimble at 2.61 bps. There was also a significant effect of selection method ($F_{1,11} = 73.16, p < .0001, \eta^2 = 0.2$). The press selection method demonstrated superior performance, yielding a mean throughput of 3.20 bps, whereas the release method resulted in a slightly lower mean throughput of 2.54 bps. A Tukey-Kramer test revealed that all input devices were significantly different from each other in terms of performance, but they all exhibited superior performance.



Figure 6.5: Average throughput and movement time categorized by input device and selection method. Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.

mance when using the press selection method compared to the release selection method. Fig. 6.5a displays the average throughput data categorized by input device and selection method.



Figure 6.6: Average target re-entries and error rate categorized by input device and selection method. Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.

6.4.5.2 Movement Time

An ANOVA identified a significant effect of device on movement time ($F_{2,22} = 17.31, p < .0001, \eta^2 = 0.03$). The mouse exhibited the quickest performance with a mean time of 1,258 ms, followed by the controller at 1,327 ms, and the thimble at 1,487 ms. There was also a significant effect of selection method ($F_{1,11} = 51.56, p < .0001, \eta^2 = 0.1$). The press selection method achieved the fastest performance with a mean time of 1,185 ms, while the release method resulted in a slightly longer mean time of 1,530 ms. A Tukey-Kramer test revealed the thimble required a significantly longer movement time compared to both the mouse and the controller. Additionally, the test showed that all

input methods significantly outperformed when utilizing the press selection method in comparison to the release method. Fig. 6.5b illustrates the average movement time categorized by input device and selection method.



Figure 6.7: Cursor trace examples for the six study conditions.

6.4.5.3 Target Re-entries

An ANOVA failed to identify a significant effect of device on target re-entries ($F_{2,22} = 0.80, p = .5$). Results indicated that the input devices produced similar levels of target re-entries. Specifically, the thimble exhibited the lowest average count of target re-entries at 0.22 per trial, followed closely by the mouse and the controller, both at 0.25 per trial. However, there was a significant effect of selection method ($F_{1,11} = 9.05, p < .05, \eta^2 = .01$). The release selection method demonstrated the lowest average count at 0.22 per trial, while the press method yielded a slightly higher average count of 0.26 per trial. The results of a Tukey-Kramer test did not reveal any clear and consistent patterns regarding the pairing of specific input devices with different selection methods. Fig. 6.6a displays the average number of target re-entries, organized by input device and selection method. Fig. 6.7 provides examples of cursor traces for the six conditions examined in the study.

6.4.5.4 Error Rate

An ANOVA identified a significant effect of device on error rate ($F_{2,22} = 5.95$, p < .05, $\eta^2 = 0.01$). The thimble achieved the lowest error rate at 2.01%, followed by the mouse at 2.34%, and the controller at 2.39%. There was no significant effect of selection method ($F_{1,11} = 3.06$, p = .10). Both the press and release selection methods resulted in comparable error rates. Specifically, the

press method had an error rate of 2.61%, while the release method exhibited a slightly lower error rate of 2.23%. A Tukey-Kramer test revealed that the thimble was significantly more accurate than the controller. Fig. 6.6b presents the average error rate categorized by input device and selection method.

6.4.6 Subjective Feedback

After completing the experimental tasks, participants provided feedback via two questionnaires. The first, the raw NASA-TLX, allowed them to evaluate the perceived workload of each selection method on a 20-point scale. We employed a non-parametric Friedman test to analyze this data, presenting raw TLX scores by examining the sub-scales individually, which is a common adaptation of the NASA-TLX [78]. Following this, participants filled out a custom questionnaire using a 5-point Likert scale to rate perceived usability aspects such as speed, accuracy, user-friendliness, naturalness, and their overall preference.



Figure 6.8: The median perceived workload across user study conditions as measured by a 20point NASA-TLX questionnaire, where a scale from "1" to "20" indicates a range from "very low" to "very high" for all factors except performance, where "1" to "20" represents a spectrum from "perfect" to "failure". Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.

6.4.6.1 Perceived Workload

A Friedman test identified a significant effect of condition (device × selection method) on mental demand ($\chi^2 = 11.37, df = 5, p < .05, W = 0.2$), physical demand ($\chi^2 = 21.39, df = 5, p < .001, W = 0.4$), performance ($\chi^2 = 13.00, df = 5, p < .05, W = 0.2$), and frustration ($\chi^2 = 13.12, df = 5, p < .05, W = 0.2$). However, there was no significant effect on effort ($\chi^2 = 10.87, df = 5, p = .05$) or temporal demand ($\chi^2 = 10.87, df = 5, p < .8$). Fig. 6.8 illustrates the median perceived workload ratings for all conditions in the user study.

6.4.6.2 Perceived Usability

A Friedman test identified a significant effect of condition (device × selection method) on perceived speed ($\chi^2 = 21.66, df = 5, p < .001, W = 0.4$), accuracy ($\chi^2 = 11.60, df = 5, p < .05, W = 0.2$), user-friendliness ($\chi^2 = 21.07, df = 5, p < .001, W = 0.4$), naturalness ($\chi^2 = 24.53, df = 5, p < .001.W = 0.4$), and preference ($\chi^2 = 26.22, df = 5, p < .001, W = 0.4$). Fig. 6.9 illustrates the median perceived performance ratings for all conditions in the user study.



Figure 6.9: The median perceived usability of the user study conditions, rated on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from "1" (strongly disagree) to "5" (strongly agree). Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.

6.4.7 Discussion

The finger mouse exhibited superior throughput and quicker movement times compared to both the controller and the thimble. Moreover, the press selection method consistently surpassed the release method in throughput and movement times across all devices. This disparity may arise from the extended selection times caused by executing an action while simultaneously moving.

The impact of the release method was notably more significant on the thimble, potentially due to the friction encountered between the thimble and the surface when pressure was applied during movement. The results also showed that while the controller generally outperformed the thimble, the difference between them was not significant when using the press method. This suggests that the thimble when employing the press method, could match the controller's effectiveness. As expected, mirroring the traditional mouse's performance, the finger mouse excelled over the controller in VR target selection tasks.

The thimble demonstrated superior accuracy and precision over the controller and mouse. Additionally, the release selection method led to fewer target re-entries than the press method, enhancing users' precision. These advantages could be attributed to the thimble's form factor and portability, enabling seamless integration with the user's finger without requiring additional fingers for operation, unlike the wearable mouse. The benefits could also arise from the speed-accuracy trade-off effect, that is, users made fewer errors and achieved greater precision due to the slower nature of the method.

6.4.7.1 Subjective Feedback

Participants found the thimble to be the most comfortable device among the options. The controller, on the other hand, was associated with significantly higher physical discomfort. This was linked to the need to perform mid-air gestures, which are known to induce physical strain as found in Chapter 4. Participants described their experience with the controller as "physically demanding", "stressful", and "uncomfortable". Interestingly, while the mouse was considered more efficient, participants also found it uncomfortable to use for extended periods. Some participants mentioned discomfort related to using the thumb for clicking, while others found it novel and appreciated its unique characteristics. The higher comfort rating for the thimble could be attributed to its compact and easily adaptable design, allowing for comfortable postures when worn. Furthermore, when paired with the press method, participants found it to be more natural and familiar, akin to operating a smartphone. However it is worth noting that one participant expressed discomfort with wearing something on the wrist. Thus, future iterations of the thimble prototype could benefit from a self-contained design to address potential discomfort related to wrist-worn accessories.

Despite the thimble exhibiting slightly slower performance than the other devices, participants rated it similarly in terms of speed and accuracy. Notably, when it came to preference for continued use in VR, participants rated the thimble higher than the other devices, indicating a preference for its convenience and user experience. However, participants did express concerns regarding the challenge of knowing when the right amount of pressure was applied while using the thimble, potentially affecting its usability. To address this issue, participants suggested the implementation of additional forms of haptic feedback to provide users with more guidance. This feedback could have a positive impact on the thimble's release method, potentially improving its performance and usability.

The results underscore the potential of finger wearable devices in VR. The wearables outperformed the controller, a conventional input device in VR settings. Additionally, participants reported higher levels of comfort and usability when using wearable devices compared to the controller. These findings emphasize the importance of developing portable devices. In this study, the thimble and mouse exemplified portability by being worn on the finger or held in one hand. The thimble's design, allowing for single-finger usage and compatibility with various surfaces, makes it particularly valuable in confined spaces and scenarios that require enhanced mobility. Moreover, the thimble's "always-on" nature means users do not have to remove it when switching to other interaction methods, such as hand gestures, ensuring seamless and uninterrupted user experiences. These insights highlight the potential for the thimble to offer versatile and user-friendly input solutions in VR environments.

6.5 User Study 2: Teleportation & Sorting

We carried out a second user study to assess and compare the performance of the proposed digital thimble, finger mouse, and controller within VR environments, focusing on teleportation and object sorting scenarios. The study utilized the same setup as the preceding study, with the experimental system developed using Unity3D v2019.4.8f1.

6.5.1 Participants

Twelve participants took part in the study (M = 31.8 years, SD = 5.7). Six identified as female and six as male. All participants had attained a university-level education and self-identified as right-handed. Approximately half of the participants (five out of twelve) had prior experience with VR. None of them had participated in the previous study. All participants were compensated with U.S. \$15 for their participation in the study.

6.5.2 Design

The study employed a within-subject design comprising two sessions: teleportation and sorting, with counterbalanced session orders. The independent variable was the input device, with three levels: finger mouse, thimble, and controller. In the teleportation session, participants teleported to eight predetermined targets, while the sorting session involved sorting ten sequences. Device order was also counterbalanced to minimize order effects. The dependent variables were the following performance metrics:

- Task completion time (in milliseconds) represents the average time taken by participants to complete a task. For teleportation, it denotes the average time needed to teleport to all destinations, while for sorting, it signifies the average time taken to correctly arrange all cubes.
- Accuracy (in percentage) indicates the average percentage of tasks accurately performed by the users. For teleportation, an error is recorded when participants select a location outside the current teleport target. In the sorting task, errors occur when the completed sequence deviates from the correct order.

6.5.3 Teleportation Tasks

To implement teleportation, we adopted the "point and select" technique [22], where users point to their desired destination in the virtual environment and select it to initiate teleportation, using raycasting to point. The ray extended up to 2 m, allowing targeting at various distances, controlled in the *x* and *y* axes by thimble movement. Selection was made by pointing the ray at the location and applying pressure over 400 g. Unlike typical teleportation implementations where viewpoint changes with head movement, we kept users seated and allowed viewpoint adjustment via input devices, similar to first-person shooter games but with ray control and viewpoint rotation decoupled. To change the viewpoint, users applied and maintained pressure while moving the device. For the mouse and controller, ray movement and target selection were linked to their movement, with a similar technique for viewpoint rotation. The teleportation scene featured eight targets on a 25×50 meter plane (Fig. 6.10a), designed as cylindrical objects with dynamic animations for visibility (slowly moving up and down), using Unity Particle System, and labeled with numerical identifiers for clarity (Fig. 6.10b).

During the teleportation session, participants visited eight predetermined destinations, following a route with varying distances (6–32 m) and angles (10–130°). The first four targets allowed direct teleportation, while the last four required viewpoint rotation. Errors, marked by a beep sound, occurred if deviating from the correct target, with the sequence starting from a designated green



(a) Teleport destinations

(b) Screenshot of teleport target

Figure 6.10: a) A bird's-eye view of the teleportation destinations. The red arrows indicate the designated path that participants are required to follow. The green target represents the initial starting point within the virtual environment. b) A screenshot of a teleportation target in a VR environment, featuring a blush pink cylindrical animation and a cube displaying the target's number.

target. Figure 6.11 depicts the setup involving three participants, each using one of the three devices (digital thimble, controller, and finger mouse) for teleportation tasks.



(a) Controller

(c) Digital thimble

Figure 6.11: Three participants using the controller, finger mouse, and digital thimble for teleportation, respectively.

6.5.4 **Sorting Tasks**

In the sorting scenario, virtual cubes served as the objects for the task. We created an immersive scene with four numbered cubes placed on a table in front of the users (Fig. 6.12). Users selected cubes by directing a ray, controlled by moving the thimble on a surface, within a 2 m range in the virtual environment. When the ray contacted a cube, it changed color from red to semi-transparent light green, signaling successful targeting, similar to how a cursor changes outside VR. Selection required applying pressure above 400 g, allowing the cube to be picked up, moved, and placed by pressing the thimble again. Cube movement was limited to the x and y-axes, with gravity ensuring cubes fell onto the table if not placed directly on it. Selection and manipulation with the controller and mouse mirrored this process, with the ray's direction controlled by their movements. Selection was done via a mouse button or controller trigger. This process entailed pointing the ray at a cube,

selecting it, moving it by manipulating the ray, and confirming the placement by re-selecting. To ensure users remained focused and undistracted, the scene was deliberately designed to be simple, including just a table, numbered cubes, and a control button to start and end the task. Additionally, we used color schemes that offered clear visual contrast, making it easier for users to distinguish between different objects.



Figure 6.12: A sorting scene featuring four numbered cubes on a table, a light purple selection ray, a highlighted selected cube in light green, and a button at the back labeled "Start" (which changes to "Finish" when activated).

During the sorting session, participants were tasked with arranging four numbered cubes in ascending order from 1 to 4. We designed 10 distinct sequences based on the Levenshtein Distance (LD) criteria [124], including 3 sequences with an LD of 2, 4 sequences with an LD of 3 (medium difficulty), and 3 sequences with an LD of 4. To begin sorting, participants clicked a start button using the ray, and to move on to the next sequence, they clicked a finish button (Fig. 6.12). The system did not provide feedback on the arrangement or errors, and participants were told that only the order of the cubes mattered, not their distances apart. Fig. 6.13 illustrates participants engaging in the sorting task using the three devices under examination.



(a) Controller

(b) Finger mouse

(c) Digital thimble

Figure 6.13: Three participants using the controller, finger mouse, and digital thimble for sorting cubes, respectively.

6.5.5 Procedure

The study began with a researcher outlining the objectives and demonstrating the sorting and teleportation scenarios to the participants. After providing informed consent and completing a demographics questionnaire, participants positioned themselves comfortably at a desk with a VR headset, similar to the setup in Study 1 (Fig. 6.4). They were encouraged to adjust the chair for optimal comfort. Participants then underwent two 5-minute training sessions to familiarize themselves with the sorting and teleportation scenes. In the sorting training, they arranged three different sequences of cubes numbered 1 to 4. The teleportation training involved teleporting to three destinations set at least 90 degrees apart. Device use was randomized during these sessions.

After the training, participants moved on to the main study, engaging in the sorting and teleportation scenarios in a counterbalanced order. They took a compulsory 2-minute break between changing devices and a 5-minute break after each scenario. Participants had the flexibility to extend these breaks by up to an additional 1 minute if needed.

Upon completing the scenarios, participants filled out two questionnaires to assess the perceived workload and device usability. The NASA-TLX questionnaire measured perceived workload, while a custom questionnaire on a 5-point Likert scale gauged device usage experience.

6.5.6 Results

The entire study, including demonstrations, questionnaires, and breaks, took approximately fifty minutes to complete. A Martinez-Iglewicz test confirmed that the residuals of the response variables were normally distributed. Mauchly's test showed equal variances across populations, allowing for the use of repeated-measures ANOVA in our analyses. For subjective data with more than two levels, we employed a Friedman test. Additionally, we report effect sizes for statistically significant findings, including eta-squared (η^2) for ANOVA, Pearson's *r* for the Wilcoxon Signed-Rank test, and Kendall's *W* for the Friedman test.



Figure 6.14: Average task completion time (milliseconds) categorized by input device. Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.

6.5.6.1 Task Completion Time

An ANOVA failed to identify a significant effect of device on teleportation task completion time $(F_{2,22} = 1.10, p = .35)$. On average, the mouse achieved the fastest completion time at 27,410 ms for teleportation, followed by the thimble at 29,137 ms, and lastly, the controller at 29,880 ms. But an ANOVA did identify a significant effect of device on sorting task completion time $(F_{2,22} = 3.61, p < .05, \eta^2 = 0.04)$. The mouse achieved the fastest completion time in the sorting task at 13,040 ms, followed by the controller at 15,834 ms, and the thimble at 16,056 ms. A Duncan test indicated that the mouse was significantly faster than the other two devices in sorting tasks, while there was no significant difference between the controller and the thimble. Fig. 6.14 presents the average task completion time categorized by the three examined input devices.



Figure 6.15: Average accuracy rate (%) categorized by input device. Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.

6.5.6.2 Accuracy

An ANOVA did not reveal a significant effect of device on teleportation accuracy ($F_{2,22} = .54, p = .60$). The mouse exhibited the highest accuracy, with a 99.8% success rate, followed closely by the controller at 99.7%, and the thimble at 99.6%. An ANOVA also failed to identify a significant effect of device on sorting the accuracy ($F_{2,22} = 0.19, p = .83$). All three devices exhibited excellent accuracy in the sorting task, with the mouse achieving a 98.3% accuracy rate, the thimble achieving 98.3%, and the controller achieving 97.5%. Fig. 6.15 presents average accuracy rate categorized by the three examined input devices.

6.5.7 Subjective Feedback

After completing the experimental tasks, participants provided feedback via two questionnaires. The first, the raw NASA-TLX, allowed them to evaluate the perceived workload of each selection method on a 20-point scale. We employed a non-parametric Friedman test to analyze this data, presenting raw TLX scores by examining the sub-scales individually, which is a common adaptation of the NASA-TLX [78]. Following this, participants filled out a custom questionnaire using a 5-

point Likert scale to rate perceived usability aspects such as speed, accuracy, user-friendliness, naturalness, and their overall preference.



Figure 6.16: The median perceived workload across user study conditions as measured by a 20point NASA-TLX questionnaire, where a scale from "1" to "20" indicates a range from "very low" to "very high" for all factors except performance, where "1" to "20" represents a spectrum from "perfect" to "failure". Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.

6.5.7.1 Perceived workload

A Friedman test identified a significant effect of device on physical demand ($\chi^2 = 6.89, df = 2, p < .05, W = 0.3$). However, no significant effect was identified on mental demand ($\chi^2 = .05, df = 2, p = .10$), temporal demand ($\chi^2 = 2.54, df = 2, p = .28$), performance ($\chi^2 = .74, df = 2, p = .70$), effort ($\chi^2 = .38, df = 2, p = .83$), or frustration ($\chi^2 = .07, df = 2, p = .97$). Fig. 6.16 illustrates the median perceived workload ratings for all conditions in the user study.

6.5.7.2 Perceived usability

A Friedman test failed to identify a significant effect of device on speed ($\chi^2 = 3.77, df = 2, p = .15$), accuracy ($\chi^2 = 1.60, df = 2, p = .59$), user-friendliness ($\chi^2 = 1.51, df = 2, p = .47$), naturalness ($\chi^2 = 2.52, df = 2, p = .28$), or preference ($\chi^2 = 1.47, df = 2, p = .48$). Fig. 6.17 illustrates the median perceived performance ratings for all conditions in the user study.

6.6 Discussion

Just like in the first study, the finger mouse surpassed both the controller and the thimble in terms of speed, enabling participants to complete scenarios more swiftly. In the teleportation scenario, participants were quicker using the thimble compared to the controller, though the difference was not statistically significant. All devices exhibited high accuracy in both scenarios, with minimal errors during teleportation. This accuracy likely contributed to participants' favorable opinions of the devices, as reflected in lower frustration ratings. These findings underscore wearable devices'



Figure 6.17: The median perceived usability of the user study conditions, rated on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from "1" (strongly disagree) to "5" (strongly agree). Error bars represent ± 1 standard deviation.

capability to enhance VR interactions effectively, showcasing the thimble's potential as a viable alternative for common VR tasks.

Participants consistently praised the thimble for its usability, using terms like "*intuitive*", "*innovative*", "*easy*", "*amazing*", and "*refreshing*". They found it straightforward to learn and more comfortable than other devices, reporting lower physical and mental strain. This comfort is likely due to the thimble's design, which offers support and reduces fatigue compared to holding the controller in mid-air. One participant highlighted the ease of using the thimble and finger mouse on a surface, in contrast to the controller which caused hand strain. Another remarked that the thimble felt like an extension of their hand, improving both comfort and usability. The thimble's intuitive design was familiar to many, reminiscent of smartphone interactions, easing the transition to using it as an input device. However, one participant favored the controller for tasks requiring vertical movements, attributing this preference to familiarity with controllers in VR settings. This feedback underscores the diverse responses to new input devices, with the thimble offering significant benefits in comfort and ease of use, yet facing challenges in completely replacing controllers for certain tasks.

The teleportation scenario highlighted the value of enabling users to teleport while remaining stationary, proving particularly advantageous in confined settings, such as sitting on a train or airplane. This feature could also aid individuals with limited upper body mobility by adhering to guidelines that advocate for interaction methods requiring minimal physical exertion.

In conclusion, the testing of both scenarios reinforced the effectiveness of wearable devices like the finger mouse and thimble in VR interactions. Although the finger mouse showed superior performance, it still needs improvement to lessen hand strain. The controller, while a valuable tool for VR, may not be the best fit for all situations or prolonged use. Thus, alternatives like the thimble could complement traditional controllers by providing additional comfort and convenience, particularly in restricted environments.

6.7 Conclusion

In this work, we introduced the redesigned digital thimble to interact with virtual environments, employing an optical mouse sensor for tracking finger movements and a pressure sensor for detecting contact force. Through a Fitts' law study and the examination of two prevalent VR scenarios (teleportation and sorting) we showcased the thimble's effectiveness as a versatile input and interaction tool. While the finger mouse, previously unexplored in VR contexts, demonstrated superior quantitative performance, participants notably appreciated the digital thimble for its convenience and comfort during virtual interactions. These findings underscore the potential of finger-wearable devices in VR applications and advocate for further research in this field.

Chapter 7

Summary

This dissertation addressed the core challenges of input and interaction in virtual reality environments, employing cutting-edge haptic and wearable technologies. Our research provides essential guidelines for the refinement of virtual keyboard layouts and showcases the significant enhancements in mid-air text entry facilitated by the incorporation of ultrasonic haptic feedback. Further, we introduced a novel wearable input device, the digital thimble, which offers enhanced precision, comfort, and versatility within virtual reality interactions.

This research begins by addressing the essential task of text entry within virtual reality environments. Virtual keyboards present unique design opportunities, yet the impact of these design choices on user performance and experience remained unclear. A literature review revealed that the absence of physical constraints on virtual keyboards has led designers to experiment with innovative key designs. But the influence of key design on text entry performance and user experience was previously undetermined. We conducted a user study to explore the effects of various key shapes and dimensions on text entry performance and user experience. The findings indicated that key shape significantly influences text entry speed, dimensions impact accuracy, and both factors affect user experience. Notably, square-shaped 3D keys emerged as the top performers in terms of both actual and perceived effectiveness, and were also the most preferred by participants.

Expanding on these findings, we investigated methods to overcome the lack of haptic feedback in mid-air interactions, a common challenge in virtual reality. Freehand mid-air typing, using a Qwerty layout, allows for text input in virtual environments without physical controllers. However, this approach is generally slower and more error-prone compared to traditional typing, primarily due to the absence of tactile feedback and reduced spatial awareness. To address this issue, we focused on integrating ultrasonic haptic feedback to improve mid-air text entry. Ultrasonic haptic feedback is especially suitable for mid-air interactions as it provides tactile sensations without the need for any wearable devices on the user's hands. We developed three types of ultrasonic haptic feedback for mid-air Qwerty typing: feedback on keypress, feedback on both touch and keypress, and gradual feedback that increases in intensity as a key is pressed down. Our initial study showed that the touch and press feedback method significantly outperformed the others in terms of both quantitative and qualitative metrics. Following this, a more comprehensive user study comparing mid-air Qwerty typing with and without touch and press feedback revealed that haptic feedback not only increases entry speed by 16% but also decreases the error rate by 26%. Further, the majority of participants reported that it improved their sense of presence and spatial awareness in the virtual space, making it feel more in line with real-world experiences, while significantly reducing mental effort, strain, and frustration.

Encouraged by these positive outcomes, we broadened our research to include vertical mid-air gestures, which are prevalent in virtual reality and other mid-air interaction platforms, like kiosks. Our review of the literature helped us identify common mid-air gestures, which we then assessed both with and without ultrasonic feedback. We examined four mid-air target selection methods (Push, Tap, Dwell, Pinch) alongside two types of ultrasonic haptic feedback (Select, Hover & Select) through a Fitts' law experiment. The findings indicated that Tap is the fastest, most accurate, and among the least demanding in terms of physical and cognitive effort. Pinch, while fast, tends to be error-prone and more demanding physically and cognitively. Dwell, intentionally the slowest, emerged as the most accurate and least demanding on both counts. The incorporation of either haptic feedback method notably enhances selection performance by boosting users' spatial awareness. In particular, Push combined with Hover & Select feedback matches the efficiency of Tap. Moreover, participants found the selection methods to be perceived as quicker, more precise, and less taxing physically and cognitively when paired with haptic feedback. These results underscore the effectiveness of ultrasonic haptic feedback in augmenting spatial feedback for mid-air interactions, reinforcing its value in these applications.

We then shifted our focus from leveraging existing hardware to exploring the possibilities of developing custom hardware solutions. We opted for wearable devices due to their constant availability and potential for hands-free interaction. To this end, we developed a digital thimble, worn on the index finger, equipped with an optical sensor for tracking movements and a pressure sensor for detecting touch and force. This approach aimed to overcome the limitations of existing VR text entry methods, which are typically slow, prone to errors, stationary, immersion-breaking, or physically taxing. We subsequently developed Shapeshifter to accompany the digital thimble, which facilitates text entry in virtual reality by performing gestures and fluctuating contact force on any opaque, diffusely reflective surface, including the human body. We focused on text entry because existing text entry solutions for virtual reality are either slow and error-prone, stationary, break immersion, or are physically demanding. In a week-long in-the-wild pilot study, Shapeshifter yielded on average 11 wpm on flat surfaces (e.g., a desk) and 9 wpm on the lap when sitting down, and 8 wpm on the palm and back of the hand when standing up in text composition tasks. A simulation study predicted a 27.3 wpm error-free text entry rate for novice users in transcription typing tasks on a desk. These results suggest that Shapeshifter can outperform common gesture typing devices in virtual reality, whilst being intuitive and natural to use. These promising early results with the digital thimble encouraged us to explore its broader applications within virtual reality.

Therefore, we redesigned and assessed the digital thimble specifically for free-hand interactions within virtual reality environments. Initially, we conducted a Fitts' law study to compare the digital thimble with a commercial wearable finger mouse (previously unexplored in virtual reality contexts) and a traditional controller, using two selection methods: press and touch-release. Subsequently, we further investigated the thimble's and finger mouse's performance in sorting and teleportation scenarios through a second user study. While the finger mouse demonstrated superior throughput and task completion speed, the digital thimble showed greater accuracy and precision. Participants also favored the digital thimble for its enhanced comfort and convenience, underscoring its potential as an efficient, comfortable, and user-friendly input device for virtual reality applications.

In conclusion, this work comprehensively addresses input and interaction challenges within virtual reality environments through the exploration of haptic feedback and the development of a novel wearable device. We established guidelines for virtual keyboard design, demonstrating the significant impact of key shape and dimensions on both performance and user experience. The integration of ultrasonic haptic feedback proved remarkably effective in enhancing midair text entry, accuracy, and user experience across both horizontal and vertical gestures. Furthermore, our custom-designed digital thimble exhibited significant potential as a precise, comfortable, and versatile input solution for VR interactions. We believe the thimble's compact design makes it ideal for confined places like planes and trains, expanding the potential use cases and overall accessibility of virtual reality. This research offers valuable insights into the design of efficient and user-centered input methods, ultimately paving the way for more immersive and seamless virtual reality experiences. The findings presented here have the potential to revolutionize how we interact with virtual worlds, making them more responsive, accessible, and intuitive.

7.1 Future Work

In the future, we will further develop the thimble's functionality, we intend to incorporate haptic feedback and integrate additional sensors, including inertial measurement units. These enhancements are expected to broaden the thimble's applicability across a wider range of virtual reality scenarios. Moreover, we plan to investigate various user postures and methods of interaction to enhance the thimble's adaptability and ease of use within virtual environments. We will also employ machine learning to create sophisticated input prediction, surface prediction, and gesture recognition models, making the thimble even more versatile. Our ongoing research is dedicated to advancing the design and utility of finger wearables for virtual reality applications, aiming to create a more immersive and intuitive user experience. Finally, to further optimize ultrasonic haptic feedback, we will conduct a systematic investigation of various haptic patterns and durations. Our goal is to identify the most effective combinations for different virtual reality interactions, maximizing feedback clarity, intuitiveness, and user satisfaction through rigorous empirical evaluation.

Bibliography

- [1] Christopher Ackad et al. "An in-the-Wild Study of Learning Mid-Air Gestures to Browse Hierarchical Information at a Large Interactive Public Display". In: *Proceedings of the 2015 ACM International Joint Conference on Pervasive and Ubiquitous Computing*. UbiComp '15. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Sept. 2015, pp. 1227–1238. ISBN: 978-1-4503-3574-4. DOI: 10.1145/2750858.2807532. URL: https://doi.org/10.1145/2750858.2807532.
- [2] Amazon. 100 Pieces Finger Cots. 2023. URL: https://www.amazon.com/Protector-Breathable-Fingertips-Calluses-Prevention/dp/B097H87FVT.
- [3] Ferran Argelaguet et al. "The Role of Interaction in Virtual Embodiment: Effects of the Virtual Hand Representation". In: *2016 IEEE Virtual Reality (VR)*. ISSN: 2375-5334. Mar. 2016, pp. 3–10. DOI: 10.1109/VR.2016.7504682.
- [4] Ahmed Sabbir Arif and Wolfgang Stuerzlinger. "Analysis of Text Entry Performance Metrics". In: 2009 IEEE Toronto International Conference Science and Technology for Humanity (TIC-STH). Sept. 2009, pp. 100–105. DOI: 10.1109/TIC-STH.2009.5444533.
- [5] Ahmed Sabbir Arif and Wolfgang Stuerzlinger. "Predicting the Cost of Error Correction in Character-Based Text Entry Technologies". In: *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '10. event-place: Atlanta, Georgia, USA. New York, NY, USA: ACM, 2010, pp. 5–14. ISBN: 978-1-60558-929-9. DOI: 10.1145/1753326.1753329. URL: http://doi.acm.org/10. 1145/1753326.1753329.
- [6] Ahmed Sabbir Arif et al. "Error Behaviours in an Unreliable in-Air Gesture Recognizer". In: CHI '14 Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI EA '14. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2014, pp. 1603–1608. ISBN: 978-1-4503-2474-8. DOI: 10.1145/2559206.2581188. URL: https://doi.org/10.1145/2559206.2581188.
- [7] Rahul Arora et al. "MagicalHands: Mid-Air Hand Gestures for Animating in VR". In: *Proceedings of the 32nd Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology*. UIST '19. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2019, pp. 463–477. ISBN: 978-1-4503-6816-2. DOI: 10.1145/3332165.3347942. URL: https://doi.org/10.1145/3332165.3347942.
- [8] Daniel Bachmann, Frank Weichert, and Gerhard Rinkenauer. "Evaluation of the Leap Motion Controller as a New Contact-Free Pointing Device". en. In: Sensors 15.1 (Jan. 2015), pp. 214–233. DOI: 10.3390/s150100214.
- [9] Myroslav Bachynskyi et al. "Informing the Design of Novel Input Methods with Muscle Coactivation Clustering". en. In: ACM Transactions on Computer-Human Interaction 21.6 (Jan. 2015), pp. 1–25. ISSN: 10730516. DOI: 10.1145/2687921. URL: http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=2722827. 2687921.

- [10] Norman I. Badler, Kamran H. Manoochehri, and David Baraff. "Multi-Dimensional Input Techniques and Articulated Figure Positioning by Multiple Constraints". In: *Proceedings of the 1986 workshop on Interactive 3D graphics*. I3D '86. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Jan. 1987, pp. 151–169. ISBN: 978-0-89791-228-0. DOI: 10.1145/319120.319132. URL: https: //doi.org/10.1145/319120.319132.
- [11] Anil Ufuk Batmaz et al. "Touch the Wall: Comparison of Virtual and Augmented Reality with Conventional 2D Screen Eye-Hand Coordination Training Systems". In: 2020 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces (VR). ISSN: 2642-5254. Washington, DC, USA: IEEE, Mar. 2020, pp. 184–193. DOI: 10.1109/VR46266.2020.00037.
- [12] Patrick Baudisch, Mike Sinclair, and Andrew Wilson. "Soap: A Pointing Device That Works in Mid-Air". en. In: Proceedings of the 19th Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology - UIST '06. Montreux, Switzerland: ACM Press, 2006, p. 43. ISBN: 978-1-59593-313-3. DOI: 10.1145/1166253.1166261.
- [13] François Bérard et al. "Did "Minority Report" Get It Wrong? Superiority of the Mouse over 3D Input Devices in a 3D Placement Task". In: *Human-Computer Interaction – INTERACT 2009*. Ed. by Tom Gross et al. Lecture Notes in Computer Science. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, 2009, pp. 400–414. ISBN: 978-3-642-03658-3. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-03658-3_45.
- [14] Lonni Besançon et al. "Mouse, Tactile, and Tangible Input for 3D Manipulation". In: *Proceedings of the 2017 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '17. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2017, pp. 4727–4740. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4655-9. DOI: 10.1145/3025453.3025863.
- [15] Costas Boletsis and Stian Kongsvik. "Controller-Based Text-Input Techniques for Virtual Reality: An Empirical Comparison". en. In: *International Journal of Virtual Reality* 19.3 (Oct. 2019), pp. 2–15. ISSN: 1081-1451. DOI: 10.20870/IJVR.2019.19.3.2917. URL: https://ijvr.eu/article/view/2917.
- [16] Costas Boletsis and Stian Kongsvik. "Text Input in Virtual Reality: A Preliminary Evaluation of the Drum-Like VR Keyboard". en. In: *Technologies* 7.2 (June 2019), p. 31. URL: https://www.mdpi.com/ 2227-7080/7/2/31.
- [17] Benjamin Bolte, Frank Steinicke, and Gerd Bruder. "The jumper metaphor: an effective navigation technique for immersive display setups". In: *Proceedings of Virtual Reality International Conference*. Vol. 1. Nice, France: Fraunhofer, 2011, p. 8.
- [18] Sabah Boustila et al. "Text Typing in VR Using Smartphones Touchscreen and HMD". In: 2019 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces (VR). Osaka, Japan: IEEE, Mar. 2019, pp. 860–861. DOI: 10.1109/VR.2019.8798238.
- [19] Sidney Bovet et al. "Using Traditional Keyboards in VR: SteamVR Developer Kit and Pilot Game User Study". In: 2018 IEEE Games, Entertainment, Media Conference (GEM). ISSN: null. Aug. 2018, pp. 1–9. DOI: 10.1109/GEM.2018.8516449.
- [20] D. A. Bowman et al. "Novel Uses of Pinch Gloves[™] for Virtual Environment Interaction Techniques". In: *Virtual Reality* 6.3 (Oct. 2002), pp. 122–129. ISSN: 1434-9957.
- [21] Doug A Bowman. "Embracing Physical Keyboards for Virtual Reality". en. In: *IEEE Annals of the History of Computing* 53.09 (Sept. 2020), pp. 9–10. DOI: 10.1109/MC.2020.3004605.
- [22] Evren Bozgeyikli et al. "Point & Teleport Locomotion Technique for Virtual Reality". In: Proceedings of the 2016 Annual Symposium on Computer-Human Interaction in Play. CHI PLAY '16. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2016, pp. 205–216. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4456-2. DOI: 10.1145/2967934.2968105.

- [23] Michelle A. Brown and Wolfgang Stuerzlinger. "Exploring the Throughput Potential of In-Air Pointing". en. In: *Human-Computer Interaction. Interaction Platforms and Techniques*. Ed. by Masaaki Kurosu. Lecture Notes in Computer Science. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2016, pp. 13– 24. ISBN: 978-3-319-39516-6. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-39516-6_2.
- [24] Gavin Buckingham. "Hand Tracking for Immersive Virtual Reality: Opportunities and Challenges". In: *Frontiers in Virtual Reality* 2 (Oct. 2021), p. 728461. ISSN: 2673-4192. DOI: 10.3389/frvir.2021. 728461.
- [25] Ulrich Burgbacher and Klaus Hinrichs. "Modeling Human Performance of Stroke-Based Text Entry". In: Proceedings of the 17th International Conference on Human-Computer Interaction with Mobile Devices and Services. MobileHCI '15. Copenhagen, Denmark: Association for Computing Machinery, Aug. 2015, pp. 137–143. ISBN: 978-1-4503-3652-9. DOI: 10.1145/2785830.2785858.
- [26] Pieter Buzing. "Comparing Different Keyboard Layouts: Aspects of QWERTY, DVORAK and Alphabetical Keyboards". In: (Jan. 2003).
- [27] Arthur Theil Cabreira and Faustina Hwang. "An Analysis of Mid-Air Gestures Used across Three Platforms". In: *Proceedings of the 2015 British HCI Conference*. British HCI '15. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, July 2015, pp. 257–258. ISBN: 978-1-4503-3643-7. DOI: 10.1145/2783446.2783599.
- [28] Xiang Cao and Shumin Zhai. "Modeling Human Performance of Pen Stroke Gestures". In: Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI '07. San Jose, California, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2007, pp. 1495–1504. ISBN: 978-1-59593-593-9. DOI: 10.1145/1240624.1240850.
- [29] Tom Carter et al. "UltraHaptics: Multi-Point Mid-Air Haptic Feedback for Touch Surfaces". In: *Proceedings of the 26th Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology*. UIST '13. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2013, pp. 505–514. ISBN: 978-1-4503-2268-3. DOI: 10.1145/2501988.2502018.
- [30] Polona Caserman, Augusto Garcia-Agundez, and Stefan Göbel. "A Survey of Full-Body Motion Reconstruction in Immersive Virtual Reality Applications". In: *IEEE Transactions on Visualization* and Computer Graphics 26.10 (Oct. 2020), pp. 3089–3108. ISSN: 1941-0506. DOI: 10.1109/TVCG. 2019.2912607.
- [31] Ishan Chatterjee, Robert Xiao, and Chris Harrison. "Gaze+Gesture: Expressive, Precise and Targeted Free-Space Interactions". en. In: *Proceedings of the 2015 ACM on International Conference on Multimodal Interaction*. Seattle, Washington, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Nov. 2015, pp. 131–138. ISBN: 978-1-4503-3912-4. DOI: 10.1145/2818346.2820752.
- [32] Sibo Chen et al. "Exploring Word-Gesture Text Entry Techniques in Virtual Reality". In: Extended Abstracts of the 2019 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI EA '19. Glasgow, Scotland Uk: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2019, pp. 1–6. ISBN: 978-1-4503-5971-9. DOI: 10.1145/3290607.3312762.
- [33] Yineng Chen et al. "Pactolus: A Method for Mid-Air Gesture Segmentation within EMG". In: *Proceedings of the 2016 CHI Conference Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI EA '16. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2016, pp. 1760–1765. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4082-3. DOI: 10.1145/2851581.2892492.
- [34] Inrak Choi et al. "Grabity: A Wearable Haptic Interface for Simulating Weight and Grasping in Virtual Reality". In: *Proceedings of the 30th Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology*. UIST '17. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2017, pp. 119–130. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4981-9. DOI: 10.1145/3126594.3126599.
- [35] Octavian Ciobanu. "An evaluation of the ergonomics of the QWERTY keyboards". In: Applied Mechanics and Materials 657 (2014), pp. 1051–1055.

- [36] Cognifit. Spatial Perception- Cognitive Ability. URL: https://www.cognifit.com/science/cognitiveskills/spatial-perception.
- [37] Jacob Cohen. Statistical Power Analysis for the Behavioral Sciences. 2nd ed. New York, NY, USA: Routledge, July 1988. ISBN: 978-0-203-77158-7. DOI: 10.4324/9780203771587.
- [38] Herbert A. Colle and Keith J. Hiszem. "Standing at a Kiosk: Effects of Key Size and Spacing on Touch Screen Numeric Keypad Performance and User Preference". In: *Ergonomics* 47.13 (Oct. 2004), pp. 1406–1423. ISSN: 0014-0139. DOI: 10.1080/00140130410001724228. URL: https:// doi.org/10.1080/00140130410001724228.
- [39] Patricia Ivette Cornelio Martinez et al. "Agency in Mid-Air Interfaces". In: Proceedings of the 2017 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2017, pp. 2426–2439. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4655-9.
- [40] Joshua Corvinus. *VR Keyboard: Demonstration of a Touch-Type Virtual Keyboard in VR*. Feb. 2016. URL: https://developer-archive.leapmotion.com/gallery/vr-keyboard (visited on 01/05/2020).
- [41] Justin Cuaresma and I Scott MacKenzie. "A study of variations of Qwerty soft keyboards for mobile phones". In: Proceedings of the International Conference on Multimedia and Human-Computer Interaction-MHCI. Citeseer. 2013, pp. 126–1.
- [42] Geoff Cumming. "QWERTY and Keyboard Reform: The Soft Keyboard Option". In: International Journal of Man-Machine Studies 21.5 (Nov. 1984), pp. 445–450. ISSN: 0020-7373. DOI: 10.1016/ S0020-7373(84)80070-X.
- [43] Kiran Dandekar, Balasundar I. Raju, and Mandayam A. Srinivasan. "3-D Finite-Element Models of Human and Monkey Fingertips to Investigate the Mechanics of Tactile Sense". In: *Journal of Biomechanical Engineering* 125.5 (Oct. 2003), pp. 682–691. ISSN: 0148-0731. DOI: 10.1115/1. 1613673.
- [44] Alan Davis. How to Build Your Own Leap Motion Art Installation. en-US. July 2014. URL: http:// blog.leapmotion.com/how-to-build-your-own-leap-motion-art-installation/ (visited on 01/01/2020).
- [45] Nicole DeHoratius et al. Execution Failures in Retail Supply Chains A Virtual Reality Experiment. SSRN Scholarly Paper. Rochester, NY, Sept. 2020. DOI: 10.2139/ssrn.2676628.
- [46] Sean DeLong, Ahmed Sabbir Arif, and Ali Mazalek. "Design and Evaluation of Graphical Feedback on Tangible Interactions in a Low-Resolution Edge Display". In: ACM, June 2019, p. 8. ISBN: 978-1-4503-6751-6. DOI: 10.1145/3321335.3324954. URL: http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=3321335. 3324954.
- [47] Carl Demolder et al. "Recent Advances in Wearable Biosensing Gloves and Sensory Feedback Biosystems for Enhancing Rehabilitation, Prostheses, Healthcare, and Virtual Reality". In: *Biosensors and Bioelectronics* 190 (Oct. 2021), p. 113443. ISSN: 0956-5663. DOI: 10.1016/j.bios.2021. 113443.
- [48] Seyed Amir Ahmad Didehkhorshid et al. "Text Input in Virtual Reality Using a Tracked Drawing Tablet". en. In: *HCI International 2020 – Late Breaking Papers: Virtual and Augmented Reality*. Lecture Notes in Computer Science. Cham, Switzerland: Springer International Publishing, 2020, pp. 314–329. ISBN: 978-3-030-59990-4. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-030-59990-4_24.
- [49] Digikey. FSR 400 Series Data Sheet. 2020. URL: https://www.digikey.com/en/htmldatasheets/ production/1184367/0/0/1/34-00022.
- [50] Ralf Doerner et al. "Interaction in Virtual Worlds". In: Virtual and Augmented Reality (VR/AR): Foundations and Methods of Extended Realities (XR). Ed. by Ralf Doerner et al. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2022, pp. 201–244. ISBN: 978-3-030-79062-2. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-030-79062-2_6.

- [51] Dogheadsimulations. Rumii. URL: https://www.dogheadsimulations.com/rumii.
- [52] Andrey Doronichev. Daydream Labs: Exploring and Sharing VR's Possibilities. en. May 2016. URL: https://blog.google/products/daydream/daydream-labs-exploring-and-sharing-vrs/ (visited on 01/05/2020).
- [53] Ruofei Du, David Li, and Amitabh Varshney. "Geollery: A Mixed Reality Social Media Platform". en. In: Proceedings of the 2019 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems - CHI '19. Glasgow, Scotland Uk: ACM Press, 2019, pp. 1–13. ISBN: 978-1-4503-5970-2. DOI: 10.1145/ 3290605.3300915. URL: http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=3290605.3300915.
- [54] Tafadzwa Joseph Dube and Ahmed Sabbir Arif. "Text Entry in Virtual Reality: A Comprehensive Review of the Literature". en. In: *Human-Computer Interaction. Recognition and Interaction Technologies*. Ed. by Masaaki Kurosu. Lecture Notes in Computer Science. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2019, pp. 419–437. ISBN: 978-3-030-22643-5. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-030-22643-5_33.
- [55] John Dudley et al. "Performance Envelopes of Virtual Keyboard Text Input Strategies in Virtual Reality". In: 2019 IEEE International Symposium on Mixed and Augmented Reality (ISMAR). Oct. 2019, pp. 289–300. DOI: 10.1109/ISMAR.2019.00027.
- [56] Cynthia Ann Edwards. "The Writing Processes of College Students With and Without Learning Disabilities: A Protocol Analysis". PhD thesis. University of Maryland, College Park, Nov. 2005. URL: https://drum.lib.umd.edu/handle/1903/3104.
- [57] Sascha E Engelbrecht. "Minimum Principles in Motor Control". en. In: *Journal of Mathematical Psychology* 45.3 (June 2001), pp. 497–542. ISSN: 0022-2496. DOI: 10.1006/jmps.2000.1295.
- [58] Facebook. Introducing Horizon Workrooms: Remote Collaboration Reimagined. en-US. Aug. 2021. URL: https://about.fb.com/news/2021/08/introducing-horizon-workrooms-remote-collaboration-reimagined/.
- [59] Jacqui Fashimpaur, Kenrick Kin, and Matt Longest. "PinchType: Text Entry for Virtual and Augmented Reality Using Comfortable Thumb to Fingertip Pinches". en. In: *Extended Abstracts of the* 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. Honolulu HI USA: ACM, Apr. 2020, pp. 1–7. ISBN: 978-1-4503-6819-3. DOI: 10.1145/3334480.3382888.
- [60] Katherine Fennedy et al. "OctoPocus in VR: Using a Dynamic Guide for 3D Mid-Air Gestures in Virtual Reality". In: *IEEE Transactions on Visualization and Computer Graphics* XX.X (2021). Conference Name: IEEE Transactions on Visualization and Computer Graphics, pp. 1–1. ISSN: 1941-0506. DOI: 10.1109/TVCG.2021.3101854.
- [61] Stephanie Foehrenbach et al. "Tactile Feedback Enhanced Hand Gesture Interaction at Large, High-Resolution Displays". en. In: *Journal of Visual Languages & Computing*. Multimodal Interaction through Haptic Feedback 20.5 (Oct. 2009), pp. 341–351. ISSN: 1045-926X. DOI: 10.1016/j.jvlc. 2009.07.005.
- [62] Conner Forrest. Facebook to Invest \$3B in VR over next Decade to Reach More Users TechRepublic. Jan. 2017. URL: https://www.techrepublic.com/article/facebook-to-invest-3b-in-vr-over-nextdecade-to-reach-more-users/.
- [63] Conor R. Foy et al. "Understanding, Detecting and Mitigating the Effects of Coactivations in Ten-Finger Mid-Air Typing in Virtual Reality". In: *Proceedings of the 2021 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2021, pp. 1–11. ISBN: 978-1-4503-8096-6.
- [64] Andris Freivalds. Biomechanics of the Upper Limbs: Mechanics, Modeling and Musculoskeletal Injuries, Second Edition. en. Google-Books-ID: fmk_F9ZWMoQC. Boca Raton, FL, USA: CRC Press, Feb. 2011. ISBN: 978-1-4200-9119-9.

- [65] William Frier et al. "Using Spatiotemporal Modulation to Draw Tactile Patterns in Mid-Air". In: *Haptics: Science, Technology, and Applications*. Ed. by Domenico Prattichizzo et al. Lecture Notes in Computer Science. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2018, pp. 270–281. ISBN: 978-3-319-93445-7. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-93445-7_24.
- [66] Orestis Georgiou et al. "Mid-Air Haptic Interfaces for Interactive Digital Signage and Kiosks". en. In: *Extended Abstracts of the 2019 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. Glasgow Scotland Uk: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2019, pp. 1–9. ISBN: 978-1-4503-5971-9. DOI: 10.1145/3290607.3299030.
- [67] Sukeshini A. Grandhi, Gina Joue, and Irene Mittelberg. "Understanding Naturalness and Intuitiveness in Gesture Production: Insights for Touchless Gestural Interfaces". In: *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2011, pp. 821–824. ISBN: 978-1-4503-0228-9.
- [68] Jens Grubert et al. *Back to the Future: Revisiting Mouse and Keyboard Interaction for HMD-based Immersive Analytics.* Sept. 2020. DOI: 10.48550/arXiv.2009.02927. arXiv: 2009.02927 [cs].
- [69] Jens Grubert et al. "Effects of Hand Representations for Typing in Virtual Reality". In: 2018 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces (VR). Mar. 2018, pp. 151–158. DOI: 10.1109/ VR.2018.8446250.
- [70] Jens Grubert et al. "Text Entry in Immersive Head-Mounted Display-Based Virtual Reality Using Standard Keyboards". In: 2018 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces (VR). ISSN: null. Mar. 2018, pp. 159–166. DOI: 10.1109/VR.2018.8446059.
- [71] Jens Grubert et al. "The Office of the Future: Virtual, Portable, and Global". In: *IEEE Computer Graphics and Applications* 38.6 (Nov. 2018), pp. 125–133. ISSN: 1558-1756. DOI: 10.1109/MCG. 2018.2875609.
- [72] Xiaochi Gu et al. "Dexmo: An Inexpensive and Lightweight Mechanical Exoskeleton for Motion Capture and Force Feedback in VR". In: *Proceedings of the 2016 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2016, pp. 1991–1995. ISBN: 978-1-4503-3362-7.
- [73] Jan Gugenheimer et al. "FaceTouch: Enabling Touch Interaction in Display Fixed UIs for Mobile Virtual Reality". en. In: *Proceedings of the 29th Annual Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology - UIST '16*. Tokyo, Japan: ACM Press, 2016, pp. 49–60. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4189-9. DOI: 10.1145/2984511.2984576. URL: http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=2984511.2984576.
- [74] Aakar Gupta et al. "Investigating Remote Tactile Feedback for Mid-Air Text-Entry in Virtual Reality". In: 2020 IEEE International Symposium on Mixed and Augmented Reality (ISMAR). Nov. 2020, pp. 350–360. DOI: 10.1109/ISMAR50242.2020.00062.
- [75] Aakar Gupta et al. "RotoSwype: Word-Gesture Typing Using a Ring". In: Proceedings of the 2019 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI '19. Glasgow, Scotland Uk: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2019, pp. 1–12. ISBN: 978-1-4503-5970-2. DOI: 10.1145/ 3290605.3300244.
- Sidhant Gupta et al. "AirWave: Non-Contact Haptic Feedback Using Air Vortex Rings". In: *Proceedings of the 2013 ACM International Joint Conference on Pervasive and Ubiquitous Computing*. UbiComp '13. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Sept. 2013, pp. 419–428. ISBN: 978-1-4503-1770-2. DOI: 10.1145/2493432.2493463.
- [77] Özgür Gürerk et al. Virtual Humans as Co-Workers: A Novel Methodology to Study Peer Effects. SSRN Scholarly Paper. Rochester, NY, Nov. 2018. DOI: 10.2139/ssrn.2842411. (Visited on 04/05/2024).

- [78] Sandra G. Hart. "Nasa-Task Load Index (NASA-TLX); 20 Years Later". en. In: Proceedings of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society Annual Meeting 50.9 (Oct. 2006). Publisher: SAGE Publications Inc, pp. 904–908. ISSN: 2169-5067. DOI: 10.1177/154193120605000909. URL: https: //doi.org/10.1177/154193120605000909.
- [79] Sandra G. Hart and Lowell E. Staveland. "Development of NASA-TLX (Task Load Index): Results of Empirical and Theoretical Research". en. In: *Advances in Psychology*. Vol. 52. Amsterdam, The Netherlands: Elsevier, 1988, pp. 139–183. ISBN: 978-0-444-70388-0. DOI: 10.1016/S0166-4115(08) 62386-9. URL: https://linkinghub.elsevier.com/retrieve/pii/S0166411508623869.
- [80] Benjamin Hatscher and Christian Hansen. "Hand, Foot or Voice: Alternative Input Modalities for Touchless Interaction in the Medical Domain". In: *Proceedings of the 20th ACM International Conference on Multimodal Interaction*. ICMI '18. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2018, pp. 145–153. ISBN: 978-1-4503-5692-3. DOI: 10.1145/3242969.3242971.
- [81] Jay Henderson, Jessy Ceha, and Edward Lank. "STAT: Subtle Typing Around the Thigh for Head-Mounted Displays". In: 22nd International Conference on Human-Computer Interaction with Mobile Devices and Services. MobileHCI '20. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2020, pp. 1–11. ISBN: 978-1-4503-7516-0. DOI: 10.1145/3379503.3403549.
- [82] Juan David Hincapié-Ramos et al. "Consumed Endurance: A Metric to Quantify Arm Fatigue of Mid-Air Interactions". In: *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '14. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2014, pp. 1063– 1072. ISBN: 978-1-4503-2473-1. DOI: 10.1145/2556288.2557130. URL: https://doi.org/10.1145/ 2556288.2557130.
- [83] Ken Hinckley et al. "A Survey of Design Issues in Spatial Input". In: Proceedings of the 7th annual ACM symposium on User interface software and technology. UIST '94. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Nov. 1994, pp. 213–222. ISBN: 978-0-89791-657-8. DOI: 10.1145/192426.192501. URL: https://doi.org/10.1145/192426.192501.
- [84] Teresa Hirzle et al. "WatchVR: Exploring the Usage of a Smartwatch for Interaction in Mobile Virtual Reality". In: *Extended Abstracts of the 2018 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI EA '18. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2018, pp. 1–6. ISBN: 978-1-4503-5621-3. DOI: 10.1145/3170427.3188629.
- [85] Adrian H. Hoppe et al. "Mouse-Based Hand Gesture Interaction in Virtual Reality". In: *HCI International 2023 Posters*. Ed. by Constantine Stephanidis et al. Communications in Computer and Information Science. Cham: Springer Nature Switzerland, 2023, pp. 192–198. ISBN: 978-3-031-36004-6. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-031-36004-6_26.
- [86] Adrian H. Hoppe et al. "qVRty: Virtual Keyboard with a Haptic, Real-World Representation". en. In: *HCI International 2018 – Posters' Extended Abstracts*. Ed. by Constantine Stephanidis. Communications in Computer and Information Science. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2018, pp. 266–272. ISBN: 978-3-319-92279-9. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-92279-9_36.
- [87] Takayuki Hoshi, Takayuki Iwamoto, and Hiroyuki Shinoda. "Non-Contact Tactile Sensation Synthesized by Ultrasound Transducers". In: World Haptics 2009 Third Joint EuroHaptics conference and Symposium on Haptic Interfaces for Virtual Environment and Teleoperator Systems. Washington, D.C., USA: IEEE, Mar. 2009, pp. 256–260. DOI: 10.1109/WHC.2009.4810900.
- [88] Takayuki Hoshi et al. "Noncontact Tactile Display Based on Radiation Pressure of Airborne Ultrasound". In: *IEEE Transactions on Haptics* 3.3 (July 2010). Conference Name: IEEE Transactions on Haptics, pp. 155–165. ISSN: 2329-4051. DOI: 10.1109/TOH.2010.4.
- [89] Wen-jun Hou and Xiao-lin Chen. "Comparison of Eye-Based and Controller-Based Selection in Virtual Reality". In: *International Journal of Human–Computer Interaction* 37.5 (Mar. 2021), pp. 484– 495. ISSN: 1044-7318. DOI: 10.1080/10447318.2020.1826190.

- [90] Jiung-Yao Huang. "An Omnidirectional Stroll-Based Virtual Reality Interface and Its Application on Overhead Crane Training". In: *IEEE Transactions on Multimedia* 5.1 (Mar. 2003), pp. 39–51. ISSN: 1941-0077. DOI: 10.1109/TMM.2003.808822.
- [91] Seki Inoue, Yasutoshi Makino, and Hiroyuki Shinoda. "Active Touch Perception Produced by Airborne Ultrasonic Haptic Hologram". In: 2015 IEEE World Haptics Conference (WHC). Washington, DC, USA: IEEE, June 2015, pp. 362–367. DOI: 10.1109/WHC.2015.7177739.
- [92] International Organization for Standardization. ISO/TS 9241-411:2012. en. May 2012. URL: https: //www.iso.org/cms/render/live/en/sites/isoorg/contents/data/standard/05/41/54106.html (visited on 08/21/2021).
- [93] Muhammad Zahid Iqbal and Abraham Campbell. "The Emerging Need for Touchless Interaction Technologies". In: *Interactions* 27.4 (July 2020), pp. 51–52. ISSN: 1072-5520. DOI: 10.1145/3406100.
- [94] H. Iwata. "The Torus Treadmill: Realizing Locomotion in VEs". In: IEEE Computer Graphics and Applications 19.6 (Nov. 1999), pp. 30–35. ISSN: 1558-1756. DOI: 10.1109/38.799737.
- [95] Bret Jackson. "OVR Stylus: Designing Pen-Based 3D Input Devices for Virtual Reality". In: 2020 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces Abstracts and Workshops (VRW). USA: IEEE, Mar. 2020, pp. 13–18. DOI: 10.1109/VRW50115.2020.00287.
- [96] Bret Jackson, Logan B Caraco, and Zahara M Spilka. "Arc-Type and Tilt-Type: Pen-Based Immersive Text Input for Room-Scale VR". en. In: *Symposium on Spatial User Interaction*. Virtual Event Canada: ACM, Oct. 2020, pp. 1–10. ISBN: 978-1-4503-7943-4. DOI: 10.1145/3385959.3418454.
- [97] Haiyan Jiang and Dongdong Weng. "HiPad: Text Entry for Head-Mounted Displays Using Circular Touchpad". In: 2020 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces (VR). Atlanta, GA, USA: IEEE, Mar. 2020, pp. 692–703. DOI: 10.1109/VR46266.2020.1581236395562.
- [98] Haiyan Jiang et al. "HiFinger: One-Handed Text Entry Technique for Virtual Environments Based on Touches between Fingers". eng. In: *Sensors (Basel, Switzerland)* 19.14 (July 2019), p. 3063. ISSN: 1424-8220. DOI: 10.3390/s19143063.
- [99] Janis G. Jimenez and Jürgen P. Schulze. "Continuous-Motion Text Input in Virtual Reality". In: *Electronic Imaging* 2018.3 (2018), pp. 450–1–450–6. DOI: 10.2352/ISSN.2470-1173.2018.03.ERVR-450.
- [100] Keith S. Jones, Trevor J. McIntyre, and Dennis J. Harris. "Leap Motion- and Mouse-Based Target Selection: Productivity, Perceived Comfort and Fatigue, User Preference, and Perceived Usability". In: *International Journal of Human–Computer Interaction* 36.7 (Apr. 2020), pp. 621–630. ISSN: 1044-7318. DOI: 10.1080/10447318.2019.1666511. URL: https://doi.org/10.1080/10447318.2019.1666511.
- [101] Alvin Jude, G. Michael Poor, and Darren Guinness. "An Evaluation of Touchless Hand Gestural Interaction for Pointing Tasks with Preferred and Non-Preferred Hands". In: *Proceedings of the 8th Nordic Conference on Human-Computer Interaction: Fun, Fast, Foundational*. NordiCHI '14. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2014, pp. 668–676. ISBN: 978-1-4503-2542-4. DOI: 10.1145/2639189.2641207.
- [102] Ilona Kačerová et al. "Ergonomic Design of a Workplace Using Virtual Reality and a Motion Capture Suit". In: Applied Sciences 12.4 (Jan. 2022), p. 2150. ISSN: 2076-3417. DOI: 10.3390/app12042150.
- [103] Josh Kaufman. First20hours/Google-10000-English. June 2020. URL: https://github.com/first20hours/ google-10000-english.
- [104] Mohamed Khamis et al. "CueAuth: Comparing Touch, Mid-Air Gestures, and Gaze for Cue-based Authentication on Situated Displays". In: *Proceedings of the ACM on Interactive, Mobile, Wearable* and Ubiquitous Technologies 2.4 (Dec. 2018), 174:1–174:22. DOI: 10.1145/3287052. URL: https: //doi.org/10.1145/3287052.

- [105] Daniel Kharlamov et al. "TickTockRay: Smartwatch-Based 3D Pointing for Smartphone-Based Virtual Reality". In: *Proceedings of the 22nd ACM Conference on Virtual Reality Software and Technology*. VRST '16. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Nov. 2016, pp. 365–366. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4491-3. DOI: 10.1145/2993369.2996311.
- [106] Wolf Kienzle and Ken Hinckley. "LightRing: Always-Available 2D Input on Any Surface". In: *Proceedings of the 27th Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology*. UIST '14. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2014, pp. 157–160. ISBN: 978-1-4503-3069-5. DOI: 10.1145/2642918.2647376.
- [107] David Kieras. "Using the Keystroke-Level Model to Estimate Execution Times". en. In: *Technical Report, University of Michigan* 555 (1993), p. 11.
- [108] Hojoong Kim et al. "Recent Advances in Wearable Sensors and Integrated Functional Devices for Virtual and Augmented Reality Applications". In: *Advanced Functional Materials* 31.39 (2021), p. 2005692. ISSN: 1616-3028. DOI: 10.1002/adfm.202005692.
- [109] Jeong Ho Kim et al. "The Effects of Touch Screen Virtual Keyboard Key Sizes on Typing Performance, Typing Biomechanics and Muscle Activity". en. In: *Digital Human Modeling and Applications in Health, Safety, Ergonomics, and Risk Management. Human Body Modeling and Ergonomics*. Ed. by Vincent G. Duffy. Lecture Notes in Computer Science. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, 2013, pp. 239–244. ISBN: 978-3-642-39182-8. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-39182-8_28.
- [110] Junhyeok Kim, William Delamare, and Pourang Irani. "ThumbText: Text Entry for Wearable Devices Using a Miniature Ring". In: *Proceedings of the 44th Graphics Interface Conference*. GI '18. Toronto, Canada: Canadian Human-Computer Communications Society, 2018, pp. 18–25. ISBN: 9780994786838. DOI: 10.20380/GI2018.04. URL: https://doi.org/10.20380/GI2018.04.
- [111] Sooyoung Kim and Gerard Jounghyun Kim. "Using Keyboards with Head Mounted Displays". In: Proceedings of the 2004 ACM SIGGRAPH International Conference on Virtual Reality Continuum and Its Applications in Industry. VRCAI '04. Singapore: Association for Computing Machinery, June 2004, pp. 336–343. ISBN: 978-1-58113-884-9. DOI: 10.1145/1044588.1044662.
- [112] Woojoo Kim, Junyoung Jung, and Shuping Xiong. "VRMouse: Mouse Emulation with the VR Controller for 2D Selection in VR". In: Advances in Usability, User Experience, Wearable and Assistive Technology. Ed. by Tareq Ahram and Christianne Falcão. Advances in Intelligent Systems and Computing. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2020, pp. 663–670. ISBN: 978-3-030-51828-8. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-030-51828-8_87.
- [113] Yong Min Kim, Ilsun Rhiu, and Myung Hwan Yun. "A Systematic Review of a Virtual Reality System from the Perspective of User Experience". In: *International Journal of Human–Computer Interaction* 36.10 (June 2020), pp. 893–910. ISSN: 1044-7318. DOI: 10.1080/10447318.2019.1699746.
- [114] Youngwon R. Kim and Gerard J. Kim. "HoVR-Type: Smartphone as a Typing Interface in VR Using Hovering". In: 2017 IEEE International Conference on Consumer Electronics (ICCE). Las Vegas, NV, USA: IEEE, Jan. 2017, pp. 200–203. DOI: 10.1109/ICCE.2017.7889285.
- [115] Pascal Knierim et al. "Opportunities and Challenges of Text Input in Portable Virtual Reality". In: *Extended Abstracts of the 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI EA '20. Honolulu, HI, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2020, pp. 1–8. ISBN: 978-1-4503-6819-3. DOI: 10.1145/3334480.3382920.
- [116] Pascal Knierim et al. "Physical Keyboards in Virtual Reality: Analysis of Typing Performance and Effects of Avatar Hands". In: *Proceedings of the 2018 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '18. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2018, pp. 1–9. ISBN: 978-1-4503-5620-6. DOI: 10.1145/3173574.3173919.
- [117] Panayiotis Koutsabasis and Panagiotis Vogiatzidakis. "Empirical Research in Mid-Air Interaction: A Systematic Review". In: *International Journal of Human–Computer Interaction* 35.18 (Nov. 2019). Publisher: Taylor & Francis _eprint: https://doi.org/10.1080/10447318.2019.1572352, pp. 1747–1768. ISSN: 1044-7318. DOI: 10.1080/10447318.2019.1572352. URL: https://doi.org/10.1080/10447318. 2019.1572352.
- [118] Per-Ola Kristensson and Shumin Zhai. "SHARK2: A Large Vocabulary Shorthand Writing System for Pen-Based Computers". In: *Proceedings of the 17th Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology*. UIST '04. Santa Fe, NM, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2004, pp. 43–52. ISBN: 978-1-58113-957-0. DOI: 10.1145/1029632.1029640.
- [119] Laurens R. Krol, Dzmitry Aliakseyeu, and Sriram Subramanian. "Haptic Feedback in Remote Pointing". en. In: *CHI '09 Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. Boston MA USA: ACM, Apr. 2009, pp. 3763–3768. ISBN: 978-1-60558-247-4. DOI: 10.1145/1520340.1520568. URL: https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.1145/1520340.1520568.
- [120] Michael Julian Kronester, Andreas Riener, and Teo Babic. "Potential of Wrist-Worn Vibrotactile Feedback to Enhance the Perception of Virtual Objects during Mid-Air Gestures". en. In: *Extended Abstracts of the 2021 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. Yokohama Japan: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2021, pp. 1–7. ISBN: 978-1-4503-8095-9. DOI: 10.1145/ 3411763.3451655.
- [121] David R. Large et al. "Feel the Noise: Mid-Air Ultrasound Haptics as a Novel Human-Vehicle Interaction Paradigm". en. In: *Applied Ergonomics* 81 (Nov. 2019), p. 102909. ISSN: 0003-6870. DOI: 10.1016/j.apergo.2019.102909.
- [122] Joomi Lee et al. "Embodied Motivation: Spatial and Temporal Aspects of Approach and Avoidance in Virtual Reality". In: *Media Psychology* 25.3 (May 2022), pp. 387–410. ISSN: 1521-3269. DOI: 10.1080/15213269.2021.1968439.
- [123] Reena Lee. Gboard, Now Available for Android. en. Dec. 2016. URL: https://blog.google/products/ search/gboard-now-on-android/ (visited on 09/02/2020).
- [124] Vladimir I Levenshtein et al. "Binary Codes Capable of Correcting Deletions, Insertions, and Reversals". In: *Soviet physics doklady*. Vol. 10. Issue: 8. Soviet Union: MAIK Nauka/Interperiodica, 1966, pp. 707–710.
- [125] Xiaohui Li et al. "Systematic Review of Motion Capture in Virtual Reality: Enhancing the Precision of Sports Training". In: *Journal of Ambient Intelligence and Smart Environments* Preprint.Preprint (Jan. 2024), pp. 1–23. ISSN: 1876-1364. DOI: 10.3233/AIS-230198.
- [126] Yang Li et al. "Gesture Interaction in Virtual Reality". In: Virtual Reality & Intelligent Hardware 1.1 (Feb. 2019), pp. 84–112. ISSN: 2096-5796. DOI: 10.3724/SP.J.2096-5796.2018.0006.
- [127] Pedro Lopes et al. "Providing Haptics to Walls & amp; Heavy Objects in Virtual Reality by Means of Electrical Muscle Stimulation". In: *Proceedings of the 2017 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2017, pp. 1471–1482. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4655-9.
- [128] X. Lu et al. "Exploration of Hands-Free Text Entry Techniques For Virtual Reality". In: 2020 IEEE International Symposium on Mixed and Augmented Reality (ISMAR). Recife/Porto de Galinhas, Brazil: IEEE, Nov. 2020, pp. 344–349. DOI: 10.1109/ISMAR50242.2020.00061.
- [129] Xueshi Lu et al. "DepthText: Leveraging Head Movements towards the Depth Dimension for Hands-Free Text Entry in Mobile Virtual Reality Systems". In: 2019 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces (VR). Osaka, Japan, Japan: IEEE, Mar. 2019, pp. 1060–1061. DOI: 10.1109/ VR.2019.8797901.

- [130] Yiqin Lu, Chun Yu, and Yuanchun Shi. "Investigating Bubble Mechanism for Ray-Casting to Improve 3D Target Acquisition in Virtual Reality". In: 2020 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces (VR). Antlanta, GA, USA: IEEE, Mar. 2020, pp. 35–43. DOI: 10.1109/VR46266.2020. 00021.
- [131] Kent Lyons. "Wearable Magnetic Field Sensing for Finger Tracking". In: *Proceedings of the 2020 International Symposium on Wearable Computers*. ISWC '20. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Sept. 2020, pp. 63–67. ISBN: 978-1-4503-8077-5. DOI: 10.1145/3410531. 3414304. URL: https://doi.org/10.1145/3410531.3414304.
- [132] Will Wai-kit Ma, Robert Andersson, and Karl-Oskar Streith. "Examining User Acceptance of Computer Technology: An Empirical Study of Student Teachers". In: *Journal of Computer Assisted Learning* 21.6 (2005), pp. 387–395. ISSN: 1365-2729. DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2729.2005.00145.x.
- [133] I. Scott MacKenzie. "Fitts' Law". en. In: *The Wiley Handbook of Human Computer Interaction*. Hoboken, NJ, USA: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 2018, pp. 347–370. ISBN: 978-1-118-97600-5. DOI: 10. 1002/9781118976005.ch17. URL: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1002/9781118976005. ch17.
- [134] I. Scott MacKenzie and R. William Soukoreff. "Phrase Sets for Evaluating Text Entry Techniques". In: CHI '03 Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI EA '03. New York, NY, USA: ACM, 2003, pp. 754–755. ISBN: 978-1-58113-637-1. DOI: 10.1145/765891.765971. URL: http://doi.acm.org/10.1145/765891.765971.
- [135] I. Scott MacKenzie and Shawn X. Zhang. "The Design and Evaluation of a High-Performance Soft Keyboard". In: *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '99. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, May 1999, pp. 25–31. ISBN: 978-0-201-48559-2. DOI: 10.1145/302979.302983.
- [136] Sumayao Marco. *What Is a Finger Mouse?* 2022. URL: http://www.easytechjunkie.com/what-is-a-finger-mouse.htm.
- [137] Anders Markussen, Mikkel Rønne Jakobsen, and Kasper Hornbæk. "Vulture: A Mid-Air Word-Gesture Keyboard". In: *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '14. Toronto, Ontario, Canada: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2014, pp. 1073–1082. ISBN: 978-1-4503-2473-1. DOI: 10.1145/2556288.2556964.
- [138] William S. Marras. "Basic Biomechanics and Workstation Design". In: *Handbook of Human Factors and Ergonomics*. Ed. by Gavriel Salvendy. Google-Books-ID: WxJVNLzvRVUC. New York, NY, USA: Publisher: John Wiley & Sons Publishing Inc., 2006, pp. 340–370. ISBN: 978-1-118-12908-1.
- [139] Denys J. C. Matthies et al. "ShoeSoleSense: Proof of Concept for a Wearable Foot Interface for Virtual and Real Environments". In: *Proceedings of the 19th ACM Symposium on Virtual Reality Software and Technology*. VRST '13. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2013, pp. 93–96. ISBN: 978-1-4503-2379-6. DOI: 10.1145/2503713.2503740.
- [140] Alex Mazursky et al. "Demonstrating Passive yet Interactive Soft Haptic Patches Anywhere Using MagnetIO". en. In: *Extended Abstracts of the 2021 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. Yokohama Japan: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2021, pp. 1–4. ISBN: 978-1-4503-8095-9. DOI: 10.1145/3411763.3451548.
- [141] Mark McGill et al. "A Dose of Reality: Overcoming Usability Challenges in VR Head-Mounted Displays". In: *Proceedings of the 33rd Annual ACM Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '15. Seoul, Republic of Korea: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2015, pp. 2143–2152. ISBN: 978-1-4503-3145-6. DOI: 10.1145/2702123.2702382.
- [142] Eliana Medina, Ruth Fruland, and Suzanne Weghorst. "Virtusphere: Walking in a Human Size VR "Hamster Ball"". In: *Proceedings of the Human Factors and Ergonomics Society Annual Meeting* 52.27 (Sept. 2008), pp. 2102–2106. ISSN: 2169-5067. DOI: 10.1177/154193120805202704.

- [143] Manuel Meier et al. "TaplD: Rapid Touch Interaction in Virtual Reality Using Wearable Sensing". In: 2021 IEEE Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces (VR). Mar. 2021, pp. 519–528. DOI: 10.1109/ VR50410.2021.00076.
- [144] Tim Menzner et al. "A Capacitive-Sensing Physical Keyboard for VR Text Entry". In: 2019 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces (VR). Osaka, Japan, Japan: IEEE, Mar. 2019, pp. 1080–1081. DOI: 10.1109/VR.2019.8797754.
- [145] Thomas Muender et al. "Evaluating Soft Organ-Shaped Tangibles for Medical Virtual Reality". In: *Extended Abstracts of the 2022 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI EA '22. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2022, pp. 1–8. ISBN: 978-1-4503-9156-6. DOI: 10.1145/3491101.3519715.
- [146] Jörg Müller et al. "MirrorTouch: Combining Touch and Mid-Air Gestures for Public Displays". en. In: Proceedings of the 16th international conference on Human-computer interaction with mobile devices & services - MobileHCI '14. Toronto, ON, Canada: ACM Press, 2014, pp. 319–328. ISBN: 978-1-4503-3004-6. DOI: 10.1145/2628363.2628379. URL: http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid= 2628363.2628379.
- [147] Gerald M. Murch. "Physiological Principles for the Effective Use of Color". In: *IEEE Computer Graphics and Applications* 4.11 (Nov. 1984), pp. 48–55. ISSN: 1558-1756. DOI: 10.1109/MCG. 1984.6429356.
- [148] Aunnoy K Mutasim, Anil Ufuk Batmaz, and Wolfgang Stuerzlinger. "Pinch, Click, or Dwell: Comparing Different Selection Techniques for Eye-Gaze-Based Pointing in Virtual Reality". In: ACM Symposium on Eye Tracking Research and Applications. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2021, Article 15, 1–7. ISBN: 978-1-4503-8345-5. URL: https://doi.org/10. 1145/3448018.3457998.
- [149] Sachith Muthukumarana et al. "Touch Me Gently: Recreating the Perception of Touch Using a Shape-Memory Alloy Matrix". In: *Proceedings of the 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2020, pp. 1–12. ISBN: 978-1-4503-6708-0.
- [150] Shraddhaa Narasimha et al. "An Empirical Study to Investigate the Efficacy of Collaborative Immersive Virtual Reality Systems for Designing Information Architecture of Software Systems". In: *Applied Ergonomics* 80 (Oct. 2019), pp. 175–186. ISSN: 0003-6870. DOI: 10.1016/j.apergo.2019.05. 009.
- [151] Anh Nguyen, Samuel Bittman, and Markus Zank. "Text Input Methods in Virtual Reality Using Radial Layouts". In: 26th ACM Symposium on Virtual Reality Software and Technology. VRST '20. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Nov. 2020, pp. 1–3. ISBN: 978-1-4503-7619-8. DOI: 10.1145/3385956.3422114.
- [152] Cuong Nguyen et al. "CollaVR: Collaborative In-Headset Review for VR Video". In: *Proceedings of the 30th Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology*. UIST '17. event-place: Québec City, QC, Canada. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2017, pp. 267–277. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4981-9. DOI: 10.1145/3126594.3126659. URL: https://doi.org/10. 1145/3126594.3126659.
- [153] Tao Ni and Patrick Baudisch. "Disappearing Mobile Devices". en. In: Proceedings of the 22nd Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology - UIST '09. Victoria, BC, Canada: ACM Press, 2009, p. 101. ISBN: 978-1-60558-745-5. DOI: 10.1145/1622176.1622197.
- [154] Jan Noyes. "The QWERTY Keyboard: A Review". In: International Journal of Man-Machine Studies 18.3 (Mar. 1983), pp. 265–281. ISSN: 0020-7373. DOI: 10.1016/S0020-7373(83)80010-8.

- [155] Marita A. O'Brien et al. "Assessing Design Features of Virtual Keyboards for Text Entry". en. In: *Human Factors* 50.4 (Aug. 2008), pp. 680–698. ISSN: 0018-7208. DOI: 10.1518/001872008X312279. URL: https://doi.org/10.1518/001872008X312279.
- [156] Fábio Henrique M. Oliveira and Adriano O. Andrade. "Preliminary Evaluation of Leap Motion Controller as a Human Tremor Record Device". en. In: An. do VII Simpósio em Eng. Biomédica (2015), pp. 241–245.
- [157] Alexander Otte et al. "Towards Utilizing Touch-sensitive Physical Keyboards for Text Entry in Virtual Reality". In: 2019 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces (VR). ISSN: 2642-5246. Mar. 2019, pp. 1729–1732. DOI: 10.1109/VR.2019.8797740.
- [158] Cisem Ozkul, David Geerts, and Isa Rutten. "Combining Auditory and Mid-Air Haptic Feedback for a Light Switch Button". In: *Proceedings of the 2020 International Conference on Multimodal Interaction.* ICMI '20. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2020, pp. 60–69. ISBN: 978-1-4503-7581-8. DOI: 10.1145/3382507.3418823.
- [159] Junghoon Park and Jung Kim. "Development of Foot Devices for Virtual Reality". In: 2018 18th International Conference on Control, Automation and Systems (ICCAS). Oct. 2018, pp. 1784–1787.
- [160] Keunwoo Park et al. "MagTouch: Robust Finger Identification for a Smartwatch Using a Magnet Ring and a Built-in Magnetometer". In: *Proceedings of the 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '20. Honolulu, HI, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2020, pp. 1–13. ISBN: 978-1-4503-6708-0. DOI: 10.1145/3313831.3376234.
- [161] Yesaya Tommy Paulus and Gerard Bastiaan Remijn. "Usability of Various Dwell Times for Eye-Gaze-Based Object Selection with Eye Tracking". en. In: *Displays* 67 (Apr. 2021), p. 101997. ISSN: 0141-9382. DOI: 10.1016/j.displa.2021.101997.
- [162] Gary Perelman et al. "The Roly-Poly Mouse: Designing a Rolling Input Device Unifying 2D and 3D Interaction". In: *Proceedings of the 33rd Annual ACM Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '15. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2015, pp. 327– 336. ISBN: 978-1-4503-3145-6. DOI: 10.1145/2702123.2702244.
- [163] Tekla S. Perry. "Virtual Reality Goes Social". In: *IEEE Spectrum* 53.1 (Jan. 2016), pp. 56–57. ISSN: 1939-9340. DOI: 10.1109/MSPEC.2016.7367470.
- [164] Giorgia Persichella et al. "Experimenting Touchless Gestural Interaction for a University Public Webbased Display". en. In: Proceedings of the 13th Biannual Conference of the Italian SIGCHI Chapter: Designing the next interaction. CHItaly '19. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, 2019, p. 5.
- [165] Ken Pfeuffer et al. "Gaze + Pinch Interaction in Virtual Reality". en. In: Proceedings of the 5th Symposium on Spatial User Interaction. Brighton United Kingdom: ACM, Oct. 2017, pp. 99–108. ISBN: 978-1-4503-5486-8. DOI: 10.1145/3131277.3132180. URL: https://dl.acm.org/doi/10.1145/ 3131277.3132180.
- [166] Duc-Minh Pham and Wolfgang Stuerzlinger. "HawKEY: Efficient and Versatile Text Entry for Virtual Reality". en. In: 25th ACM Symposium on Virtual Reality Software and Technology on VRST '19. Parramatta, NSW, Australia: ACM Press, 2019, pp. 1–11. ISBN: 978-1-4503-7001-1. DOI: 10. 1145/3359996.3364265. URL: http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=3359996.3364265.
- [167] Duc-Minh Pham and Wolfgang Stuerzlinger. "Is the Pen Mightier than the Controller? A Comparison of Input Devices for Selection in Virtual and Augmented Reality". In: 25th ACM Symposium on Virtual Reality Software and Technology. Parramatta NSW Australia: ACM, Nov. 2019, pp. 1–11. ISBN: 978-1-4503-7001-1. DOI: 10.1145/3359996.3364264.
- [168] Krzysztof Pietroszek. "Raycasting in Virtual Reality". In: Encyclopedia of Computer Graphics and Games. Ed. by Newton Lee. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 2018, pp. 1–3. ISBN: 978-3-319-08234-9. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-08234-9_180-1.

- [169] Aniruddha Prithul, Isayas Berhe Adhanom, and Eelke Folmer. "Teleportation in Virtual Reality; A Mini-Review". In: *Frontiers in Virtual Reality* 2 (Oct. 2021), p. 730792. ISSN: 2673-4192. DOI: 10. 3389/frvir.2021.730792.
- [170] Aniruddha Prithul et al. "Evaluation of Hands-free Teleportation in VR". In: *Proceedings of the 2022 ACM Symposium on Spatial User Interaction*. SUI '22. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Dec. 2022, pp. 1–6. ISBN: 978-1-4503-9948-7. DOI: 10.1145/3565970. 3567683.
- [171] Philip Quinn and Shumin Zhai. "Modeling Gesture-Typing Movements". In: *Human–Computer Interaction* 33.3 (May 2018), pp. 234–280. ISSN: 0737-0024. DOI: 10.1080/07370024.2016.1215922.
- [172] Vijay Rajanna and John Paulin Hansen. "Gaze Typing in Virtual Reality: Impact of Keyboard Design, Selection Method, and Motion". In: *Proceedings of the 2018 ACM Symposium on Eye Tracking Research & Applications*. ETRA '18. Warsaw, Poland: Association for Computing Machinery, June 2018, pp. 1–10. ISBN: 978-1-4503-5706-7. DOI: 10.1145/3204493.3204541.
- [173] Ismo Rakkolainen, Antti Sand, and Roope Raisamo. "A Survey of Mid-Air Ultrasonic Tactile Feedback". In: 2019 IEEE International Symposium on Multimedia (ISM). Dec. 2019, pp. 94–944. DOI: 10.1109/ISM46123.2019.00022.
- [174] Ismo Rakkolainen et al. "A Survey of Mid-Air Ultrasound Haptics and Its Applications". In: *IEEE Transactions on Haptics* 14.1 (Jan. 2021), pp. 2–19. ISSN: 2329-4051. DOI: 10.1109/TOH.2020. 3018754.
- [175] Adrian Ramcharitar and Robert J. Teather. "EZCursorVR: 2D Selection with Virtual Reality Head-Mounted Displays". In: *Proceedings of the 44th Graphics Interface Conference*. GI '18. Waterloo, CAN: Canadian Human-Computer Communications Society, June 2018, pp. 123–130. ISBN: 978-0-9947868-3-8. DOI: 10.20380/GI2018.17.
- [176] Mark Richardson, Matt Durasoff, and Robert Wang. "Decoding Surface Touch Typing from Hand-Tracking". In: *Proceedings of the 33rd Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology*. UIST '20. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2020, pp. 686–696. ISBN: 978-1-4503-7514-6. DOI: 10.1145/3379337.3415816.
- [177] Jochen Rick. "Performance Optimizations of Virtual Keyboards for Stroke-Based Text Entry on a Touch-Based Tabletop". In: *Proceedings of the 23nd Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology*. UIST '10. New York, New York, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2010, pp. 77–86. ISBN: 978-1-4503-0271-5. DOI: 10.1145/1866029.1866043.
- [178] Hugo Romat et al. "Flashpen: A High-Fidelity and High-Precision Multi-Surface Pen for Virtual Reality". In: 2021 IEEE Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces (VR). USA: IEEE, Mar. 2021, pp. 306– 315. DOI: 10.1109/VR50410.2021.00053.
- [179] Isa Rutten et al. "Invisible Touch: How Identifiable Are Mid-Air Haptic Shapes?" en. In: *Extended Abstracts of the 2019 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. Glasgow Scotland Uk: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2019, pp. 1–6. ISBN: 978-1-4503-5971-9. DOI: 10.1145/3290607.3313004.
- [180] Daniel Schneider et al. "Accuracy of Commodity Finger Tracking Systems for Virtual Reality Head-Mounted Displays". In: 2020 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces Abstracts and Workshops (VRW). USA: IEEE, Mar. 2020, pp. 804–805. DOI: 10.1109/VRW50115.2020.00253.
- [181] Daniel Schneider et al. "ReconViguRation: Reconfiguring Physical Keyboards in Virtual Reality". In: *IEEE Transactions on Visualization and Computer Graphics* 25.11 (Nov. 2019), pp. 3190–3201. ISSN: 2160-9306. DOI: 10.1109/TVCG.2019.2932239.

- [182] Samuel B. Schorr and Allison M. Okamura. "Fingertip Tactile Devices for Virtual Object Manipulation and Exploration". In: *Proceedings of the 2017 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '17. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2017, pp. 3115– 3119. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4655-9. DOI: 10.1145/3025453.3025744.
- [183] Maximilian Schrapel et al. "Watch My Painting: The Back of the Hand as a Drawing Space for Smartwatches". In: *Extended Abstracts of the 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI EA '20. Honolulu, HI, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2020, pp. 1– 10. ISBN: 978-1-4503-6819-3. DOI: 10.1145/3334480.3383040.
- [184] Valentin Schwind et al. ""These are not my hands!": Effect of Gender on the Perception of Avatar Hands in Virtual Reality". en. In: *Proceedings of the 2017 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems - CHI '17*. Denver, Colorado, USA: ACM Press, 2017, pp. 1577–1582. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4655-9. DOI: 10.1145/3025453.3025602. URL: http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid= 3025453.3025602.
- [185] Andrew Sears et al. "Investigating Touchscreen Typing: The Effect of Keyboard Size on Typing Speed". In: *Behaviour & Information Technology* 12.1 (Jan. 1993), pp. 17–22. ISSN: 0144-929X. DOI: 10.1080/01449299308924362. URL: https://doi.org/10.1080/01449299308924362.
- [186] Manuel César Bessa Seixas, Jorge C S Cardoso, and Maria Teresa Galvão Dias. "One Hand or Two Hands? 2D Selection Tasks With the Leap Motion Device". en. In: *Proceedings of the 8th International Conference on Advances in Computer-Human Interactions*. ACHI '15. Wilmington, DE, USA: IARIA, 2015, p. 6. ISBN: 978-1-61208-382-7.
- [187] Suranga Seneviratne et al. "A Survey of Wearable Devices and Challenges". In: *IEEE Communica*tions Surveys & Tutorials 19.4 (2017), pp. 2573–2620. ISSN: 1553-877X. DOI: 10.1109/COMST. 2017.2731979.
- [188] Xiumin Shang, Ahmed Sabbir Arif, and Marcelo Kallmann. Evaluating Feedback Strategies for Virtual Human Trainers. arXiv:2011.11704 [cs]. Nov. 2020. DOI: 10.48550/arXiv.2011.11704. URL: http://arxiv.org/abs/2011.11704.
- [189] Xiumin Shang, Marcelo Kallmann, and Ahmed Sabbir Arif. "Effects of Correctness and Suggestive Feedback on Learning with an Autonomous Virtual Trainer". In: ACM, Mar. 2019, pp. 93–94. ISBN: 978-1-4503-6673-1. DOI: 10.1145/3308557.3308675. URL: http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id= 3308557.3308675.
- [190] Vivian Shen et al. "Fluid Reality: High-Resolution, Untethered Haptic Gloves Using Electroosmotic Pump Arrays". In: *Proceedings of the 36th Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology*. UIST '23. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2023, pp. 1–20. DOI: 10.1145/3586183.3606771.
- [191] Roger N. Shepard and Jacqueline Metzler. "Mental Rotation of Three-Dimensional Objects". In: Science 171.3972 (1971). Publisher: American Association for the Advancement of Science, pp. 701– 703. ISSN: 0036-8075. URL: https://www.jstor.org/stable/1731476 (visited on 08/18/2021).
- [192] Marat Shigapov, Vlada Kugurakova, and Evgenyi Zykov. "Design of Digital Gloves with Feedback for VR". In: 2018 IEEE East-West Design & Test Symposium (EWDTS). Kazan, Russia: IEEE, Sept. 2018, pp. 1–5. DOI: 10.1109/EWDTS.2018.8524807.
- [193] Ali Shtarbanov. "AirTap: A Multimodal Interactive Interface Platform with Free-Space Cutaneous Haptic Feedback Via Toroidal Air-Vortices". eng. Thesis. Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 2018. URL: https://dspace.mit.edu/handle/1721.1/115718.
- [194] Ludwig Sidenmark and Hans Gellersen. "Eye&Head: Synergetic Eye and Head Movement for Gaze Pointing and Selection". In: *Proceedings of the 32nd Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology*. UIST '19. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2019, pp. 1161–1174. ISBN: 978-1-4503-6816-2. DOI: 10.1145/3332165.3347921.

- [195] Brian A. Smith, Xiaojun Bi, and Shumin Zhai. "Optimizing Touchscreen Keyboards for Gesture Typing". In: *Proceedings of the 33rd Annual ACM Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '15. Seoul, Republic of Korea: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2015, pp. 3365–3374. ISBN: 978-1-4503-3145-6. DOI: 10.1145/2702123.2702357.
- [196] Rajinder Sodhi et al. "AIREAL: Interactive Tactile Experiences in Free Air". In: ACM Transactions on Graphics 32.4 (July 2013), 134:1–134:10. ISSN: 0730-0301. DOI: 10.1145/2461912.2462007.
- [197] R. William Soukoreff and I. Scott MacKenzie. "Metrics for Text Entry Research: An Evaluation of MSD and KSPC, and a New Unified Error Metric". In: *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '03. event-place: Ft. Lauderdale, Florida, USA. New York, NY, USA: ACM, 2003, pp. 113–120. ISBN: 978-1-58113-630-2. DOI: 10.1145/642611.642632. URL: http://doi.acm.org/10.1145/642611.642632.
- [198] R. William Soukoreff and I. Scott MacKenzie. "Towards a Standard for Pointing Device Evaluation, Perspectives on 27 Years of Fitts' Law Research in HCI'. en. In: *International Journal of Human-Computer Studies*. Fitts' Law 50 Years Later: Applications and Contributions from Human-Computer Interaction 61.6 (Dec. 2004), pp. 751–789. ISSN: 1071-5819. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijhcs.2004.09.001.
- [199] Matthew Sparkes. "What Is a Metaverse". In: *New Scientist* 251.3348 (Aug. 2021), p. 18. ISSN: 0262-4079. DOI: 10.1016/S0262-4079(21)01450-0.
- [200] Marco Speicher et al. "Selection-Based Text Entry in Virtual Reality". en. In: Proceedings of the 2018 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems - CHI '18. Montreal QC, Canada: ACM Press, 2018, pp. 1–13. ISBN: 978-1-4503-5620-6. DOI: 10.1145/3173574.3174221. URL: http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=3173574.3174221.
- [201] Becky Spittle et al. "A Review of Interaction Techniques for Immersive Environments". In: *IEEE Transactions on Visualization and Computer Graphics* 1.1 (2022), pp. 1–1. ISSN: 1941-0506. DOI: 10.1109/TVCG.2022.3174805.
- [202] Srinath Sridhar et al. "Fast and Robust Hand Tracking Using Detection-Guided Optimization". In: 2015 IEEE Conference on Computer Vision and Pattern Recognition (CVPR). ISSN: 1063-6919, 1063-6919. June 2015, pp. 3213–3221. DOI: 10.1109/CVPR.2015.7298941.
- [203] Statista. *Consumer and Enterprise VR Revenue Worldwide 2026*. URL: https://www.statista.com/ statistics/1221522/virtual-reality-market-size-worldwide/.
- [204] Robert J. Stone. "Haptic Feedback: A Brief History from Telepresence to Virtual Reality". en. In: *Haptic Human-Computer Interaction*. Ed. by Stephen Brewster and Roderick Murray-Smith. Lecture Notes in Computer Science. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, 2001, pp. 1–16. ISBN: 978-3-540-44589-0. DOI: 10.1007/3-540-44589-7_1.
- [205] Shan-Yuan Teng et al. "Demonstrating Touch&Fold: A Foldable Haptic Actuator for Rendering Touch in Mixed Reality". In: *Extended Abstracts of the 2021 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2021, Article 203, 1–4. ISBN: 978-1-4503-8095-9. URL: https://doi.org/10.1145/3411763.3451540.
- [206] Thalmic Labs. *Myo Gesture Control Armband Black*. 2018. URL: https://www.robotshop.com/en/ myo-gesture-control-armband-black.html.
- [207] Ultraleap. *Leap Motion Controller*. en. 2020. URL: https://www.ultraleap.com/product/leap-motioncontroller/ (visited on 08/20/2021).
- [208] Ultraleap. *Leap Motion Developer*. en-US. 2020. URL: https://developer.leapmotion.com (visited on 08/20/2021).
- [209] Ultraleap Ltd. *STRATOS Explore*. en. 2020. URL: https://www.ultraleap.com/product/stratos-explore/ (visited on 08/20/2021).

- [210] Florian van de Camp, Alexander Schick, and Rainer Stiefelhagen. "How to Click in Mid-Air". en. In: *Distributed, Ambient, and Pervasive Interactions*. Ed. by Norbert Streitz and Constantine Stephanidis. Lecture Notes in Computer Science. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer, 2013, pp. 78–86. ISBN: 978-3-642-39351-8. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-39351-8_9.
- [211] Dylan Vester. *Mouse Gesture and Shape Recognition with .NET*. en-US. 2015. URL: http://dylanvester. com/2015/10/mouse-gesture-and-shape-recognition-with-dotnet.
- [212] Chi Thanh Vi et al. "Not Just Seeing, but Also Feeling Art: Mid-Air Haptic Experiences Integrated in a Multisensory Art Exhibition". en. In: *International Journal of Human-Computer Studies* 108 (Dec. 2017), pp. 1–14. ISSN: 1071-5819. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijhcs.2017.06.004.
- [213] Dong-Bach Vo and Stephen A. Brewster. "Touching the Invisible: Localizing Ultrasonic Haptic Cues". In: 2015 IEEE World Haptics Conference (WHC). Washington, DC, USA: IEEE, June 2015, pp. 368–373. DOI: 10.1109/WHC.2015.7177740.
- [214] Panagiotis Vogiatzidakis and Panayiotis Koutsabasis. "Gesture Elicitation Studies for Mid-Air Interaction: A Review". en. In: *Multimodal Technologies and Interaction* 2.4 (Dec. 2018). Number: 4 Publisher: Multidisciplinary Digital Publishing Institute, p. 65. DOI: 10.3390/mti2040065. URL: https://www.mdpi.com/2414-4088/2/4/65.
- [215] Spyros Vosinakis and Panayiotis Koutsabasis. "Evaluation of Visual Feedback Techniques for Virtual Grasping with Bare Hands Using Leap Motion and Oculus Rift". en. In: *Virtual Reality* 22.1 (Mar. 2018), pp. 47–62. ISSN: 1434-9957. DOI: 10.1007/s10055-017-0313-4. URL: https://doi.org/10. 1007/s10055-017-0313-4.
- [216] Robert Walter, Gilles Bailly, and Jörg Müller. "StrikeAPose: Revealing Mid-Air Gestures on Public Displays". In: *Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2013, pp. 841–850. ISBN: 978-1-4503-1899-0. URL: https://doi.org/10.1145/2470654.2470774.
- [217] Robert Walter et al. "Cuenesics: Using Mid-Air Gestures to Select Items on Interactive Public Displays". In: Proceedings of the 16th International Conference on Human-Computer Interaction with Mobile Devices & Services. MobileHCI '14. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Sept. 2014, pp. 299–308. ISBN: 978-1-4503-3004-6. DOI: 10.1145/2628363.2628368.
- [218] Cheng-Yao Wang et al. "PalmType: Using Palms as Keyboards for Smart Glasses". In: Proceedings of the 17th International Conference on Human-Computer Interaction with Mobile Devices and Services. MobileHCI '15. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Aug. 2015, pp. 153–160. ISBN: 978-1-4503-3652-9. DOI: 10.1145/2785830.2785886.
- [219] Yahui Wang et al. "Investigating the Performance of Gesture-Based Input for Mid-Air Text Entry in a Virtual Environment: A Comparison of Hand-Up versus Hand-Down Postures". en. In: Sensors 21.5 (Jan. 2021), p. 1582. DOI: 10.3390/s21051582.
- [220] Frank Weichert et al. "Analysis of the Accuracy and Robustness of the Leap Motion Controller". en. In: Sensors 13.5 (May 2013), pp. 6380–6393. DOI: 10.3390/s130506380. URL: https://www.mdpi. com/1424-8220/13/5/6380.
- [221] Malte Weiss et al. "FingerFlux: Near-Surface Haptic Feedback on Tabletops". In: *Proceedings of the 24th Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology*. UIST '11. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2011, pp. 615–620. ISBN: 978-1-4503-0716-1. DOI: 10.1145/2047196.2047277.
- [222] Eric Whitmire et al. "DigiTouch: Reconfigurable Thumb-to-Finger Input and Text Entry on Head-Mounted Displays". In: *Proceedings of the ACM on Interactive, Mobile, Wearable and Ubiquitous Technologies* 1.3 (Sept. 2017), 113:1–113:21. DOI: 10.1145/3130978.

- [223] Daniel Wigdor and Dennis Wixon. Brave NUI World: Designing Natural User Interfaces for Touch and Gesture. 1st. San Francisco, CA, USA: Morgan Kaufmann Publishers Inc., 2011. ISBN: 978-0-12-382231-4.
- [224] Daniel Wigdor et al. Understanding Mid-Air Hand Gestures: A Study of Human Preferences in Usage of Gesture Types for Hci. Tech. rep. Microsoft Research, 2012, MSR–TR–2012–111.
- [225] Stephen P. Witte and Roger D. Cherry. "Writing Processes and Written Products in Composition Research". In: *Studying Writing: Linguistic Approaches*. 1st ed. Vol. 1. Beverly Hills, CA, USA: Sage Publications, 1986, pp. 112–153. ISBN: 0-8039-2372-4.
- [226] Markus L. Wittorf and Mikkel R. Jakobsen. "Eliciting Mid-Air Gestures for Wall-Display Interaction". In: *Proceedings of the 9th Nordic Conference on Human-Computer Interaction*. NordiCHI '16. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2016, pp. 1–4. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4763-1. DOI: 10.1145/2971485.2971503. URL: https://doi.org/10.1145/2971485.2971503.
- [227] Chris Wrenar. AR/VR User Interface Prototyping. en. 2014. URL: https://www.wrenar.com/avar-ui-prototyping (visited on 01/05/2020).
- [228] Chien-Min Wu et al. "A Virtual Reality Keyboard with Realistic Haptic Feedback in a Fully Immersive Virtual Environment". en. In: *Virtual Reality* 21.1 (Mar. 2017), pp. 19–29. ISSN: 1434-9957. DOI: 10.1007/s10055-016-0296-6.
- [229] Wang Xin and Katsunori Shida. "Optical Mouse Sensor for Detecting Height Variation and Translation of a Surface". In: 2008 IEEE International Conference on Industrial Technology. Chengdu, China: IEEE, Apr. 2008, pp. 1–6. DOI: 10.1109/ICIT.2008.4608448.
- [230] Wenge Xu et al. "Pointing and Selection Methods for Text Entry in Augmented Reality Head Mounted Displays". In: 2019 IEEE International Symposium on Mixed and Augmented Reality (ISMAR). IEEE: Beijing, China, Oct. 2019, pp. 279–288. DOI: 10.1109/ISMAR.2019.00026.
- [231] Wenge Xu et al. "RingText: Dwell-Free and Hands-Free Text Entry for Mobile Head-Mounted Displays Using Head Motions". In: *IEEE Transactions on Visualization and Computer Graphics* 25.5 (May 2019), pp. 1991–2001. ISSN: 2160-9306. DOI: 10.1109/TVCG.2019.2898736.
- [232] Zheer Xu et al. "BiTipText: Bimanual Eyes-Free Text Entry on a Fingertip Keyboard". In: Proceedings of the 2020 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. CHI '20. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2020, pp. 1–13. ISBN: 978-1-4503-6708-0. DOI: 10.1145/3313831.3376306.
- [233] Zheer Xu et al. "TipText: Eyes-Free Text Entry on a Fingertip Keyboard". In: Proceedings of the 32nd Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology. UIST '19. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2019, pp. 883–899. ISBN: 978-1-4503-6816-2. DOI: 10.1145/3332165.3347865.
- [234] Ashish Yadav and Ahmed Sabbir Arif. "Effects of Keyboard Background on Mobile Text Entry". In: *Proceedings of the 17th International Conference on Mobile and Ubiquitous Multimedia*. MUM 2018. Cairo, Egypt: Association for Computing Machinery, Nov. 2018, pp. 109–114. ISBN: 978-1-4503-6594-9. DOI: 10.1145/3282894.3282905. URL: https://doi.org/10.1145/3282894.3282905.
- [235] Naoki Yanagihara, Buntarou Shizuki, and Shin Takahashi. "Text Entry Method for Immersive Virtual Environments Using Curved Keyboard". In: 25th ACM Symposium on Virtual Reality Software and Technology. VRST '19. Parramatta, NSW, Australia: Association for Computing Machinery, Nov. 2019, pp. 1–2. ISBN: 978-1-4503-7001-1. DOI: 10.1145/3359996.3365026.
- [236] Xing-Dong Yang et al. "Magic Finger: Always-Available Input through Finger Instrumentation". In: *Proceedings of the 25th Annual ACM Symposium on User Interface Software and Technology*. UIST '12. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Oct. 2012, pp. 147–156. ISBN: 978-1-4503-1580-7. DOI: 10.1145/2380116.2380137.

- [237] Zhican Yang et al. "Investigating Gesture Typing for Indirect Touch". In: Proceedings of the ACM on Interactive, Mobile, Wearable and Ubiquitous Technologies 3.3 (Sept. 2019), 117:1–117:22. DOI: 10.1145/3351275.
- [238] Mary K. Young et al. "A Comparison of Two Cost-Differentiated Virtual Reality Systems for Perception and Action Tasks". In: *Proceedings of the ACM Symposium on Applied Perception*. SAP '14. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Aug. 2014, pp. 83–90. ISBN: 978-1-4503-3009-1. DOI: 10.1145/2628257.2628261.
- [239] Chun Yu et al. "Tap, Dwell or Gesture? Exploring Head-Based Text Entry Techniques for HMDs". In: *Proceedings of the 2017 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '17. Denver, Colorado, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, May 2017, pp. 4479–4488. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4655-9. DOI: 10.1145/3025453.3025964.
- [240] Chun Yu et al. "Tap, Dwell or Gesture?: Exploring Head-Based Text Entry Techniques for HMDs". en. In: Proceedings of the 2017 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems - CHI '17. Denver, Colorado, USA: ACM Press, 2017, pp. 4479–4488. ISBN: 978-1-4503-4655-9. DOI: 10.1145/3025453.3025964. URL: http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=3025453.3025964.
- [241] John S. Zelek et al. "A Haptic Glove as a Tactile-Vision Sensory Substitution for Wayfinding". en. In: Journal of Visual Impairment & Blindness 97.10 (Oct. 2003), pp. 621–632. ISSN: 0145-482X. DOI: 10.1177/0145482X0309701007.
- [242] Shumin Zhai, Michael Hunter, and Barton A. Smith. "Performance Optimization of Virtual Keyboards". In: *Human–Computer Interaction* 17.2-3 (Sept. 2002), pp. 229–269. ISSN: 0737-0024. DOI: 10.1080/07370024.2002.9667315.
- [243] Shumin Zhai and Per Ola Kristensson. "The Word-Gesture Keyboard: Reimagining Keyboard Interaction". In: *Communications of the ACM* 55.9 (Sept. 2012), pp. 91–101. ISSN: 0001-0782. DOI: 10.1145/2330667.2330689.
- [244] Li Zhang et al. "Is This My Phone? Operating a Physical Smartphone in Virtual Reality". In: SIG-GRAPH Asia 2020 XR. SA '20. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Dec. 2020, pp. 1–2. ISBN: 978-1-4503-8111-6. DOI: 10.1145/3415256.3421499.
- [245] Maozheng Zhao et al. "Gaze Speedup: Eye Gaze Assisted Gesture Typing in Virtual Reality". In: *Proceedings of the 28th International Conference on Intelligent User Interfaces*. IUI '23. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Mar. 2023, pp. 595–606. DOI: 10.1145/3581641. 3584072.
- [246] Qian Zhou, George Fitzmaurice, and Fraser Anderson. "In-Depth Mouse: Integrating Desktop Mouse into Virtual Reality". In: *Proceedings of the 2022 CHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. CHI '22. New York, NY, USA: Association for Computing Machinery, Apr. 2022, pp. 1–17. ISBN: 978-1-4503-9157-3. DOI: 10.1145/3491102.3501884.
- [247] Andrea R. Zweighaft et al. "A Virtual Reality Ball Grasp and Sort Task for the Enhancement of Phantom Limb Pain Proprioception". In: 2012 IEEE Systems and Information Engineering Design Symposium. VA, USA: IEEE, Apr. 2012, pp. 178–183. DOI: 10.1109/SIEDS.2012.6215132.